



Max Planck Institute for Social Anthropology

> Report 2008 - 2009 Volume I

> > Halle/Saale

Imprint

Max Planck Institute for Social Anthropology Report 2008–2009 Volume I

Published by Max Planck Institute for Social Anthropology, Halle/Saale P.O. Box 11 03 51 D-06017 Halle/Saale Germany Phone: +49 (0)345 2927-0 http://www.eth.mpg.de

Editorial Board:	John Eidson, Bettina Mann,
	Markus Schlecker, Bertram Turner
assisted by:	Gesine Koch, Kristin Magnucki, Ralph Orlowski,
	Berit Westwood, Viktoria Zeng
Cover Photo:	Visiting relatives who have migrated to a new economic zone near Vietnam's Central Highlands, Thanh Hoa Province, Vietnam, 2006. © Markus Schlecker
	Flovince, vietnani, 2000. Siviaikus Schleckei

Printed 2010 by IMPRESS Druckerei, Halle/Saale

Responsibility for the content of the contributions lies with the individual authors.

© 2010 Max Planck Institute for Social Anthropology ISSN 1618-8683

# Max Planck Institute for Social Anthropology

Report 2008 – 2009

Volume I

Halle/Saale

# **Table of Contents**

Structure and Organisation of the Institute 2008–2009	
Foreword	7
Department I: Integration and Conflict	9
Choice and Identity	9
Language and Identity	29
Research Group 'Integration and Conflict along the Upper Guinea Coast'	34
Department II: Socialist and Postsocialist Eurasia	39
Anthropology In-between	40
Caucasian Boundaries and Citizenship from Below	51
Kinship and Social Support in China and Vietnam	55
Economy and Ritual	58
Historical Anthropology in Eurasia	62
The Catholic Church and Religious Pluralism in Lithuania and Poland	66
Project Group Legal Pluralism	69
Law in Motion	69
Research Group 'Law against the State'	83
Siberian Studies Centre	89
Max Planck Fellow Group LOST	99
On Social and Public Experimentation	99
Cooperation, Networking, Training	109
Publications	117
Index	157
Location of the Institute	162

# Structure and Organisation of the Institute 2008–2009

Because questions concerning the equivalence of academic titles that are conferred by institutions of higher learning in different countries have still not been resolved completely, all academic titles have been omitted from this report.

# **Scientific Advisory Board**

John Borneman (Princeton University, USA) Michał Buchowski (Adam Mickiewicz University, Poznań, Poland) John L. Comaroff (The University of Chicago, USA) Édouard Conte (University of Bern, Switzerland) John Galaty (McGill University, Montreal, Canada) Ulf Hannerz (Stockholm University, Sweden) Brigitta Hauser-Schäublin (University of Göttingen, Germany) Frans Hüsken (University of Nijmegen, The Netherlands, until 31.12.09) Hartmut Lang (University of Hamburg, Germany, until 09.01.10) Zdzisław Mach (Jagiellonian University, Cracow, Poland, until 31.12.09) Sally Engle Merry (New York University, USA, until 31.12.09) Anne-Marie Moulin (CNRS, Université Diderot Paris 7, France) Bernhard Streck (University of Leipzig, Germany, until 31.12.09)

# Directors

Günther Schlee (Managing Director): Department I 'Integration and Conflict' Chris Hann: Department II 'Socialist and Postsocialist Eurasia'

# Heads of the Project Group Legal Pluralism

Franz von Benda-Beckmann Keebet von Benda-Beckmann

Max Planck Fellow Richard Rottenburg

# Heads of Research Groups/Associate Professors

Jacqueline Knörr: 'Integration and Conflict along the Upper Guinea Coast' Lale Yalçın-Heckmann (until 30.09.09): 'Caucasian Boundaries and Citizenship from Below' Julia Eckert (until 31.01.09): 'Law against the State' Dittmar Schorkowitz: 'Historical Anthropology in Eurasia'

# Siberian Studies Centre

Joachim Otto Habeck (Coordinator)

## **Research Scientists**

Ababu Minda Yimene (until 16.10.08) Adano Wario Roba Irene Becci (until 30.09.09) Zerrin Özlem Biner Luca Ciabarri (until 30.09.09) Brian Donahoe John Eidson Avxem Eli (until 31.01.09) Friederike Fleischer (until 31.07.09) Joachim Görlich Martine Guichard Krisztina Kehl-Bodrogi (until 31.03.08) Birgit Huber (until 31.01.09) Svetlana Jacquesson (until 31.12.09) Thamar Klein (until 31.07.09) Tünde Komáromi (until 31.01.09) Julie Laplante (until 30.04.08) Elena Liarskava Nathan Light

Hussein A. Mahmoud (until 20.11.08) Florian Mühlfried Babette Müller-Rockstroh Savana Namsaraeva Esther Peperkamp (until 13.04.08) Małgorzata Rajtar (until 31.01.09) Martin Ramstedt Birgitt Röttger-Rössler (until 30.09.08) Arskal Salim (until 30.09.09) Markus Schlecker Christian Strümpell (until 30.04.09) Virginie Tallio (until 28.02.09) Fadjar I. Thufail Detelina Tocheva Bertram Turner Vladislava Vladimirova (until 31.08.09) Karen Witsenburg (until 31.07.09) Xiujie Wu (until 31.07.09) Jarrett Zigon (until 31.12.08)

# Joined in 2008 Jaroslava Bagdasarova Ludek Broz Sawut Pawan (until 31.01.09) Olaf Zenker (until 31.01.09)

#### Joined in 2009

Jennifer Cash Giovanni Da Col Kirsten W. Endres Patrice Ladwig Miladina Monova Johannes Steinmüller Oliver Tappe Sophia Thubauville Monica Vasile Bea Vidacs

#### **Doctoral Students**

Olumide Abimbola Christiane Adamczyk Ambaye Ogato Milena Baghdasaryan Jutta Bakonyi (until 02.06.08) Friedrich Binder Frank Donath (until 31.08.08) Christina Gabbert Katharina Gernet René Gerrets Getinet Assefa Irene Hilgers (+09.03.08)Markus V. Hoehne Aksana Ismailbekova Carolien Jacobs Nathaniel King Tobias Köllner Christoph Kohl

#### Joined in 2008

Dejene Gemechu Ab Drent Stephan Dudeck Ghefari Fadlallh Elsayed Remadji Hoinathy

*Joined in 2009* Sung-Joon Park Agata Ładykowska Jolanda Lindenberg Teona Mataradze Helena Obendiek Agnieszka Pasieka **Regine Penitsch** Kristin Pfeifer Lina Pranaitvtė Andrea Riester Sophie Roche Edvta Roszko Markus Rudolf Rita Sanders Merle Schatz Sarah Schefold Philipp Schröder Anita Schroven Rano Turaeva

Steffen Johannessen (until 31.08.09) Severin Lenart Johanna Mugler Friederike Stahlmann Judith Reissner

# **Finalised Habilitations and PhDs**

#### Habilitation

Andreas Dafinger (15.07.08) Julia Eckert (03.06.09) Tilo Grätz (15.10.08) Lale Yalçın-Heckmann (20.05.09)

## PhD

Judith Beyer (03.12.09) Fekadu Adugna (17.12.09) Felix Girke (30.04.09) Julie McBrien (08.05.08) Boris Nieswand (22.04.08) Manja Stephan (02.06.09) Olaf Zenker (16.12.08)

#### **Externally Funded MPI Staff Hosted at the Institute**

Siegfried Gruber (6th EU-Framework Project, until 30.06.08) Patrick Heady (6th EU-Framework Project, until 30.09.08) Heiko Kastner (6th EU-Framework Project, until 30.09.08) Zhong-Hui Ou (6th EU-Framework Project, until 29.02.08) Dereje Feyissa (7th EU-Framework Project, until 31.10.09) Markus V. Hoehne (7th EU-Framework Project) Ida Harboe Knudsen (Doctoral Student, Marie Curie EST Programme) Mateusz Laszczkowski (Doctoral Student, Marie Curie EST Programme) Wolfgang Holzwarth (DFG Collaborative Research Centre SFB 586) Kirill Istomin (DFG Collaborative Research Centre SFB 586) Judith Bever (Doctoral Student, Volkswagen Foundation) Ingo Schröder (Volkswagen Foundation) Kinga Sekerdej (Volkswagen Foundation) Tatjana Thelen (Volkswagen Foundation) Larissa Vetters (Volkswagen Foundation) Ioan-Mihai Popa (Doctoral Student, Volkswagen Foundation) Alexandra Szöke (Doctoral Student, Volkswagen Foundation) André Thiemann (Doctoral Student, Volkswagen Foundation) Partly funded by Volkswagen Foundation: Slobodan Naumović (University of Belgrade, Serbia) Stefan Dorondel (Francisc I. Rainer Institute of Anthropology, Bucharest, Romania) Gyöngyi Schwarcz (Eötvös Loránd University, Budapest, Hungary)

## Associated Members

Nino Aivazishvili (Doctoral Student, Martin Luther University, Germany) Milena Benovska-Sabkova (New Bulgarian University, Sofia, Bulgaria) Christoph Brumann (Heisenberg Fellow funded by the DFG) Youssouf Diallo (University of Leipzig, Germany) Wenzel Geissler (London School of Hygiene & Tropical Medicine, UK) Nina Glick Schiller (University of Manchester, UK) Stephen Gudeman (University of Minnesota, USA) Christian Højbjerg (Aarhus University, Denmark) Yulian Konstantinov (University of Tromsø, Norway) Stacey Langwick (Cornell University, Ithaca, USA) Harald Müller-Dempf (GTZ, retired) Vinh-Kim Nguyen (Université de Montréal, Canada) Andrea Nicolas (Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg, Germany) Anett Christine Oelschlägel (Doctoral Student, University of Leipzig, Germany) Nese Özgen (Ege University, Izmir, Turkey) Ruth Prince (Centre of African Studies, Cambridge, UK) Stephen P. Revna (University of Manchester, UK)

Katharina Schramm (Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg, Germany) Wilson Trajano Filho (University of Brasilia, Brasil) Gábor Vargyas (Hungarian Academy of Sciences, Budapest, Hungary) Julia Zenker (University of Bern, Switzerland)

# **Support and Services**

# **Research Coordination and Library**

Bettina Mann	Research Coordinator
Kristin Magnucki	Documentation, Publication and Third Party Funding
Ralph Orlowski	Assistant Research Coordinator
Anja Sing	Translator
Jutta Turner	Language Support and Cartography
Anja Neuner	Head Librarian
Anett Kirchhof	Assistant Librarian

#### IT Group

Stefan Bordag	IT Coordinator
Christian Kieser	Software Development
Amit Kirschenbaum	Software Development (HArVe Project)
Gordon Milligan	Software Development
Harald Nagler	Systems Administrator
Armin Pippel	Systems Analyst
Toni Tischendorf	Trainee
Oliver Weihmann	User Support: Equipment and Multimedia

# Administration

Kathrin Niehuus	Head of Administration
Dirk Bake	In-House Technician
Kati Broecker	Procurement Officer
Nadine Danders	General Administration (until 31.12.08)
Janka Diallo	Personnel/Human Resources Officer
Robert Gille	Trainee
Katja Harnisch	Budgeting and Accounting Officer
Ronald Kirchhof	Head Janitor
Vanessa Kunkel	Trainee
Anja Müller	Trainee
Manuela Pusch	Receptionist
Ingrid Schüler	General Administration
Nadine Wagenbrett	Third Party Funds and Personnel Matters

# Secretaries

Gesine Koch, Anke Meyer, Cornelia Schnepel, Viola Stanisch Berit Westwood, Katharina Wiechmann, Viktoria Zeng

# Foreword

The members of the Kollegium and the Editorial Board are pleased to present the fifth biennial report of the Max Planck Institute for Social Anthropology. This time, the report is divided into two volumes. The first volume contains contributions from the various departments, groups and networks and also includes publication lists. The second volume is an appendix, which provides more detailed information on the scientific activities and achievements of all researchers.

In volume one, the main contributions from Department I "Integration and Conflict," Department II "Socialist and Postsocialist Eurasia," the Project Group Legal Pluralism and the Max Planck Fellow Group "Law, Organisation, Science and Technology" are based on talks that were given during the Joint Institutes Colloquium of the MPI for Social Anthropology and the Seminar for Social Anthropology at Martin Luther University, Summer Semester 2009. In this series of talks, held in the year of the tenth anniversary of the founding of the MPI for Social Anthropology, the heads of various units reflected on work to date and mapped out future plans. This lends these four chapters a retrospective and also a programmatic character that distinguishes them from corresponding sections in past editions of our biennial report. As in past reports, however, the main contributions from the two departments and from the Project Group Legal Pluralism are supplemented with texts describing activities in the various research groups that are situated within them. In addition, the Siberian Studies Centre has updated its contributions to past reports with a description of one of its innovative new projects.

The authors of the texts featured in this report and, where appropriate, the members of the various research groups are indicated at the beginning of each section. Within parameters specified by the Editorial Board, representatives of each department, group or network have altered the style of presentation according to their own needs. The result attests to the wide range of topics, the variety of approaches and also to the crosscutting ties and cooperative relations among the researchers in our Institute.

John Eidson Bettina Mann Markus Schlecker Bertram Turner

# **Department I: Integration and Conflict**

# **Director: Günther Schlee**

# **Choice and Identity**

Günther Schlee

# 1. The Question of Rationality or How Changing Compositions Affect their Composites

'Integration' and 'conflict' both deal with changes in the composition of social entities. In cases of 'integration' new actors or groups of actors become part of an administrative system or a network of exchange; in the case of 'conflict' changes in composition may be caused by massacres, expulsion or the addition of new allies. In fact, processes of identification and differentiation occurring in conflict situations and when population groups become part of new configurations have been understudied. The secondary literature on identity and difference is, of course, extensive, but it is often somewhat "loose" or "soft", insofar as it does not fully exploit the analytical techniques of cognitive anthropology and related approaches in linguistic anthropology that have been available since the 1960s. Many of the existing analyses of identity and difference do not really take account of indigenous concepts and cognitive schemes, such as taxonomies, that people apply when they identify themselves and others. We explore the semantic fields of social identification. Which taxonomies are involved? Which categories? How do they crosscut? How do they combine? Is there a kind of grammar that tells us which operators (e.g., 'and' or 'or') are used? A northern German Protestant may feel solidarity with everyone who is northern German and Protestant or with everyone who is northern German or Protestant, but in the second case his feelings of solidarity comprise millions more. So we have to study not only categories but also the operations carried out with categories. But even the categories themselves differ widely in their semantic range and, hence, in the size of the populations they comprise. There are broader categories or more narrow, more exclusive ones. Their detailed study reveals a matrix of identification, or a structure of the cognitive space of identity and difference, which provides us with all the options of identification or at least with numerous options of identification which may become relevant in situations of interaction, including conflict.

Once we consider options of identification, it becomes clear that the second part of the theory we are working on needs to be about decision making. Rational choice theory is an obvious candidate, because it is the most elaborate and best known theory of decisions we have. In fact it is the only one I know. The ones that claim to be different are somehow derived from it. After exploring all the options, we have to study which options are taken up in which situations. That is where resources and interests come in. Many conflict theorists start with the resource question and think that they have explained the conflict when they say that a certain "religious" conflict is not really about religion but about oil, water or scarce agricultural land. By naming the resource that is contested, they have given an answer to the question of what the conflict is about, but from our point of view this is only one important aspect among others. It does not really explain the whole conflict, because the contested resource does not determine the formation of the groups and alliances that are involved in the conflict. It does not answer the question of who takes whose side against whom.

At this point categories quite different from water, oil or land come in, namely the categories of collective identification, e.g., along lines of descent, language, religion, exchange networks, shared history, or intermarriage. It may be, for example, that actors in any given group find themselves in possession of more resources than they themselves can effectively defend. If so, they would be inclined to co-opt others to strengthen the defence of these resources. With these, they would then have to share the resources in question, which is the price to be paid for a larger group or a wider alliance. To achieve this widening, they are likely to use inclusive categories in their identity rhetoric. Once strong enough to feel in sure possession of a resource base, however, they would not choose to share with many other people and could be expected to change to a more exclusive kind of discourse. Which identifications are chosen may be related to the resource question, but they are not determined by it. Whether I seek my allies along linguistic lines or along kin lines or along networks of intermarriage or gift exchange - or whatever else - is not determined by whether I need more allies in order to defend my resources or whether I can get by with fewer.

So our focus in the initial stage of work has been on the 'who' question, rather than the 'what' question. It is only after exploring the cognitive order, the *Wortfeld* -i.e., the semantic space of identity and difference - that we can examine the choices that are made within this space with the necessary conceptual precision. We expect these choices to be interest-related, and that is where resources come in.

At this point critics tend to interject that this perspective does not leave enough room for emotions. A mere glance at Homer or Shakespeare or other contributions to world literature will show that people are not concerned mainly with identity and difference but with love and hatred, not re-affiliation but betrayal, not tit-for-tat but revenge – and so on. From this perspective, our approach seems to be very rationalistic, and one might say that it deals with emotions inadequately. The emotional load of the processes we study and the effects that emotions might have are indeed among our most difficult research problems, and we have identified them as such and have started to work on them. Tackling the matter from a rational perspective does not mean denying the importance of emotions. But first it must be made clear that choice theories do not contradict or preclude emotion-based or psychological explanations of conflict. I do not think that there is actual competition between the two lines of reasoning, because the things they refer to are in fact different and exist side by side.

If we say that the outcome of a decision-making process appears to be rational, what we mean by that, and what rational choice theorists mean, is that the outcome is characterised by Rationalitätsförmigkeit, i.e., that it looks as if it had been shaped by rational considerations. This line of reasoning goes like this: If the actor under study calculates carefully the costs and benefits of alternative actions in view of a target he wants to achieve, his decision will be called rational. But, if he were to arrive at the same decision by other means or in some emotionally loaded or intoxicated state, we would still call it rational. This term does not imply anything about the psychological processes actually involved. Useful actions which look quite rational and are rational can result from habituation (doing what one is used to doing in such a situation), general experience, which is the same thing as informal statistics (in such situations it has often been good to do this or that), or even purely emotional reactions (such as disgust which keeps one away from a source of infection). Gigerenzer (2007) has shown the efficiency of "gut decisions", in which much information is left aside. Also cultural learning, including pure imitation of apparently successful models, needs to be considered in this context. Thinking can be greatly simplified or even left to others.

Considering the "rationality" of results rather than of processes, even evolutionary biologists have applied rational choice theory. The spines of a cactus can be described as representing a positive balance of benefits (protection against being eaten) and costs (the nutrients used for growing them), without attributing a high capacity for deliberation to the cactus. A creeper is a skeleton parasite. By attaching itself to the stem and branches of a tree, it reaches the sunlight without incurring the cost of developing its own skeleton. And a cuckoo that puts its eggs into another bird's nest saves the costs of caring for its progeny, and so on. In all of these cases, a cost-benefit-analysis can help to explain how things have evolved in nature without implying that the organisms in question actually went through a psychological process that we would interpret as rational deliberation. We even speak about the egoism of genes. The ones that spread faster than others are those that produce phenotypes that do a lot to spread them.<sup>1</sup> That makes them look quite rational and makes us look like their instruments, at least from a socio-biological perspective and irrespective of the level of consciousness and the forms of agency involved in each context. Applications of rational choice theory are not based on assumptions about mental states.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> They do a lot to spread them without knowing it. Also the phenotypes themselves normally are not aware of the evolutionary processes or the population dynamics in which they are involved. There are proximate mechanisms. Animals engage in sex because they want sex, not in order to produce progeny. If producing progeny was the aim of these animals, sex would not have to feel good to them.

From this we can conclude that choices conforming to the expectations of rational choice theory can be accompanied by the most variable kinds of psychological setups. So if someone appears to be highly emotional and offers us an entirely emotional account of his or her motivations, it does not mean that the outcome of his or her actions is not rational. It means only that he or she is motivated by other factors. Of course, emotions can lead us straight into disaster; but the same can be said of rational calculation (e.g., in the case of miscalculation or incomplete information), while emotional reactions can sometimes be quite adaptive. In sum, emotions cannot explain rationality away or vice versa. Emotions accompany decisions with both rational and irrational outcomes alike. We need to study both the kinds of rationality and the kinds of emotions involved in various situations.

The relationship between behaviour, including behaviour in violent conflicts, and emotions needs to be clarified. It is an empirical question that needs to be answered with case-specific evidence. To infer from actions to emotions is problematic. To kill does not mean to hate. And, as we have just seen, the types of explanations that involve reasoning about emotional states do not necessarily compete with rational choice types of explanations. The question of whether killing a certain person leads to a rational outcome can be asked and answered independently of the question of whether the killer hates that person. The two explanations complement each other rather than competing with each other. Taking emotions into consideration does not abolish rational choice but adds complexity.

My favourite anecdote about killings and emotion comes from northern Kenya. We were visiting a group of Degodia Somali, who lived peacefully together with Ajuran Somali when I visited them some years earlier. In the meantime there had been major massacres between the two groups. A young boy explained to us who everyone in the hamlet was: "This is the house of so and so; this is the house of so and so". He also enumerated the people who had died recently in the "tribal clashes", as the press called them. He said: "Well, one brother of my father was killed when he was newly married. So his widow just went back to her family. And that house belonged to the other brother of my father who has been killed. His wife already has two small children and so she stayed with us (...)" And on he went enumerating with the precision of an accountant who in his family had been killed, without showing any emotions. I presume a ten-year old male Somali is a man and needs to show that he is a man – and a man does not show emotions. He would not have answered questions that related to emotions. We are left alone with these questions. Does he hate his enemies? I am sure that somewhere he must feel hatred and outrage. But at the same time he was in perfect harmony with himself, because he was growing into the role that was expected of him. He was a future avenger in a supportive environment for future avengers. One cannot have strong emotions all the time. Later, when the time for killing has come, he will have to work himself into an emotional state which will enable him to kill someone in face-to-face combat. The AK 47, which allows killing at a distance, however, alleviates this problem somewhat.

In the future, we should expand our focus by devoting more attention to the emotions attached to collective identifications of friend and foe. One of our main concerns to date has been the delineation of group boundaries and alliances and how they change over time - under which constraints, under which incentives and so on. The fact, however, that someone draws the boundary of his or her we-group in a specific way, including some people and excluding others, does not tell us much about how he or she feels. The emotions that come with identification can be strong or weak and of many different kinds. There are some assumed identities to which people do not attach a great deal of emotion, for example, those that serve in the process of "passing as". If, when out on the street during the daytime, a person of Moroccan origin living in Belgium likes to be taken for a Belgian, he or she will not be gravely disappointed if unsuccessful in this endeavour, at least not necessarily and in all cases. The relevant others are those Moroccans whom one meets again in the evening, when no pretence is required. On the other hand there are identifications for which people die or kill, and there are those which may never be admitted without shame and can never be mentioned without mortal offence. Moreover, identification refers not only to categorical inclusion but also to bonding. Simons (2000) has explained what makes it possible to mobilise young males for conflict. Socialisation into the military role comprises teaching them to rely on each other, to defend each other and to die for each other in combat. Certain types of emotional identification are required for close bonding, which is necessary for performing certain tasks successfully or increasing ones chances of surviving in certain situations.<sup>2</sup>

A great deal remains to be done, but we (Donahoe et al. 2009) have already attempted at least to develop a set of hypotheses concerning the ways in which different kinds of identification are subjectively experienced.

# 2. Choosing an Identity

The question of whether identity is a matter of choice tends to be answered in one of two ways: yes or no.<sup>3</sup> Some say yes, identification, i.e., the choice of an identity, is guided by interests and aims and is therefore instrumental and located within the domain of human agency. Others tend to say no and stress that there are many collective identities into which the individual is born. Strangely enough, these "given" identities are not called "innate" or "congenital" but "ascriptive". "Ascriptive" means here ascribed by others, beyond the influence of the bearers of such identities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> There may be situations in which the defection of one could jeopardize the lives of everyone else or even of everyone including the defector. Military trainers will evoke just this type of situation if they want to create strong bonding.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> I am thinking here of the decades-long, rather one-sided debate of constructivists/instrumentalists against "primordialism" and "essentialism", which does not deserve to be summarised here. See Donahoe et al. 2009: 8–9.

Personally I prefer to rephrase the question: To what extent are collective identities a matter of choice? I expect the answer to differ from case to case. In the preceding paragraphs we have explored differences in the extent to which identifications can be emotionally loaded, and these may not be the only factors that affect their potential to be given up and replaced or re-shaped. In other words: identities have higher or lower amenability to choice and other cognitive and discursive processes that affect them. We are dealing with a variable or a set of variables.

Trying to bring order into our approach to this question, we can delineate three areas of research with permeable boundaries, by which I mean that our research logic leads us almost automatically from one into the other and back and forth between them. These three areas are: limitations on the freedom of identification, the space of agency left by these limitations, and the factors that guide decisions about identification within this space.

#### 1. Limitations to the Freedom of Identification

It may be hard to change or manipulate identities or to choose freely from a set of identities. There are, once again, three reasons for this (higher or lower) resistance to change, or for the kind and extent of the difficulty we have in moulding identities - the degree of recalcitrance of the material we wish to shape. One reason is the characteristics of identities: there are sticky identities, dense identities, salient identities, emotionally loaded identities and so on, and they all form part of wider taxonomies and are ruled by a kind of grammar that tells us how they can or cannot be combined with each other. Another reason is linked to the characteristics of persons (identity bearers or persons engaged in identity discourses about others): in these persons we may find political instinct and manipulative drive, knowledge about history and society, and persuasive skills to a higher or lower degree – or these factors may be absent entirely. A third reason is linked to the characteristics of situations. We may also call this the sphere of interaction.<sup>4</sup> Depending on a whole series of situational variables, our claims to an identity may not be plausible to others, or others may have a material interest in denying them. We are not alone in designing our social world.

#### 2. The Space of Agency Left by these Limitations

These different limitations imply that different spaces of agency remain. These spaces are also used with different frequency and intensity. Some people are virtuosi who play with social identities with the same ease with which a real virtuoso glides his fingers over the keyboard of a piano. Then again, there will always be those who assume that the collective identities with which they themselves identify are given and fixed and to whom it never occurs that they may be manipulable. The lack

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> We locate the sphere of interaction at the place where the domain of action (the agency) of actors overlaps with that of other actors and where their actions have effects on each other.

of a manipulative attitude towards collective identities may be the result of a lack of capability or a lack of will. An apparent lack of will to engage in identification games may be the absence of initiative or it can itself be an act of will: the will to stick to one's identity as a moral imperative – or scruples against doing otherwise. Furthermore, people may find it quite rewarding to live in harmony with their social environment and never to challenge their place in society or in the system of categories others use to describe them. Identity work and re-identification, whether successful or not, often take place in situations of violent conflict or of rapid social and economic change (Schlee 2003) or "when history accelerates", to borrow a book title (Hann 1994). If there are no circumstances forcing people to re-negotiate identities, it may be quite rational not to engage in identity games but to enjoy the warmth of conformity and unquestioned belonging.

#### 3. The Question of What Guides Decisions about Identification within this Space

Domains 1 and 2 are by and large the positive and the negative image of the same thing. There are limitations to choosing, inventing or changing identities on the interactive level (e.g., acceptance by others, lack of plausibility to them) or the individual level (e.g., lack of skill or knowledge needed to manipulate identities, the quest for biographical or moral consistency, etc.), and the space left open by these limitations is the space of agency. Research area number 2, outlined in the preceding paragraph, concerns the domain inside of which people make decisions. As they are made inside people's heads, these decisions cannot be directly observed, but the circumstances that accompany them, the conditions that shape them and their consequences can be observed. Verbal explanations, which, like the decisions to which they refer, are also influenced by interests, taboos, conventions and other social forces, are as close as we get to the conscious elements of the decision-making process. Trying to explain identification by modelling such decisions is research area 3 in our enumeration.

In earlier versions of the departmental research programme and in publications of recent years (e.g., Schlee 2008), a great deal has been said about the costs and benefits of identifications, which provided the incentives and disincentives for identifying in one way or another. The basic figure of thought was that identification decisions are influenced by anticipated group sizes. A group can be too large or too small in relation to its resource base or the need to defend it. While micro-census methods and the collection of genealogies to include persons who are absent<sup>5</sup> are standard methods of anthropological field research, our interest in group sizes has also directed

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> My teacher, Hans Fischer, always encouraged his students to collect basic information about full sets of siblings as far back as the genealogical memory of their interlocutors reached. This is useful for all topics, from economics to religion. With reference to absent siblings and their whereabouts, one can reach conclusions about migration rates; or, if one asks about their religious affiliation, this might reveal the extent of conversion, etc. I try to pass on this advice.

our attention to the structure of larger populations. This has brought us close to the MPI for Demographic Research in Rostock, where we have also encountered a keen interest in the micro-perspectives that we provide. My department is part of the Max Planck International Research Network on Aging (MaxNetAging) and benefits from special funding from the Max Planck Society to facilitate interdisciplinary research on aging. Aging in this context is not to be confused with gerontology. It means the life-course from birth to death. The funds in question are administered by the Rostock institute, the lead institute of this programme, which also provides training to researchers. In my department, a doctoral research project on an Ethiopian age-grading system has been part of this programme, and recently, this line of research has been strengthened by two new PostDocs.<sup>6</sup> But also irrespective of the MaxNetAging, demographic perspectives and demographic skills are important for us. Sophie Roche's research on the youth bulge in Tajikistan has greatly benefited from a prolonged stay at Rostock.



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> The researcher working on an Ethiopian age-grading system is Ambaye Ogato; and the two PostDocs are Andrea Nicolas and Anita von Poser. A list of the titles of the projects that have been mentioned in this chapter can be found at the end.



Identifying houses for a micro-census in a nomadic hamlet, Rendilleland, northern Kenya. (Photo: Y. Schlee, 2007)

Demographic categories are not just part of the analysis. They are also actors' categories, or emic categories. Ethno-demography is a neglected branch of ethnoscience, to which more attention should be devoted.<sup>7</sup> Exerting demographic pressure or nurturing the suspicion that one's neighbours might be engaged in such a strategy are topics with a history in anthropological writing. Sahlins (1961) has written about the 'predatory expansion' of the Nuer against the Dinka, and Dereje (2003)<sup>8</sup> reports that the Anywaa, the eastern neighbours of the Nuer, accuse them of the same thing. Nuer expansion is based on inclusive identity discourses and strategies of admitting and assimilating strangers, but also on polygynous marriages and the maximisation

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The term ethno-science has been used for the system of knowledge held by the people we study with regard to what we call 'nature'. Ethno-botany deals with local knowledge about plants, etc. I would suggest also to study ethno-demography (local beliefs about demography) and ethno-anthropology (what they think about what we would like to explain).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> After interludes in Japan and America, Dereje Feyissa is currently working again with us on a EUfinanced Project (DIASPEACE- Diasporas for Peace), which, in addition to Markus Hoehne and myself, involves an international team of researchers based in four countries. Dereje's 2003 thesis has been reworked and is now accepted for publication in our series Integration and Conflict Studies with Berghahn Publishers.

of patrilineal offspring. Reproductive strategies, economy and demography are closely intertwined subjects, both in scholarly discourse and in the reasoning of the people under study.

African agropastoralists and pastoralists (and presumably also farmers) often engage in active growth strategies that transcend their economic base, thus forcing them to expand at the expense of their neighbours – and also giving them the strength to do so. In much of Eurasia, on the other hand, according to Goody (1976), not just urban but even agricultural societies were characterised by more restrictive reproductive policies. Here, Goody suggests, the transmission of an undivided estate to the next generation was a central value. Ideally, a family would produce only one male heir and maybe one daughter, who would then marry the heir of another estate. Additional children were a buffer against mortality and would have to depart (e.g., to America) if they survived or would have to accept a dependent and non-reproductive position (Goody starts his account with reference to the ubiquity of unmarried aunts in his own childhood). This 'undivided estate' policy has many repercussions. If there is no heir, a boy might be adopted in his stead, but the links to his family of origin would have to be cut. This is at complete variance with foster parentage in Africa, which multiplies links between families (Alber 2008). Polygyny in Eurasian systems is forbidden or discouraged. Prospective heirs of undivided estates do not like to have half-siblings around.

The Nuer, the Nilotic group cited earlier, do just the opposite in all this. Marriage is too good a thing to be restricted to just one. Half-brothers may help a man to herd the animals (which he and they need in order to marry more women) and in chasing away anyone who might claim that these herds are encroaching on his land. Jack Goody was aware of this contrast with Africa. Nevertheless I think the time has come to go back to his ideas and to substantiate and elaborate them. We now have a remarkable body of new data.

The EU funded KASS (Kinship and Social Security) project, for which the entire MPI (and not just my department) was the lead institution, has been concluded, and three volumes of results are about to appear. Far beyond what can be said in three volumes, the kinship data from eight European countries collected for KASS can become the basis of research for years to come. With the lead researcher of KASS, Patrick Heady, I have started to engage in a comparison of kinship terminologies and social organisation which goes beyond Europe (Schlee and Heady, forthcoming), and there is a draft paper that takes up the ideas of Goody (1976) but still needs to engage the KASS data seriously and systematically (Heady and Schlee, in preparation). In the meantime, the kinship software needed to trace specific types of relationship (in light of the differences expected in the relationship between half-siblings this might involve finding everyone who has a half-sibling) is being refined in the context of the

HArVe (Archiving Project for Humanities)<sup>9</sup> project. Of course, not only the major contrasts with a completely different type of society (quickly segmenting patrilineal African herders) will be discussed, but also differences within Europe, which KASS has revealed to be quite significant.

It goes without saying that we have to consider not only the size of a group but also the "weight" or relative importance of various group members. Adoption, marriage and other institutions affect not only the number of people in one's group but also the kinds of persons who are included or excluded. Status comes into play in quite different ways. In many pre-industrial Eurasian systems it was preferable to leave children unmarried rather than having them marry below their status, and the concern of writers such as Lévi-Strauss and Leach with the relative status of wifegivers and wife-takers<sup>10</sup> is part of the core of anthropology which has come down on us from its classical phase. All this needs to be taken up again. In the present context of size and numbers, it is, however, enough to recall that not all people are alike. Some are better to have than others.

While we still expect important contributions from the demographic perspective and from new field research projects in our established line of research about identification in relation to a resource base and anticipated group sizes, in the following section of this outline I want to open a new research question. So far, our 'cost and benefit' inspired perspective has led us to ask what a given identification is worth. I am now convinced that we should also think more systematically about how much information concerning any given identification is worth.

# 3. The Information Economics of Identification

Stiglitz (2002)<sup>11</sup>, in the article based on the speech he gave when he was awarded the Nobel Prize for Economics, writes about the classical domains of economics: labour relations, the stock market, production firms, insurance and the like. He finds that classical economic models do not describe the world we live in. There is no invisible hand that balances demand and supply, and there is much more unemployment than classical theory would predict. In classical economics, an oversupply of labour should cause a decline in the price of labour, which would then meet an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> The Max Planck Institutes for Social Anthropology, Human Development, and Psycholinguistics, in close collaboration with the Max Planck Digital Library, aim to set up a network of archives to profit from synergetic effects emerging from such a collaboration. A further goal is to formulate a theoretical and methodological basis for the development of a new software (Kinscape) as one major component of the HArVe project. Kinscape will provide a tool to be used by anthropologists to record information about individual persons, their kinship relations and other associated networks and to test hypotheses and formulate analyses on the gathered data.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> The male bias implicit in these terms has been critically discussed by many authors, including Lévi-Strauss himself.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> I thank Steve Reyna for this reference.

increased demand in response to the low price. So wages should vary a great deal more than employment figures. In the real world, the opposite is the case. Stiglitz explains this discrepancy between the classical theory and the empirical data by pointing to the neglect of one factor: information. He says we need an information economics. Information economics is about what people want other people to believe or to know or to ignore. An employer might prefer to keep his workforce at relatively high wages, so that they do not look for higher wages elsewhere. There are strong economic incentives to keep the fluctuation of a workforce low. He would not automatically go for the cheapest labour and allow his own labour force to go for the highest wage offers. Training and the acquisition of job experience are expensive. He may also be concerned with the motivation of his workers, and with their expectation of 'justice', in order to keep them working properly. On the other hand, top workers might not be promoted (but might be allowed to enjoy some less conspicuous advantages) so as not to attract the attention of competing firms who might offer higher wages. If you have a top worker whose market value is higher than what you pay him, there is no need to let him know. But he should have an incentive to keep his high performance up by having a good salary in comparison to the ones he knows about. All this is about what people know or do not know in not totally transparent markets.

We cannot dwell much longer here on the economy. What I propose instead is to apply an economics of information of the type proposed by Stiglitz to our own research topic, which is identification with collective identities.

As we noted in the conclusion of the last section, in considering costs and benefits of identities, we have, so far, looked mainly at various groups and the resources they hold. To belong to a small but powerful group that is in secure possession of a rich resource base (so that one does not need to build up strength by admitting more members or seeking alliances with people with whom one would then have to share) is obviously good, because it implies a favourable balance between resource base and group size. Of course, from the point of view of the individual, questions of the uneven distribution of wealth, for example, among leaders and followers, are important. We have also dealt with these differentiations and complications – perhaps not fully in every case, but we have been aware of them. So far, however, we may have had a blind spot when it comes to information. Consider the following questions:

# Question 1. What is the value of the information that a given identification is "false" or "fake"?

Let me start with a case history in which this value appears to be very low. A British colleague, Professor Stewart (the name has been changed), once told me that he is Hungarian by birth. He came to Britain with his parents during the crackdown on the insurgents in the 1956 uprising, and the family then changed its name to Stewart, I suppose for the benefit of the British who might have found the Hungarian family name hard to pronounce. After he had become a senior academic – I think he was a

Reader at the time – he was invited by a Stewart Family Association. This association comprised many notable Stewarts who were proud of their ancestry. Of course, he immediately explained that he was not a "real" Stewart and was told that this did not matter. He is a witty person and nice to have at a dinner table.

Why did the information about "real" or "fake" family affiliation matter so little in this context? Obviously the family name was little more than an excuse to meet interesting people, and he as a person was considered to be an asset. What would have happened if he had been a notorious bore, a vegan with missionary zeal, a pauper who asked everyone for money, or some other unpleasant kind of person? He probably would not have been asked to attend any meetings, even if he had been a "real" Stewart.

Another story, which is at first glance different but which has a very similar "deep structure", is based on my conversation with a Somali businesswoman in Marsabit, Kenya (Schlee 1989: 29). Like others in the Somali business community, she originated from the British colony in the north, the region or country now known as Somaliland. She was of the Eidagalla clan of the Isaaq clan family. To the local Rendille, who have a clan named Elegella, she was known as the "Somali woman of Elegella". Since their arrival in Kenya, the members of her family had claimed that Eidagalla was the same thing as Elegella. I pointed out to her that, according to my research, this was not the case and that the similarity of the names was just coincidental. This did not really seem to surprise her. Her answer was pragmatic: "It is much better to have people than to be alone."

What this family had done was to enter into a contractual relationship, which only looked like finding ones long lost clan brothers in a foreign country. They claimed to be Elegella and gave some preferential treatment to Rendille customers who belonged to that clan. This gave them an entry point into Rendille society. People would call them *abiyo* (mother's brother) or *ingo* (mother's sister) if their mother was from that clan or address them as grandparents if that was the case with their mother's father or mother. Those people with wives from Elegalla would call them wife's brother or wife's sister, and so on. The arrangement lasted, as it was not costly and it was convenient to both sides. Critical questions about clan history were out of place.

With reference to these examples, one might conclude that, when identities are based on contractuality, the value of the information that they are "fake" is relatively low. Conversely, the value of this information increases when identities lack a high degree of contractuality. My use of the term "contractuality" might require clarification. Recently (Schlee 2008: 30–33) I have argued that, rather than thinking in terms of a dichotomy between given or inherited relations ("status" – see Maine 1986 [1861]<sup>12</sup>), on one hand, and contract, on the other, we should view relationships as having more or less of a contractual character, i.e., varying degrees of contract-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> See also Feaver (1969).

tuality: "Speaking of the economics of identity change, an important distinction is whether an identity is thought of as natural or as contractual. Contractual elements can be more strongly or more weakly represented, so we can speak of contractuality as varying along a scale" (Schlee 2008: 30). Let me summarise the argument here briefly. Contractual elements are especially evident when relationships of inclusion and exclusion can be changed, and this applies equally to groups and alliances. In widening the membership of one's group, one includes more people in the category to which the pronouns 'we' and 'us' refer, while an alliance is always about relations with others. Alliances do not abolish group boundaries; they do not even blur them. On the contrary, boundaries are highlighted in the processes of defining partners and concluding, affirming and reaffirming an alliance.

There may be implicit contractual arrangements in cases involving the widening of membership in descent groups, although on a scale from 'status' to 'contract' one would expect descent groups to be way over on the status side.

"Such an implicit contract may take the form of a veiled threat of expulsion: 'We will treat you as a brother as long as you behave like one.' If the group has a formal character, like a voluntary association, membership is of a contractual type. The duties of a member and the obligation of the group towards its members are defined by the by-laws of the association and accepted by the act of joining it. Group membership may thus comprise contractual elements to a higher or lesser degree, depending on the status of a member and the kind of group. In the case of an alliance, however, the relationship is always openly contractual, involving two or more different parties and the form of cooperation they have agreed on." (Schlee 2008: 31)

Parliamentary coalitions are good examples of alliances. The parties that form them remain separate entities. Their main aim is to bundle votes to grant the government they wish to form a safe majority. But even they are not pure contracts in the sense of a purely instrumental, target-oriented relationship between total strangers. There tends to be some degree of "sameness" between coalition partners.

"The parties forming a coalition, though remaining separate, have some common denominator. They are part of wider groupings. They are all bourgeois or leftist, belonging to one or the other class-based block. In other cases the moderates of different former blocks, striving for the middle of society where they expect most votes to be, form centrist coalitions against what they perceive as the margins: the parties subscribing to more radical versions of their respective political ideologies. In other words, alliances are always between different groups, but these groups may belong to the same or different wider groupings. Even single-issue ad hoc alliances that are immediately dissolved after the shared aim has been achieved might have identity-related aspects that go beyond the purely contractual." (Schlee 2008: 31f)

This shows, I think, that there is variation between two extremes, namely inclusion based on status or sameness (who we are) and inclusion based on contract; but it also indicates that even the purest, apparently ascribed, status-based, inherited forms of inclusion in a group contain contractual elements (you may be shunned if you break the rules), while, at the other extreme, even the purest contractual forms of inclusion contain elements of group identity.

"To the extent that alliances are not 'purely contractual' but are guided by considerations of social identities and the moral obligations attached to them, one can therefore rephrase the contractual nature of alliances as a question of degree. This is in line with my attempts to rephrase other dichotomies so prevalent in social theory in a gradualist language and to regard them as variables so as to be able to study their variation and co-variation and thereby their interconnections. 'Contractuality' as a variable would have to state to what degree an arrangement is contractual and, by implication, to what degree it is shaped by non-contractual elements. On a contractuality scale from 0 to 1 a given alliance may have a value of, say, 0.6, and this would mean that it is primarily contractual but significantly influenced by other factors. These other factors may be:

1. The partners are not freely chosen. The choice of allies is limited by considerations of closeness or similarity rather than purely strategic considerations like optimal group size for the formation of a minimal winning coalition.

2. The context of agreement shows a mixture of strategic considerations with 'culture' and 'custom'''. (Schlee 2008: 32)

Many other factors can interfere with the purely contractual character of a relationship.

In the case of one mixed type (the implicit contract in the claim of the Somali woman to belong to the Rendille clan Elegella), we have seen that the contractual element of the relationship made the question about the historical authenticity of her claim irrelevant. This leads us to our next question.

# *Question 2. What is the value of information in identifications with different degrees of contractuality?*

Professor Stewart played the game. His family history, especially the fact that he was not a "real" Stewart, was an amusing item at the dinner table, and that is something that turned it from a liability into an asset. Playing the game is basically a contractual agreement. I am nice to you, as long as you are nice to me. Stewart or not, if he had accused his hosts of incest or corruption, he would not have been around for long.

The Somali woman did a similar thing. She behaved as a clan sister and people reciprocated by treating her as such.

Our initial conclusion, after looking at these case histories, is that, in each case, it was the contractual element that made the relationship negotiable and helped to maintain it, even though both had an element of "fake" descent – in the Stewart case, one that was admitted from the start and, in the Somali case, one that was easy to discover. We may conclude that the more pronounced the contractual character of a relationship, the lower the value of information about whether the identities underlying the relationship are "real" or "fake".

Other kinds of information become valuable in contractual relationships. In such a relationship one needs to know whether the partner fulfils his or her part of the contract. So it is not surprising that there is a huge literature in business administration and experimental social psychology dealing with "monitoring", "auditing", "trust", "free-riding", "control", "defection", etc. All this has to do with information about partners and our inability to look into their brains and to know whether and when they will stop playing the cooperative game and turn against us. What is the price of their loyalty? There is no need to convince anyone of the importance of information in this context. It may have gone unrecognised in economics for a long time but certainly not in business administration.

In the two cases presented here there was, actually, not very much to monitor. One more element shared by both cases is that little was at stake. None of them was about life or death or huge amounts of money. This leads us to question 3.

#### Question 3. What is at stake in identity claims?

As Boris Nieswand has argued in his thesis about Ghanaian migrants in Germany<sup>13</sup>, the single best predictor of the wealth of any given person is nationality. In other words, if you have no information about a person – no name, no picture, no knowledge of age, gender, or anything else – and you have to make a blind guess about how much money that person has after asking only one question, the best thing to ask about is his or her nationality. It is an even better indicator than class. After all, the welfare recipients in one country might be better off than the middle class of another. Anything to do with legal entitlements is also a hopelessly bad wealth indicator. History shows that today's organised crime is tomorrow's aristocracy (Comaroff and Comaroff 2009).

The enormous income differences from one country to another motivate boundary crossings and exclusionist practices to prevent just that. No doubt hiding information that might lead to deportation or providing information (e.g., in the shape of real or fake documents) that might lead to a secure and legal form of residence is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Boris Nieswand has since taken up a PostDoc position at the Max Planck Institute for the Study of Religious and Ethnic Diversity, Göttingen.

of enormous importance to illegal immigrants, and they are ready to invest a lot in hiding or providing information about their identities.

In addition to what is at stake, the cost of providing knowledge needs to be taken into account in the information economics of identification. Think of an academic whose family name is reminiscent of that of a knight who lived in the year 1300. He faces the following questions: Do I really wish to trace the relationships in church registers and other documents? Would that take me half a year or more or less? Do I take the risk of not finding anything and making a fool of myself? He will possibly conclude that the knowledge of being the offspring of some long-defunct iron-clad predator is not worth the costs and the risks involved in gaining it, and that focusing on his academic career is the safer road to fame. The question might be answered differently if the case involved the inheritance of real estate or a bank account. Then the value of the information might clearly exceed the costs of getting it.

# 4. The System Perspective

How do decision-making processes on the individual and small or medium-sized group level feed into macro-level structures and processes, or how are they shaped by them? This is an area in which we encounter more open questions than answers. It is therefore also known as a "problem": the micro-macro problem. We have focused so far on the micro perspective, as one would expect of anthropologists. We should, however, not forget that looking at group formation from the other end can also be fascinating.

Looking at any map that shows not only physical but also human factors (states and their provinces, language families and languages, "ethnic" groups, etc.), we find very uneven distributions, which are not easy to explain. Why is it that in areas such as the Caucasus or the lower Omo river in Ethiopia, we find much smaller particle sizes or a finer grain (in the photographic sense) in everything. Geography appears to explain only part of it. Mountains and other obstacles to communication seem to favour heterogeneity, and both the Alps and the Caucasus have a high level of diversity. But in the Alps we have languages from just three language families – Romance, Germanic and Slavic – which are all related to each other on the next higher level as Indoeuropean subfamilies; and this is nothing in comparison to the levels of diversity we find in the Caucasus. And the Lower Omo area<sup>14</sup>, where we find many Nilotic, Omotic and Cushitic languages numbering a few thousand speakers each, is, after all, rather flat or merely hilly at best.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Felix Girke has completed his study of the Kara (see references). Ongoing work on the Lower Omo area includes the Arbore studies by Christina Gabbert and Sophia Thubauville. Together with the University of Kyoto and the Institute of Ethiopian Studies of the University of Addis Ababa, we maintain a research station at Jinka, the central locality, namely, the South Omo Research Centre, founded by Ivo Strecker.

Apart from all these riddles about higher and lower degrees of diversity, we also find some universals. One of these universal features of human beings is the capacity to deal with diversity. Since the disappearance of other human species such as the Neanderthal, we have been left alone. There are no other hominids apart from Homo "sapiens". Still, we seem to be biologically equipped to deal with a high degree of internal diversity.<sup>15</sup> Stephen Levinson (2006) has proclaimed the existence of a human interaction engine. Starting from observations about "first contacts" between people who have no knowledge about each other and do not share a language, and from his experience with deaf-mute people, he has come to the conclusion that human beings start to create sign systems instantly and spontaneously. How has this engine evolved? And why do we have the capacity to learn ten languages or more, and why are we able to translate and interpret? Why do we possess the basic skills for doing anthropology? Nature does not pay for luxuries. These features must have offered an evolutionary advantage.<sup>16</sup> The game we are studying, the game of identification and re-identification, of making group differences narrower or wider, might be a very old game. We have evolved with it and in response to it. Cultural diversity is natural. It has existed for a long time, and we are biologically adapted to it.

# References

- Alber, Erdmute. 2008. Töchter als Pflegetöchter. Elternschaftskonzepte in Nordbenin, Westafrika. In: Lukas Bormann und Joachim Kügler (eds.). *Töchter (Gottes). Studien zum Verhältnis von Kultur, Religion und Geschlecht*. Bayreuther Forum Transit 8. Berlin: Lit-Verlag, pp. 144–156.
- Comaroff, Jean and John L. Comaroff. 2009. Reflections on the Anthropology of Law, Governance and Sovereignity. In: Franz von Benda-Beckmann, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Julia Eckert (eds.). *Rules of the Law and Laws of Ruling*. Farnham: Ashgate, pp. 31–59.
- Dereje Feyissa. 2003. Ethnic Groups and Conflict: the case of the Anywaa-Nuer relations in the Gambela Region, Western Ethiopia. Doctoral thesis. Halle: Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg.
- Donahoe, Brian, John Eidson, Dereje Feyissa, Veronika Fuest, Markus V. Hoehne, Boris Nieswand, Günther Schlee, Olaf Zenker. 2009. The Formation and Mobilization of Collective Identities in Situations of Conflict and Integration. *Max*

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Communication with other species, such as canines and ungulates, in a symbiotic system (pastoralism), would be a different topic, though not a less interesting one (cf. my current projects with Kirill Istomin and Wolfgang Holzwarth in the framework of the SFB).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> This human interaction engine must be something on the same level of generality as the "ability to read and share intentions" stressed by Tomasello et al. (2005: 690). It is one of the prerequisites for the development of languages and language-based complex collaboration. We cannot derive it from language, because it must have been there before.

*Planck Institute for Social Anthropology Working Paper No. 116.* Halle/Saale: Max Planck Institute for Social Anthropology.

- Enfield, Nicholas J. and Stephen C. Levinson. 2006. Introduction: human sociality as a new interdisciplinary field. In: Nicholas J. Enfield and Stephen C. Levinson (eds.). *Roots of Human Sociality: culture, cognition and interaction*. Oxford, New York: Berg, pp. 1–35.
- Gigerenzer, Gerd. 2007. *Gut Feelings: the intelligence of the unconscious*. New York: Viking.
- Girke, Felix. 2009. The Ädamo of the Kara: rhetoric in social relations on the lower Omo. Doctoral thesis. Halle: Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg.
- Goody, Jack. 1976. Production and Reproduction: a comparative study of the domestic domain. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Hann, Chris (ed.). 1994. When History Accelerates: essays on rapid social change, complexity and creativity. London: Athlone.
- Heady, Patrick and Günther Schlee. in preparation. "Eurasian" and African Family Structures.
- Levinson, Stephen C. 2006. On the Human "Interaction Engine". In: Nicholas J. Enfield and Stephen C. Levinson (eds.). *Roots of Human Sociality: culture, cognition and interaction*. Oxford, New York: Berg, pp. 39–69.
- Nieswand, Boris. 2007. Ghanaian Migrants in Germany and the Status Paradox of Migration: a multi-sited ethnography of transnational pathways of migrant inclusion. Doctoral thesis. Halle: Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg.
- Sahlins, Marshal. 1961. The Segmentary Lineage: an organization of predatory expansions. *American Anthropologist* 63: 322–345.
- Schlee, Günther. 1989. *Identities on the Move: clanship and pastoralism in northern Kenya*. Manchester: Manchester University Press.
- Schlee, Günther. 2003. Identification in Violent Settings and Situations of Rapid Change. *Africa* 73 (3): 333–342.
- Schlee, Günther. 2008. *How Enemies are Made: towards a theory of ethnic and religious conflicts*. Oxford, New York: Berghahn Books.
- Schlee, Günther and Patrick Heady. forthcoming. Terminology and Practice: European kinship in a world-wide perspective. (Vol. 3, chapter 10 of *Kinship and Social Security in contemporary Europe*)
- Stiglitz, Joseph E. 2002. Information and the Change in the Paradigm in Economics. *The American Economic Review* 92(3): 446–501.
- Tomasello, Michael, Malinda Carpenter, Josep Call, Tanya Gehne and Henrike Moll. 2005. Understanding and Sharing Intentions: the origins of cultural cognition. *Behavioral and Brain Sciences* 28: 675–735.

# **Cited Ongoing Projects**

Inclusion in this list only means that these projects have been cited in the above text because of their thematic fit. Other outstanding projects have been or will be cited in other contexts. So this is not a selection by quality and omission from this list does not have any negative implications. Projects like MaxNet Aging and DIASPEACE, and KASS, about which fuller information is given in the text are not included here again.

- Ogato Ambaye: Age Grade System, Power and Identity among the Sidama of Northeast Africa (Ethiopia). Change, continuity and (re)construction
- Christina Gabbert: Knowledge about War and Peace among the Arbore of Southern Ethiopia
- Wolfgang Holzwarth, Jürgen Paul and Günther Schlee: D5 (Former) Nomads and Pastoral Land Use in Changing Political and Economic Contexts: Eastern Bukhara/Southern Tajikistan, 1868–2008. Collaborative Research Centre 586: "Difference and Integration"
- Aksana Ismailbekova: Patron-Client Relations within the Context of a Kyrgyz Community, Kyrgyzstan
- Kirill Istomin, Joachim Otto Habeck and Günther Schlee: E8 New Technologies in the Tundra: high-tech equipment, perception of space and spatial orientation of nomadic and settled populations of the Russian Arctic. Collaborative Research Centre 586: "Difference and Integration" The affiliation of this project at the MPI is with the Siberian Studies Centre.
- Andrea Nicolas: *Feasting and the Politics of Age: Tulama-Oromo Gadaa organisation*. Max Planck International Research Network on Aging
- Kristin Pfeifer: The Construction of Amazigh Identity in Contemporary Morocco: in between international influences and local practice
- Anita von Poser: *Bosmun Notions of Aging (Lower Ramu River, Northeast Papua New Guinea)*. Max Planck International Research Network on Aging
- Sophie Roche: Generation Groups in the Transformation Process in Tajikistan. On the problem of embedded conflicts in multi-ethnic youth bulge societies
- Sophia Thubauville: *Emotionality and Rationality in Marriage Conflicts among the Maale of South Ethiopia*

#### Language and Identity

#### Günther Schlee with Jacqueline Knörr

In our last report (2006–2007: 25) we pointed out that there were quite a few projects in this department that looked into identity and difference with a particular focus on language and the interaction of linguistic identification with identification along other lines (nation, region). We regretted that, due to limited space, the topic had to be reserved for a future report.

Some of that work has now been finished and other projects nearly completed. All of these projects involve variations on a single theme. In an encyclopaedia article (Schlee 2001 or Schlee 2008, ch. 11), I had the opportunity to explore all, or at least most existing combinations of language and ethnicity. This took the form of a gross typology illustrated with contrasting examples, ranging from so close a link between the two that the question of how language influences ethnicity appears tautological (insofar as the language defines the ethnic group) to cases of ethnic groups without a shared language. It places the close association between peoplehood and having a separate language in a historical context, tracing it – within Europe – back to romanticism and – outside Europe – back to the export of European ideas and administrative practices through colonialism.

In terms of types of identification with a language, the article ranges from identification with a putative ancestral language that is no longer spoken to popular beliefs and scholarly theories about a close and intimate relationship between a particular language and ways of thinking, including the "national character" of the language's speakers. In other words, the poles of the continuum consist in the purely symbolic or emblematic use of a language (as a marker or label), on one hand, and the psychological reality of a lived language that shapes the thought and experience of its speakers, on the other.

Olaf Zenker, now a lecturer at the University of Bern, completed his dissertation, *Irish/ness is All Around Us: the Irish language and Irish identity in West Belfast*, in 2008. As the subtitle indicates, his thesis is about the relationship between language and identity in a (former) political hotspot. The work has two other minor foci on Irish sports and Irish music, with very detailed and interesting histories/ethnographies on these two domains of activity. Zenker's central concern, however, remains the question of why so many people have been taking the trouble to revive the Irish language in an area where it had already died out. While the other two domains have a clearly subordinate or instrumental status in the thesis, they are seen as part of the ubiquity of an Irishness that is "all around us", one which indeed provides a condition favourable to the attempts of some of the dwellers of West Belfast to revive the Irish language.

In his case study of the Irish-learning subculture of West Belfast, Zenker mainly investigates the linguistic "axis" (Vertovec) or "dimension" (Schlee) of identifica-

tion, and relates it to other dimensions such as ethnicity and nationality/nationhood (which, in the European and culturally loaded sense, corresponds to ethnicity plus an existing or desired statehood), and to the resulting "identity" in general.

In Zenker's case histories, we find a whole range of variation. The congruence or divergence between linguistic and ethnic/national classification in the views of Zenker's interlocutors covers the breadth of variability from classical linguistic nationalism (the nation being defined by the language) to a very loose nexus between the two. In terms of the psychological relevance of the language, moreover, we find both extremes and many intermediate forms. Irish as a dead language (in those places where it has died) may be nothing but a historical and symbolic reference point for identification. On the other hand, many of the language enthusiasts Zenker has interviewed stress, in a truly Herderian spirit, how much the use of Irish enriches their intellectual and emotional lives.

There is, however, one twist in the role of the Irish language in West Belfast (and in Zenker's way of looking at it) that makes it a rather special case. Ethnic markers in current theories of ethnicity are generally believed to be entirely constructed (or even "invented" in Hobsbawm's and Ranger's diction) or to be selected from an existing range of cultural particularities. The language enthusiasts of West Belfast do not, however, fit into this equation. They neither make up the Irish language (which is clearly "real", as it is the ancestral language of many of them and has survived in rural niches elsewhere in Ireland) nor do they select it from a range of existing cultural particularities. They say that, being Irish, they should be able to "speak their own language", and therefore make an effort to learn it, hoping that others will do the same and that this will lead to a revival of the language in places where it has not been spoken for a long time. Identification in this case is not with something that is but with something that should be (an Irish-speaking Irish people – and a monolingual one at that, according to some), and efforts are made to transform this identification with an ideal into an identification with a reality. The project, at least in its more modest variants, is not entirely utopian, and it has already resulted in the revival of the language, at least to some extent. In certain contexts and certain niches, there are once again people who speak Irish in West Belfast.<sup>17</sup>

It has always been part of the research design of this department not only to have geographical clusters of projects (which are located in West Africa, Northeast Africa and Central Asia), but also to have some projects focused on "paradigmatic cases" that are richly documented and – so it is hoped – provide some theoretical inspiration. Without a doubt, Northern Ireland, sadly for many of the people affected, has

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Not many cases of successful language revival are known. Hebrew comes to mind as another example of a language that has been revived and, some would say, "artificially" so, i.e. with a considerable amount of conscious effort. While Irish had survived in regional niches and could be re-introduced in places in which it had died out, Hebrew had survived in a functional niche as a sacred language. Hebrew was then extended – and substantially changed in the process – to other domains of life, so becoming the everyday language it had ceased to be nearly two millennia ago.
become a paradigmatic case for conflict studies. When it comes to language and ethnicity or "the nation", Belgium cannot be ignored, and Jolanda Lindenberg has now completed and submitted her thesis on "Negotiating language and identity: The case of Belgium". Despite the ring of familiarity that the Belgian case may have (as a "close" other to many Europeans, and having received ample media coverage), this thesis offers fascinating new perspectives. It raises the question of whether a language that stands primarily for a language community and its linguistic rights (in short, a language that stands for a language) is not in fact a resource, rather than being a marker of something else (culture, Volkstum, nation, or whatever). Do people not defend their right to speak their own language in official contexts, including educational institutions, primarily in their own language areas? Is this not fundamentally a struggle against being forced to learn another language (Dutch in the case of the Francophones, French in the case of the Flemings). It is not quite as easy as that. Language is territorialised and linguistic rights are defined by territory. Still, French provides a more universalistic form of identification, and for both groups language is not just a means of communication but is thought to be closely associated with the way they think and the way they feel.

This territorialisation of language resonates with a European model of the nation state (with one language, one people, one state, and one territory). What is atypical about this case is that the territorialisation of language has taken place at the sub-national level. In many ways, however, Belgium shows a clearly European pattern of linguistic nationalism that has even been taken to extremes in its forms of bureaucratisation and legalism. This pattern stands in stark contrast, for example, with West Africa, where languages are often not associated with territories but with professions, and, due to the interdependence of professional groups, necessarily intermingle in their spatial distributions. The pattern also differs from that of Uzbekistan, where Tajik (Indo-European), a non-Uzbek and indeed non-Turkic language, exists alongside highly differentiated Uzbek dialects, with Khorezmian being at the extreme end of that continuum or even an outlier.

Khorezmian is a liminal case. It is right on the border of being a language of its own or an Uzbek dialect, if the linguistic criterion of mutual intelligibility is applied.<sup>18</sup> This makes it a particularly interesting case for identification discourses and strategies. Speakers can play the Uzbek card, describing being Khorezmian as one of many ways of being Uzbek, or they can try to pass as Tashkenti or some other subgroup of Uzbeks, or they can stress their distinction, which includes the option of speaking Khorezmian in a way that renders it a secret language, unintelligible to others. The linguistic training of the researcher, Rano Turaeva, and the coaching she has received from her co-supervisor, Wolfgang Klein of the MPI for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> It is much easier to form a political definition of "dialect" and "language" than a linguistic one. For our purposes, we can just follow Weinreich's (1945, cited from an anonymous source) famous aphorism that "a language is a dialect with an army and a navy".

Psycholinguistics in Nijmegen, have made it possible for her not just to analyse "discourses" involving linguistic differences, but to relate them to an actual and measurable level of difference.

In Morocco, Kristin Pfeiffer is currently studying the revitalisation of Berber, including the two dialects that are actually spoken and a compromise, standardised version that is not really spoken by anyone. The (Arabic-speaking) king favours the introduction of Tifinagh, the old Tuareg (Berber) script, for putting the new amalgamated Berber language into writing, possibly because he does not want anyone to be able to read it. This is one of the many ways alphabets are used for identification purposes.

Merle Schatz<sup>19</sup> reports that the Mongols in the Chinese province of Inner Mongolia – now outnumbered by Han Chinese and often bilingual, though sometimes with limited proficiency in Mongol – are viewed as "Chinese" by the Mongols of Mongolia. And yet, they take special pride in using the old Mongol alphabet, said to go back to Genghis Khan, and they accuse their co-ethnics in Mongolia of lacking authenticity due to their use of the Cyrillic alphabet. As was shown at the opening conference of the new *Convivencia* programme of the Max Planck Society in Madrid,<sup>20</sup> the western Mediterranean in the medieval era seems to provide us with a laboratory for research on identity politics and the use of alphabets. Documents from this period display all conceivable combinations, from Hebrew and Romance texts written in Arabic characters to Arabic texts written in the Hebrew or Latin alphabet.

The Upper Guinea Coast<sup>21</sup>, a region characterised by a high degree of cultural and linguistic diversity, has also turned out to be a laboratory for questions of language and identity. For analytical purposes, one may distinguish among three types of languages: a) official languages that are specified by the respective governments; b) ethnic languages that are employed by ethnic groups in specific regions; and c) *linguae francae* that are used when members of neighbouring "(...) communities do not speak each other's language but use instead a third language as a means of mutual communication" (Chirikba 2008: 31).<sup>22</sup>

Currently, the official languages of the area are identical with neither ethnic languages nor with *linguae francae* (as is the case elsewhere in Africa). Instead of declaring (a selection of) indigenous ethnic languages to be official languages, African governments, upon independence, adopted the language of their respective former colonial powers as the only official language. This was meant to create a common identification across ethnic lines and to promote the nation-building process.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> The title of her dissertation project is *Language and Identity of the Mongols in China*. Klaus Sagaster of Bonn, professor emeritus in Mongolian Studies, is her co-supervisor.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> The programme's Spanish partner is the *Consejo Superior de Investigaciones Científicas*. The conference took place from May 27, 2009 to May 30, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> The Upper Guinea Coast section has been contributed by Jacqueline Knörr.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 22}$  We also thank Christoph Kohl for his input on the part of the text concerning the Upper Guinea Coast.

Opting for a single ethnic language would likely have caused a feeling of neglect among speakers of other ethnic languages and might have resulted in ethnic conflict rather than national unification. Consequently, Guinea-Conakry and Senegal adopted French as their official language, while Cape Verde and Guinea-Bissau retained Portuguese, and Gambia, Sierra Leone and Liberia<sup>23</sup> opted for English.

We hope to have shown that there is a broad basis for comparative research on language and identity at our Institute. Further perspectives are provided by other programmes of the Max Planck Society (Madrid, Göttingen). In addition to the production of case studies in the form of dissertations and articles, we plan to engage in publications at the comparative level as well. Our next step will be to expand this report into a working paper.

# References

- Chirikba, Viacheslav A. 2008. The Problem of the Caucasian Sprachbund. In: P. Muysken (ed.). From Linguistic Areas to Areal Linguistics. Studies in Language Companion Series 90. Amsterdam, Philadelphia: John Benjamins Publishing Company, pp. 25–94.
- Lindenberg, Jolanda. 2009. Negotiating Language and Identity: the case of Belgium. PhD dissertation submitted to the Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg.
- Schlee, Günther. 2008. *How Enemies are Made. Towards a theory of ethnic and religious conflicts.* Oxford: Berghahn Publishers.
- Schlee, Günther. 2001. Language and Ethnicity. In: Neil J. Smelser and Paul B. Baltes (eds.). *International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences*. Amsterdam, Paris, New York, Oxford, Shannon, Singapore, Tokyo: Elsevier Science Ltd., pp. 8285–8288.
- Vertovec, Steven. 2009. Toward Post-Multiculturalism? Changing communities, conditions and contexts of diversity. In: Hiltraud Casper-Hehne and Irmy Schweiger (eds.). Vom Verstehen zur Verständigung. Dokumentation der öffentlichen Vorlesungsreihe zum Europäischen Jahr des Interkulturellen Dialogs 2008. Göttingen, Universitätsverlag, pp. 43–75.
- Weinreich, Max. 1945. Der Yivo un di problemen fun undzer tsayt. *YIVO-bleter* 25(1): 3–18.
- Zenker, Olaf. 2008. Irish/ness is all Around Us: the Irish language and Irish identity in Catholic West Belfast. Doctoral thesis. Halle: Martin-Luther-Universität Halle-Wittenberg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Liberia was never formally colonised, but strongly influenced by the United States.

## Research Group 'Integration and Conflict along the Upper Guinea Coast'24

## Jacqueline Knörr

#### Institutional, Organisational, and Structural Features

Formed in 2005, the research group is currently the only group worldwide engaging in long-term systematic and comparative research on this particular region of the world. The group includes researchers who have reached different stages of their academic careers and who are either full members of the MPI or associates based at different international institutions. The latter members complement our thematic and regional expertise and assist in the supervision of our PhD students. The research group organises regular informal meetings to exchange ideas on thematic and methodological issues, to address problems encountered in the research process, and to intensify the debate concerning the comparative dimensions of our research. We organise a special UGC Conference every two years and smaller workshops (among them workshops in the field) in-between, and regularly invite scholars from around the world to give lectures and to engage in discussions with members of the research group and colleagues at the Institute.

## **Our Approach to Integration and Conflict**

We look at integration and conflict as interrelated dimensions of social interaction in any given society, which need to be studied as facets of the social dynamics within which they occur.<sup>25</sup> We study integration and conflict as dimensions of social relationships and constructions of identity and difference within society at large, thereby moving towards a better understanding of the social mechanisms that affect processes of integration and conflict at the local, regional, and (trans-)national levels. Within this framework, we take into consideration the impact and repercussions of specific historical processes that have had an important impact on how values, institutions, and traditions are applied in specific strategies of conflict initiation, conflict avoidance, and conflict resolution.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Current members of the research group are (in alphabetical order): Christian Højbjerg (associate), Nathaniel King, Jacqueline Knörr, Christoph Kohl, Markus Rudolf, Anita Schroven, and Wilson Trajano Filho (associate). I thank all of them for their input on this text.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> See Schlee (2002, 2008) and earlier reports for more in-depth specifications concerning the development of our approach to processes of integration and conflict.

#### The Research Programme

We conceptualise the Upper Guinea Coast as a primarily geographic label that helps us to place and correlate cultural, linguistic, and social phenomena and processes in regional terms (cf. d'Azevedo 1962 and Fardon 1996). However, the region is characterised by much more than mere physical contiguity. The Upper Guinea Coast is indeed very heterogeneous in terms of its physical geography, social and political structures, and its linguistic features. The region's societies have intermingled to such a degree that their very genesis is a conundrum, as Paul E. H. Hair pointed out (1967). The region is united in a shared historical experience of specific intersocietal encounters that challenged, disrupted, and changed previous modes of life in specific ways. Interaction and mixture often engendered identities characterised by fluidity and ambiguous means of self-ascription and assigning identity to others.<sup>26</sup> The negotiation of one's identity according to specific situations, contexts, and individual preferences is particularly common, and the criteria for (ethnic) membership may include categories such as descent, language, religion, and shared historical memories.<sup>27</sup> The malleable nature of ethnic identity and the ambivalent notions of indigeneity attached to them are also used to claim citizenship rights (or to deny them to others) at the level of the nation state, particularly in times of crisis.<sup>28</sup> We have explored how social life has been changed by inter-societal exchange and external influences (colonialism, migration, trade), and how the historical experience of foreign domination and local resistance relates to more recent experiences of political suppression and economic exploitation both by local autocratic rulers and global structures of inequality. We have studied the meanings and explanations people attach to the violence and suffering they have experienced and to the symbols and representations that they have employed to that end. We have also investigated how the narratives of the past shape the ways in which identities are socially constructed, represented, and practiced today, and how they function as instruments of identification by means of which social actors advocate and establish particular interests.

#### Prospects

While we have so far concentrated mainly on the comparative exploration of processes of integration and conflict *within* the region of the Upper Guinea Coast, we will now also take into consideration societies *beyond* the Upper Guinea Coast which are connected with the latter as the result of the expansion of colonialism and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> See Knörr (2007a, 2008) and the articles in Stewart (2007) for comparative perspectives on creole identities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> See contributions by Sarró, Fairhead, and Højbjerg in Knörr and Trajano Filho (in print).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> The members of the research group currently dealing with these issues are: Højbjerg, Knörr, Rudolf, Schroven.

the Atlantic slave trade, processes which are, of course, interconnected in manifold ways. We will investigate both the internal and external encounters and exchanges the societies of the Upper Guinea Coast are part of now and have been part of in the past, and which have shaped their social configuration to generate specific (new) identities and alliances to this day. By focusing more closely on the transnational dimension of our research, we aim to improve our understanding of the involvement of the Upper Guinea Coast in contemporary processes of regional and global interaction and exchange. The presence of the Upper Guinea Coast in different diasporas and the interactions of dispersed groups of people with their "home" societies is just one important dimension that we will integrate into our research agenda. We also aim to include in our research those creole identities beyond the Upper Guinea Coast that are historically connected with the region. This reflects the role of creole identities and "Eurafrican" groups (Brooks 2003) that have played an important role in interethnic relations and the construction of transethnic identifications, and in processes of ethnic and religious differentiation and postcolonial nation-building.<sup>29</sup> Creole groups have triggered conflict as the result of exclusionary discourses and policies,<sup>30</sup> but they have also fostered integration by providing, for example, a model of postcolonial "unity-in-diversity".<sup>31</sup> Their role in the historical and contemporary processes of integration and conflict has been marked by differences and similarities that depend on their social contextualisation in the societies in which they are situated, and which therefore need to be studied comparatively. Comparisons, particularly with regard to creole identity, may well prove fruitful beyond (West) Africa as well - and would thus also break new ground. For example, the Luso-Creole identity that emerged in Guinea-Bissau developed in a highly heterogeneous environment and traces its origins back to the times of Portuguese colonialism (Havik 2004; Trajano Filho 1998). The same holds for many Luso-Creole identities<sup>32</sup> elsewhere, like those that developed in several coastal South(east) Asian settlements and in parts of Latin America.<sup>33</sup> The Luso-Creole identity constituted (just) one of the early "travelling models" that would spread across entire continents. The understanding of this identity would therefore benefit from a type of comparative research that does not restrict itself to criteria of mainly regional concern, but which also spans societies that are interconnected through historical and contemporary processes of interaction, and which involve people and ideas as well as social practices and ideological models.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> The members of the research group dealing with these issues are: King, Knörr, Kohl, Trajano Filho.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> See Cohen 1981; cf. Knörr 1995, 2008; Wyse 1989.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> See Knörr (1995, 2007b, 2008) concerning the relationship between creole and national identity and the role of creole identity in postcolonial nation-building.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> See Mark (2002) on Portuguese style and Luso-African identity in precolonial Senegambia.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> On (Luso-)creole identity in South(east) Asia, see Ferreira Reis Thomaz 1981/82 (Goa); Marbeck 1995 (Malacca); McGilvray 1982 (Sri Lanka); Bertrand 2008; da Franca 1970; Knörr 2007a (Indonesia). On Latin America see de Friedemann 1990; Kiddy 2000; Mulvey 1982.

New researchers are expected to join the research group during the first part of 2010. In order to round out our research (agenda), we will also endeavour to include further researchers to our group through third party funding. This will help us to successfully engage in our new scientific and organisational endeavours while continuing to accomplish our current work.

#### **Accomplishments of Research Group Members**

By the time this report will be published, both Christoph Kohl and Anita Schroven will have handed in their PhD dissertations. Nathaniel King and Markus Rudolf have both successfully completed their field research in Sierra Leone and Senegal, respectively, and are now writing up their findings. Nathaniel King is scheduled to hand in his dissertation by the end of 2010. Markus Rudolf is on paternity leave through spring 2011.

## References

- Bertrand, Romain. 2008. Du legs lusitanien au discours indigéniste. Élements d'histoire et de sociologie politiques de la revendication d'autochtonie des Betawi de Djakarta. *Lusotopie* XV (2): 175–196.
- Brooks, Georg. 2003. Eurafricans in Western Africa: commerce, social status, gender, and religious observance from the sixteenth to the eighteenth century. Athens: Ohio University Press.
- Cohen, Abner. 1981. The Politics of Elite Culture. Explorations in the dramaturgy of power in a modern African society. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- d'Azevedo, Warren L. 1962. Some Historical Problems in the Delineation of a Central West Atlantic Region. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 96(2): 512–538.
- da Franca, Pinto A. 1970. Portuguese Influence in Indonesia. Jakarta: Gunung Agung.
- de Friedemann, Nina S. 1990. Cabildos negros refugios de Africanía en Colombia. *Caribbean Studies* 23: 83–97.
- Fairhead, James. Forthcoming. Kouankan and the Guinea-Liberian Border. In: Jacqueline Knörr and Wilson Trajano Filho (eds.). *The Powerful Presence of the Past. Integration and conflict along the Upper Guinea Coast.* Leiden: Brill.
- Fardon, Richard. 1996. Crossed Destinies: the entangled histories of West African ethnic and national identities. In: L. de la Gorgendière, K. King and S. Vaughn (eds.). *Ethnicity in Africa: roots, meanings and implications*. Edinburgh: Centre of African Studies, pp. 117–146.
- Ferreira Reis Thomaz, Luis F. 1981/82. Goa: Une société Luso-Indienne. *Bulletin des études portugaises et brésiliennes* 42/43: 15–44.
- Hair, Paul E.H. 1967. Ethnolinguistic Continuity on the Guinea Coast. *Journal of African History* 8(2): 247–268.

- Havik, Paul. 2004. Silences and Soundbites: the gendered dynamics of trade and brokerage in the pre-colonial Guinea Bissau region. Münster: Lit-Verlag.
- Højbjerg, Christian K. Forthcoming. Victims and Heroes: Manding historical imagination in a conflict-ridden border region (Liberia-Guinea). In: Jacqueline Knörr and Wilson Trajano Filho (eds.). *The Powerful Presence of the Past. Integration and conflict along the Upper Guinea Coast.* Leiden: Brill.
- Kiddy, Elisabeth W. 2000. Congados, Calunga, Candomble: Our Lady of the Rosary in Minas Gerais, Brazil. *Luso-Brazilian Review* 37: 47–61.
- Knörr, Jacqueline. 1995. Kreolisierung versus Pidginisierung als Kategorien kultureller Differenzierung. Varianten neoafrikanischer Identität und Interethnik in Freetown, Sierra Leone. Münster: Lit-Verlag.
- Knörr, Jacqueline. 2007a. Kreolität und postkoloniale Gesellschaft. Integration und Differenzierung in Jakarta. Frankfurt/M. and New York: Campus.
- Knörr, Jacqueline. 2007b. Creole Identity and Postcolonial Nation-Building. Examples from Indonesia and Sierra Leone. Série Antropologia No. 416. Brasilia: Departamento de Antropologia (DAN), Universidade de Brasília.
- Knörr, Jacqueline. 2008. Towards Conceptualizing Creolization and Creoleness. Max Planck Institute for Social Anthropology Working Paper No. 100. Halle/Saale: Max Planck Institute for Social Anthropology.
- Knörr, Jacqueline and Wilson Trajano Filho (eds.). Forthcoming. *The Powerful Presence* of the Past. Integration and conflict along the Upper Guinea Coast. Leiden: Brill.
- Marbeck, Joan M. 1995. Ungua Adanza. An inheritance. Melaka: Loh Printing Press.
- Mark, Peter. 2002. 'Portuguese' Style and Luso-African Identity: precolonial Senegambia, sixteenth-nineteenth centuries. Bloomington: Indian University Press.
- McGilvray, Dennis B. 1982. Dutch Burghers and Portuguese Mechanics: Eurasian ethnicity in Sri Lanka. *Comparative Studies in Society and History* 24: 235–263.
- Mulvey, Patricia A. 1982. Slave Confraternities in Brazil: their role in colonial society. *The Americas* 39: 39–68.
- Sarró, Ramon. Forthcoming. Map and Territory: the politics of place and authochthony among Baga Sitem (and their neighbours). In: Jacqueline Knörr and Wilson Trajano Filho (eds.). *The Powerful Presence of the Past. Integration and conflict along the Upper Guinea Coast.* Leiden: Brill.
- Schlee, Günther (ed.). 2002. *Imagined Differences: hatred and the construction of identity*. Münster: Lit-Verlag.
- Schlee, Günther. 2008. *How Enemies are Made: Towards a theory of ethnic and religious conflict.* Oxford: Berghahn.
- Stewart, Charles. 2007. *Creolization: History, ethnography, theory*. Walnut Creek: Leftcoast Press.
- Trajano Filho, Wilson. 1998. Polymorphic Creoledom: the 'Creole' society of Guinea-Bissau. Doctoral thesis. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania.
- Wyse, Akintola. 1989. *The Krio of Sierra Leone. An interpretive history*. London: Hurst.

# **Department II: Socialist and Postsocialist Eurasia**

# **Director: Chris Hann**

# Highlights

- Completion of our second cycle of projects concerning religion. A final report is published by the Department simultaneously with this Institute Report: *Religion, Identity, Postsocialism; The Halle Focus Group, 2003–2010.*
- Completion of the projects of the Research Group led by Lale Yalçın-Heckmann, *Caucasian Boundaries and Citizenship from Below*; a final report is provided below.
- Completion of collaborative projects in Xinjiang with colleagues based at Xinjiang University, Urumchi. Plans for a joint workshop in Urumchi were thwarted in both 2008 and 2009 by political factors. However, the Focus Group *Kinship and Social Support in China and Vietnam* is continuing its work (see below) and we have intensified our links with the Minzu University of China in Beijing.
- Launch in 2009 of a new Focus Group, *Historical Anthropology in Eurasia*, under the leadership of Dittmar Schorkowitz. The initial projects are described below.
- Launch in 2009 of a new Focus Group in economic anthropology, led jointly by Stephen Gudeman and Chris Hann. The team is investigating *Economy and Ritual* in rural settings in six postsocialist societies (see below).
- Publication of the papers from our interdisciplinary conference in 2006 on the contemporary relevance of Karl Polanyi: Chris Hann and Keith Hart (eds.), *Market and Society;* The Great Transformation *today* (2009, Cambridge University Press).

## Anthropology In-between

#### Chris Hann

#### Preliminary Remarks: continuity and change, science and politics

In this text, which is an abbreviated revision of a presentation made on June 23, 2009 to the joint research seminar of the MPI and the Seminar für Ethnologie of Halle's Martin Luther University, I use the term *in-between* in a variety of ways. The main goal is to take stock of my Department's research programme ten years after it came into existence. I shall outline the enduring, cumulative elements in this programme, but also draw attention to its new developments. The balance of continuity and change was quite distinctive in 2009, which was a year of renewal for the Department. After indicating the directions in which we are moving, I shall attempt to dig deeper and, relying on the metaphor of *in-between*, conclude with some portentous suggestions which connect our trajectory to the future of comparative social anthropology.

Let me begin with some points that, while not the main themes of this report, are nonetheless basic to everything we do. The unity of our programme lies in the fact that almost all of our projects have concerned places that either claim to be socialist, or claim that they were socialist until about twenty years ago (including the region of Germany in which our Institute is located). In either case, the shift away from the Marxist-Leninist-Maoist model of socialism raises issues which are more complex than the balance of continuity and change over the short history of an academic department. If a human population survives continuously, to what degree is a true *rupture* – in terms of its social institutions, its norms, and its values – possible? If we are obliged to think through metaphors, is the German term Wende ("turn") more realistic and thus preferable to the sweep of the Hungarian rendszerváltás, literally "system change"? Or might the Vietnamese term Đối Mơi, "renovation", be nearer the mark, even for those countries in the former Soviet bloc that claim to have abandoned socialism? Whatever term one prefers, a magnificent laboratory for ethnographic studies of the turbulent present stretches out from Halle across Eurasia to the South China Sea, and over the last ten years we have taken full advantage of these opportunities. But socialism and postsocialist transformation are also worldhistorical phenomena that open up vistas of theory and longue durée historical perspectives, to which I shall return below.

Themes such as the demise of central planning and the revival of older forms of religion following the demise of "scientific atheism" are not the classical terrain of social anthropology. It is incumbent on those of us who work on these themes to seek conversations with colleagues in disciplines such as economics or political science. At the same time, of course, we want to contribute to the development of our own discipline: But how is that possible in the maelstrom of these "transformation socie-

ties"? One possible answer is that, while the larger disciplines have privileged the changes, e.g., in legal, political and administrative systems, it falls to us anthropologists to focus on deeper levels of continuity, in terms of the motivations of individual actors and the norms and values of their communities. If this is the case, it would confirm what US anthropologist Joel Robbins has identified in another context as a general bias toward "continuity thinking" in our discipline (Robbins 2007).

There is already a vast academic industry revolving around how the history of Marxist-Leninist-Maoist socialism is being written and rewritten by states, scholars and "civil society actors". Significant attention has been paid to social memory (see Pine, Kaneff, and Haukanes 2004). Precisely because of the prominence of these themes in the literature, we have chosen not to prioritise them in our MPI projects.<sup>1</sup> Yet how ordinary people look back on "high" socialism has been important in all our research: on rural property relations between 1999 and 2005; on religion between 2003 and 2009; and in the projects on kinship and social support in East Asia which we launched in 2006. Most of our researchers have been too young to have any first-hand experience of those systems and only a few have carried out fieldwork in their own countries. Of course this is no guarantee of "objectivity", but we have done our best to carry out our analyses free of partisan prejudice. More specifically, we have tried to avoid two extreme positions. On the one hand, some models of "totalitarianism" cast every aspect of life in a socialist society as unambiguously repressive, as bad as - if not worse than Nazi Germany. On the other hand, a "sanitising" of memory leads some to recall only the positive elements, the experiences of a contented youth, when jobs were guaranteed and social security provision better in many respects than it is today. The latter position, commonly glossed in Germany as Ostalgie, has come through strongly in our ethnographic reports. Of course it is important to contextualise these positive memories: they are data to be taken seriously for being sincerely conveyed by those we worked with, but they still demand reasoned explanation (cf. Berdahl 1999). In contemporary Germany, the two extreme interpretations are prominent. There is still a common tendency in the scholarly literature and in public discourses to invoke the stereotypes of totalitarianism, and to mock or dismiss the phenomenon of Ostalgie instead of analysing its causes. We seek to work *in-between* these extremes.

The stance we advocate is "value-free" in the sense of Max Weber. But, as Weber himself recognised, it is hard to separate the objective methods of the man of science from the subjective commitments and values of the man of politics. The Max Planck Society stands for "basic research" and it is not our business to apply the results of our ethnographic research in the form of prescriptions to policymakers. At the same time, the nature of our themes, the collapse twenty years ago of one model of modernity and the current crisis of the victor of that moment, mean that our researchers can

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> These questions will be explored in a series of seminars concerning the world-historical significance of socialism which we shall organize in the summer term of 2010.

hardly ignore topical questions about the kind of society we want to live in. In 1944 Karl Polanyi published The Great Transformation, an indictment of market liberalism which has an often uncanny relevance to today's "neoliberalism". It is worth revisiting his critique and asking once again how market exchange can be – must be - complemented by other forms of economic integration. It already seems archaic to speak of a "third way", since the old dichotomy died with the end of the Cold War (and in Britain the term was thoroughly discredited by a combination of Tony Blair and Tony Giddens). Yet the antinomies of that era (above all market economy versus regulation and central planning) still shape the scholarly literature as well as popular perceptions. In this sense, too, we are interested in the no-man's land in-between; for example, it may be worthwhile to revisit concepts such as "market socialism". An interdisciplinary conference that we organised in 2006, based on Polanyi's magnum opus, led this year to a timely publication, edited by myself and co-convenor Keith Hart. We think it moves the academic debates forward by providing a reminder of the range and potential of the subdiscipline of economic anthropology, but it also offers insights into crucial political challenges of our age.

In short, the challenge of the socialist and postsocialist world is both acutely topical and of unlimited intellectual interest. Karl Polanyi himself stands somewhere in the middle of a continuum between committed revolutionaries, such as Marx and Lenin, and liberal philosophers, such as Popper and Hayek, utterly opposed to any form of "social engineering". If anthropology is the discipline which specialises in the deeper continuities, thereby implying the futility of revolutionary intervention, does that mean that we are predisposed to gravitate towards Hayek and favour the decentralised spontaneity of market solutions? Not necessarily, because in Polanyi's view the "free market" was itself a misguided utopian invention of the nineteenth century; viewed in his terms, socialist movements can be best understood as part of society's spontaneous response to this prior "great transformation".

#### Where Have We Been?

The Department organises its research primarily through Focus Groups. Our first group, "Property Relations", derived from interests I had been developing for much of the 1990s (Hann 1993, 1998). The invitation to help prepare a research proposal for the Max Planck Society allowed me to come up with a comparative programme to analyse rural decollectivisation, going beyond the individual case studies that were beginning to appear by the late 1990s. The preliminary results of our projects were presented in our collective volume of 2003, *The Postsocialist Agrarian Question*, and we published a final report on this work in 2005 (Hann 2005; copies available free on request). It is impossible to summarise all these projects here, but they certainly provided ample support for my theme of the *in-between*. Both socialism and capitalism are associated with strong property ideologies, collectivist and individualist respectively, but real world property systems always contain elements of

both. The economically optimal solutions may depend considerably on the nature of local crops and environments. For example, in the Rhodope Mountains community studied by Barbara Cellarius, individualist solutions predominated for agricultural land, but cooperative ownership proved economically as well as socially attractive for the forests (Cellarius 2004). Although we began this work before Keebet and Franz von Benda-Beckmann joined the MPI, their legal-anthropological approaches provided additional stimulus to it and we organised a conference together in 2003. This Focus Group left lasting traces at the MPI. These include the Siberian Studies Centre, as we know it today, which derives from a very productive team of post-docs and PhD students who investigated multiple facets of property in different parts of the Russian north (including "cultural property" – see Kasten 2004). The Volkswagen Foundation project *Political, Economic and Social Inclusion and Exclusion in Bulgaria and Poland*, led by Frances Pine and Deema Kaneff, was also a kind of offshoot from the comparative rural research of this first Focus Group.



Fig. 1: Department II – Research overview, 1999–2012

In our second Focus Group, which began work in early 2003 and continued until the beginning of 2009, we shifted away from economic anthropology to address religion. Whereas the property projects were very widely scattered across the Eurasian landmass and only the Siberianists came close to forming a regional sub-group, this time we opted to build regional clusters. In the years 2003–2006 the regions involved were Central Asia and East-Central Europe and the programme was titled "Religion and Civil Society". Participants in these clusters showed that numerous influential arguments in the sociology of religion pertaining to globalisation, secularisation, and the "return of religion" to the public sphere needed modification in postsocialist contexts, in which religion was frequently co-opted by national(ist) powerholders. Early results and a synthesis of these projects were presented in the 2006 collective volume *The Postsocialist Religious Question* (see also Hann and Pelkmans 2009).

The second phase of the Focus Group (2006–2009) saw a shift of emphasis towards "Religion and Morality". The regions also shifted: This time we were able to recruit strong clusters for the former East Germany and for European Russia, and a rather smaller one for Vietnam and Taiwan. Despite the change of title, there was in fact a lot of continuity. Indeed, the theme of morality was consolidated on the basis of the foundations laid down by participants in the first phase of the Focus Group, notably Monica Heintz and Johan Rasanayagam. I draw on the results of our continuing engagement with Eastern Christianity in broaching the theme of "otherness" below. In 2007, thanks to the generosity of the Volkswagen Foundation, we were able to launch another offshoot project, a comparative investigation of contemporary Catholicism in Poland and Lithuania, led by Ingo Schröder and Kinga Sekerdej (a progress report on this project is provided below).

Between 2003 and 2009, Lale Yalçın-Heckmann, who had previously been a member of the Focus Group investigating rural property relations, led the Research Group *Caucasian Boundaries and Citizenship from Below*, established within the Max Planck Society's Minerva programme. The papers from the first conference of this group (Grant and Yalçın-Heckmann 2007) have been very well reviewed. A full report on the various projects undertaken by this team is provided below.

In 2006 we launched our third Focus Group, "Kinship and Social Support in China and Vietnam". By now we felt it was high time to extend our coverage to these large East Asian states, which have had such successful economies since embarking on market-oriented reforms in the 1980s, but which still declare themselves socialist. By choosing to analyse social support, we aimed to explore key tensions of "reform socialism", ranging from micro-level changes in family organisation and kin ties to hotly debated social issues such as the significance of volunteering, the cost of health care and the importance of educational qualifications for social mobility. Contested notions such as trust, solidarity, and "multiple modernities" have figured prominetly in the work to date. I have participated in this Focus Group myself with a project in Xinjiang, where I have been working with Ildikó Bellér-Hann intermittently since 1986. In an early publication arising out of this recent work, a chapter in the Karl Polanyi volume noted above, I have suggested that the reform path followed by China since the 1980s can be usefully understood as "embedded socialism", analogous to the "embedded liberalism" characteristic of Western welfare states until its recent erosion. This embedded socialism can be seen as a successful form of the *in-between* in the sense discussed above, although I note that the high growth rates have been accompanied by sharp increases in inequality.

In these projects, as in the earlier work on property, we have been fortunate in being able to draw on path-breaking work by Keebet and Franz von Benda-Beckmann, and also on the experiences of the *Kinship and Social Security in Europe* programme, led by Patrick Heady (for details see the two previous Institute reports). This Focus Group is still evolving; a provisional collective report is provided below.

## Where Are We Going?

In the early months of 2009, when the final religion clusters dispersed, we established two new Focus Groups. The larger group consists of six post-docs working with Stephen Gudeman and myself on comparative research into "Economy and Ritual" in six postsocialist countries (five of them contiguous in South-East Europe). This resumption of work in economic anthropology builds heavily on the theoretical foundations laid by Gudeman himself (e.g., Gudeman 2008). At the core of his model is the dialectic between what he terms mutuality or community, where economic behaviour is shaped by a multiplicity of values, and the market, which relies on calculated reason and the value of efficiency. By approaching topics such as hospitality, social capital, and informal networks, we aim to explore path-dependency through successive historical eras, and also to engage in a dialogue with economists and others concerning the social and cultural foundations of markets. The theoretical framework of these projects is provided below).

The second new departure of 2009 is expected to become the greater innovation in time, though the current group is tiny. Regular readers of our reports will know that it has long been my wish to extend our temporal framework to include work in historical anthropology. The recruitment of Dittmar Schorkowitz to a W2 position to open up the field of *longue durée* research in various parts of Eurasia is the first step in this direction. With higher degrees both in anthropology and East European history, Dittmar is ideally qualified to head up this new Focus Group. In addition to carrying out historical research into Russia's Mongolian minorities, he has recently undertaken fieldwork in the northern Black Sea region. For the next few years he will be joined by Patrice Ladwig and Oliver Tappe, two post-docs who work primarily in Laos. More details of the first projects of this group are provided below.





## **Enough of Otherness!**

Having given you a panorama of the Department's past, present, and future activities, let me now venture some remarks about how all these projects fit into the broader discipline of social anthropology. In the tradition in which I was trained in Britain, anthropology emerged as the study of the exotic, "savage" other. It basically resembled German Völkerkunde (the major difference in the twentieth century was that Germany lost its colonies half a century before Britain). My PhD was supervised by Jack Goody, who did fieldwork in the early 1950s in a colony called the Gold Coast, but by the time I was ready to go to the field in the mid-1970s there were not many such colonies left. Some of my contemporaries chose to work "at home"; literally, they stayed in the UK. Others helped consolidate the "anthropology of Europe", a major development of the second half of the twentieth century: the Mediterranean was the most popular destination. I ended up working in Hungary and Poland, in vet another variant of the in-between. Both of these countries had traditions of anthropology (ethnography/ethnology), but their object of study was primarily the national peasantry in its pre-industrial condition. Some folklorists and ethnographers were heavily involved in national movements. This meant that I, trained in the comparative discipline that studied exotic others in colonial settings, was doing my fieldwork in countries that exhibited the distinctive otherness of socialism, but which had their own academic traditions focused on the nation, traditions strongly resistant to the ideological imposition of class analysis. These settings presented puzzles that were very different from the problems which had confronted Malinowski and Evans-Pritchard. (One enduring puzzle was why modernist Marxist-Leninist regimes should invest significant resources into such an antiquated, bourgeois subject as ethnography; we have already explored this issue in several conferences on the history of anthropology in the region, an initiative we plan to continue).

Note that I did not consider myself to be doing "anthropology at home" when working in Eastern Europe. I was pleased to be invited to the 1985 conference of the Association of Social Anthropologists on "Anthropology at Home", but I always felt it was a mistake. After all, I had struggled hard to learn Hungarian and Polish, and felt I had had to cope with just as much "culture shock" as my colleagues in postcolonial settings. In retrospect I see that I was part of a process summed up by US anthropologist John Cole in 1977 as "anthropology comes part-way home". Cole was referring explicitly to work in Southern and Eastern Europe. A generation later, following the demise of the Soviet bloc, I argue that the time has come to work with a broader notion of Eurasia, since this landmass has been relatively neglected in the history of our discipline. Unfortunately, the fall of the Iron Curtain has not put an end to "orientalising" practices within Europe (Buchowski 2003). The alleged "continental" divide between Europe and Asia is asserted as strongly as ever, sometimes in "civilisational" terms (Huntington 1996). I think anthropologists must take a stance against such trends; perhaps we can even find a way to reclaim the term civilisation in ways that do not imply hard, bounded entities of the kind imagined by Huntington.

Our recent projects on Christianity provide some good examples of how "anthropology *in-between*" can remedy the distortions of our disciplinary history and transcend easy dichotomies. Christianity is nowadays commonly taken to be the religion of the West, one which spread globally thanks to Western imperialism. Many anthropologists have documented how missionaries spread the Christian gospel, and how new ideas and practices interacted with local cults to produce new forms of syncretism and hybridity. The ultimate effect has often been to reinforce the "otherness" paradigm. An ideal-type of Western (usually specifically Protestant) Christianity is the basis of the existing Anglophone "anthropology of Christianity". However, as I have tried to show in recent articles and in a volume co-edited with Halle theologian Hermann Goltz (Hann and Goltz, forthcoming), it is really absurd to tell this story as a "West versus the rest" narrative. Christianity originated and developed as an *Eastern* religion and substantial communities persist to this day throughout the region quaintly known as the "Middle East". The dissemination of Christianity across northern Eurasia to Alaska was the work of Russian imperialism, not Western powers. Eastern Christians in Russia and elsewhere are just as interesting as the Weberian Protestant model that so dominates our literature, and Orthodoxy is arguably no less well adapted to "modernity". The Greek Catholics of Central Europe are an especially interesting group between East and West. They acknowledge the authority of the Pope in Rome, and power relations over the centuries have supported a trend toward Latinisation. Their practical religion, however, remains rooted in the Byzantine liturgical tradition (Mahieu and Naumescu 2008). As with the Hui Muslims of China (Gladney 2004), a long-term boundary persists despite the omnipresent syncretism. Such interstitial groups expose the crudity of the Huntingtonian vision of a clash of civilisations.

## Conclusion

It seems to me that our moment in the history of anthropology is an *in-between* moment, in the sense made popular by Van Gennep and Turner. The lesson to be drawn from the anthropology of Eastern Christianity, and of Christianity in general, and the historical anthropology of Eurasia even more generally, is that our discipline is best pursued as a comparative historical science that is permanently suspicious of all our inherited Eurocentric dichotomies. Otherness is always relative and contingent. We should be wary of writing such terms into the very definition of our discipline. The foreigner in Halle is still struck, twenty years after the *Wende*, by the mutual stereotyping of Ossis and Wessis. But of course Poles remain more distinctively "other" for both. Socialism in Eastern Europe was "other" for those brought up in the West: It made a difference for a while, and for many people it still makes a difference in their everyday lives even two decades after its collapse, subjectively as well as through its objective, material legacies. Yet in many respects the barriers of the Iron Curtain have turned out to have been highly ephemeral. Some of today's Hungarians can be just as rightwing and noisily racist as some of their neighbours in provincial Austria, despite the Cold War which divided them for almost half a century.

At the end of his chapter for our *Market and Society* volume, Gerd Spittler wrote:

"The art of anthropology consists in navigating carefully between Scylla (the other as the opposite) and Charybdis (the other as the same)." (Spittler 2009: 174)

Despite its pithy elegance, this formulation by one of anthropology's most distinguished contemporary practitioners remains inadequate. It seems to me that, in setting up this dichotomy, Spittler is already implicitly taking the position of the European *Völkerkundler* vis-à-vis an exotic people. Self/other dialectics may be ubiquitous but to make this the touchstone, the foundational principle of social anthropology, makes little sense if you have spent your career working *in-between*, in places like Eastern Europe, Turkey, or Central Asia. I therefore conclude with a plea for transcending the dichotomy between *Völkerkunde* and *Volkskunde* and our perpetual obsession with 'the other'. This would be a coming of age of our discipline, overcoming the nefarious legacies of both *Völkerkunde* (imperialism) and *Volkskunde* (nationalism). It should also be the prelude to a further consolidation, which might include building new bridges between the social sciences and the humanities, and ultimately carving out a new terrain for social anthropology *in-between* these and the so-called natural sciences.

This should be enough to keep us busy for the next ten years!

## References

- Berdahl, Daphne. 1999. (N)Ostalgie for the Present: memory, longing, and East German things. *Ethnos* 64(2): 192–211.
- Buchowski, Michał. 2003. "The Other" in Orientalizing and Liberal Discourses. In: Lech Mróz and Zofia Sokolewicz (eds.). *Between Tradition and Postmodernity: Polish ethnography at the turn of the millenium*. Warsaw: DiG.
- Cellarius, Barbara. 2004. In the Land of Orpheus: rural livelihoods and nature conservation in postsocialist Bulgaria. Madison: University of Wisconsin Press.
- Cole, John W. 1977. Anthropology Comes Part-Way Home. *Annual Review of Anthropology* 6: 349–78.
- Gladney, Dru C. 2004. Dislocating China. Reflections on Muslims, minorities, and other subaltern subjects. London: Hurst.
- Grant, Bruce and Lale Yalçın-Heckmann (eds.). 2007. *Caucasus Paradigms. Anthropologies, histories and the making of a world area.* Berlin: LIT.

- Gudeman, Stephen. 2008. Economy's Tension. The dialectics of community and market. Oxford: Berghahn.
- Hann, Chris. 1993. From Production to Property: decollectivization and the familyland relationship in contemporary Hungary. *Man* 28(3): 299–320.
- Hann, Chris (ed.). 1998. *Property Relations: renewing the anthropological tradition*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Hann, Chris. 2003. *The Postsocialist Agrarian Question: property relations and the rural condition*. Münster: LIT. [With the "Property Relations" Group.]
- Hann, Chris (ed.). 2005. *Property Relations: the Halle Focus Group, 2000–2005*. Halle: Max Planck Institute for Social Anthropology.
- Hann, Chris. 2006. *The Postsocialist Religious Question: faith and power in Central Asia and East-Central Europe*. Münster: LIT. [With the "Civil Religion" Group.]
- Hann, Chris and Keith Hart (eds.). 2009. *Market and Society:* The Great Transformation *today*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Hann, Chris and Mathijs Pelkmans. 2009. Realigning Religion and Power in Central Asia: Islam, nation-state and (post)socialism. *Europe-Asia Studies* 61(9): 1517–1541.
- Hann, Chris and Hermann Goltz (eds.). Forthcoming. *Eastern Christians in Anthropological Perspective*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Huntington, Samuel P. 1996. *The Clash of Civilizations and the Remaking of World Order*. New York: Simon & Schuster.
- Kasten, Erich (ed.). 2004. *Properties of Culture Culture as property* (Pathways to reform in Post-Soviet Siberia). Berlin: Dietrich Reimer.
- Mahieu, Stéphanie and Vlad Naumescu (eds.). 2008. Churches In-between: Greek Catholic churches in postsocialist Europe. Berlin: LIT.
- Pine, Frances, Deema Kaneff and Haldis Haukanes (eds.). 2004. *Memory, Politics and Religion: the past meets the present in Europe*. Münster: LIT.
- Robbins, Joel. 2007. Continuity Thinking and the Problem of Christian Culture: belief, time, and the anthropology of Christianity. *Current Anthropology* 48(1): 5–38.
- Spittler, Gerd. 2009. Contesting *The Great Transformation*: work in comparative perspective. In: Chris Hann and Keith Hart (eds.). *Market and Society:* The Great Transformation *today*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, pp. 160–174.

### Caucasian Boundaries and Citizenship from Below

Lale Yalçın-Heckmann (Head of the Research Group), Nino Aivazishvili, Milena Baghdasaryan, Teona Mataradze, Florian Mühlfried, Neşe Özgen

Studies dealing with the South Caucasus often consider ethno-nationalism to be a central phenomenon and the cause of all political conflict in the postsocialist era. The purpose of the Research Group has been to challenge this assumption by examining notions and practices of citizenship, and applying the perspective of the anthropology of the state to the new independent states of this region. The significance of this theme was evident to us primarily because of the new citizenship and border regimes, as well as new patterns of mobility and migration within the South Caucasus and in the larger region covering Turkey and the Russian Federation. Not only have ethno-national groups been affected by new passport and citizenship rules, but also individuals and groups whose activities cannot all be explained by some ethnic-national principle alone. Moreover, the issue of social inequality, exacerbated in post-war and postsocialist settings, also demands a different framework for understanding state-citizen relations. We aimed to look particularly at how citizens cope with these new inequalities, even if they culturally, ethnically, and nationally belong to one of the new independent states of the region.

Citizenship has been a much discussed concept in the social sciences. We have addressed the classical Marshallian components, namely the political, the civil, and the social. Despite the fact that they were developed in a specific historical context very different from our setting, we aimed to go beyond this perspective to the meaning of citizenship as understood and practiced from below, by the people, in the recent past and the present.

Our findings can be summarised under three themes. All our projects touched on all three, although their emphases differed.

#### 1. Social Citizenship and Migration

Teona Mataradze's research project explores citizenship practices in a rural settlement in western Georgia with a high rate of out-migration. This particular region was formerly highly dependent on the state subsidised coal industry and tea plantations. Both declined in late socialism and were dissolved, privatised, and downsized in the postsocialist period. Apart from subsistence agriculture and a few remaining state and health resort jobs, the population is oriented towards out-migration (17% of the households surveyed had at least one member who had migrated abroad, and 10% of them had a migrant within Georgia, mostly in the capital city Tbilisi). Migrants support their families through remittances and fulfil the role of the state in terms of social citizenship, but the financial support and the prestige gained through migration do not fully compensate for the symbolic loss felt by families that are left without their male head of household or their wife and mother. Remittances are also used to invest in the higher education of the family's children, although they are not sufficiently effective to change the overall economic structure of the locality. When the payments are substantial enough, they are used to invest in education and/or buying flats in urban centres, but not in the job-creating sectors. Mataradze was able to observe several cases of the deportation of labour migrants from Russia back to Georgia during the diplomatic crisis between the two countries in 2006, which revealed the vulnerability of labour migrants and how passport and visa regimes force them to be creative in subverting bureaucratic and diplomatic regulations. These strategies are carried out on an individual basis and Georgian citizenship is not necessarily activated in order to claim legal protection or economic compensation.

Forced migrants and their citizenship issues are the focus of Milena Baghdasaryan's research with Armenian refugees from Azerbaijan. Most arrived in the years 1988–1992, many leaving Armenia thereafter to migrate further onward, primarily to Russia. Economic crisis coupled with access to family networks, cultural capital, jobs, and property in Armenia seem to be primary factors in determining this double migration. Her particular focus is on those who stayed in Armenia to live in so-called "temporary" state-provided housing. She found that acquiring formal citizenship was mainly an instrumental and strategic matter, quite different from cultural citizenship and a sense of national belonging. Refugee Armenians believed that Armenia as a country and as a state was the ultimate homeland for all Armenians, especially after having been expelled from other locations that they had also considered to be their home. Some refugees resisted formal citizenship as a way of protesting against the two-decade-long lack of state social support, especially regarding housing. Baghdasaryan examined how people defined their various attachments to the former Soviet state (and within it the Azerbaijani Soviet Socialist Republic) and to contemporary Armenia; how they selectively remembered and reconstructed the state and their own citizenship practices; and how legislation, political ideologies and housing policies combine to shape contemporary understandings of citizenship, while full social citizenship benefits are still denied to those who have acquired the formal status.

## 2. Mobility and Citizenship

In his postdoctoral project, Florian Mühlfried explores historical and contemporary mobility patterns and perceptions. Using cognitive analysis to analyse his data, he examines the meaning of citizenship for the Tushetians, a transhumant ethnic group traditionally settled in the Georgian Highlands, bordering Chechnya and Dagestan. Mühlfried does so by exploring "how memories of the programmatically anti-bourgeois Soviet state" shape and compete with present-day notions and practices of citizenship. He identifies belonging and entitlement as two crucial and contrasting concepts of citizenship among the Tushetians. The notion of entitlement is, as in other projects of the Research Group, historically embedded in the Soviet notion of the strong state, and Tush distinguish between the new nation-state and current citizenship: While the former is almost universally appreciated and preferred to the Soviet Union, Georgian citizenship is generally dismissed as inferior to Soviet citizenship. Freedom is conceptualised in two ways: While the nation is now sovereign, mobility is limited by the new state boundaries, which thus constrain freedom. Mühlfried relates the significance of mobility to the transhumance of Tushetians and to the different symbolic, historical, and social meanings they attach to lowlands and highlands. This mobile life and settlement pattern allows them to enact a distinctive "flexible citizenship" as a way of coping with unpredictable changes in state forms over the last century.

South Caucasian states have all adopted the market economy, a step which could be seen as an invigoration of "economic citizenship", allowing citizens to follow the flow of goods as consumers and traders. The conspicuous rise of the informal economy led Lale Yalcın-Heckmann to focus on the rise and decline of small-scale, local markets in Azerbaijan and to examine how citizenship regimes affect the economic behaviour and political notions of Azerbaijani citizens. Internationally produced goods are now available in most cities of the region. Yalcın-Heckmann's research shows that goods and traders do not conform to the logic of reducing costs and optimising benefits. Traders at her research site, a small town in western Azerbaijan, were a mere 50 km from the Georgian capital, yet they travelled to the wholesale market in Baku, some 450 km away, to acquire the goods that they would later resell at the local market. The logic was not one of economy but one of the new citizenship. Tbilisi is close but inaccessible to petty traders; as trade in Western consumer goods is said to be controlled by monopolistic clans and family networks, small traders have to go to Baku. The power-holders who occupy central state positions ensure that upward mobility is only available to those traders who take the "exit option", usually by becoming citizens of other states, notably the Russian Federation and Turkey.

#### 3. Borders and States

The impact of borders on people's everyday lives is a central theme in the research of Nino Aivazishvili, who joined the Group as an associate PhD student in 2008. Her research site lies in North-West Azerbaijan, close to the border with Georgia. A border that was hardly noticeable during the Soviet period, its presence and materiality in the lives of the ethnic Ingiloy now shape their political citizenship. While those who have the means to trade and travel have maintained ethnic and religious ties to the Georgians across the border, visits and contacts have become much less frequent. They are remembered in private but cannot be evoked publicly, unless expressed by a member of the ethnic minority elite under the scrutiny of the state.

Border regimes are also at the centre of another associated project: H. Nese Özgen looks at changes in property and citizenship regimes in the marches between Georgia, Turkey, and Armenia over the last century and a half, during which the region has experienced depopulation, re-population, and radical changes in land tenure. The border was closed during the Soviet period, during which the Turkish side built up its self-image of "protecting democracy and the West." Since 1991 the residents have had to justify their cultural belonging in different ways, which involve reclaiming and rewriting the history of land and power in the region. The new Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan oil pipeline has opened up new possibilities in the evaluation of land, and in terms of claiming it as property through citizenship entitlements. Özgen uses historical narratives to illustrate how families of renown and power were able to employ their citizenship in bargaining with the state during the "Iron Curtain" years, and how their power is nowadays re-established through the strategic use of legislation and governmental methods such as enforcing land registries. New discourses of global governmentality are invoked to claim rights and entitlements that no longer depend solely on national citizenship.

## Conclusions

Our results have contributed to the theory of citizenship in various ways. Many recent writings have pointed to the erosion of social citizenship. Others have drawn attention to proliferating varieties of citizenship - transnational, postnational, multicultural, flexible, biological, etc. These developments are seen as emerging from global processes of migration, multiculturalism, human rights discourses, and neoliberal economic and political processes. Yet other authors have argued that citizenship in Western societies has diminishing value, and that we live in an era of "citizenship lite". Our findings modify all these arguments: Citizenship as a category of formal belonging with political and economic implications plays a crucial role in people's lives in the South Caucasus. The differentiation of the Marshallian components is still useful here: Social citizenship is taken seriously in terms of entitlements from a state that has been withdrawing from its social security obligations. Historical concepts of citizenship are strongest when this social aspect of citizenship is evoked, but less so when the civil aspect of citizenship is at stake. The different aspects of citizenship are activated and differentiated from one another according to historical experiences and contemporary economic and political issues. It is therefore important that the traditional notion of citizenship is not simply dismissed as irrelevant in modern global times. It instead needs to be empirically studied and re-evaluated as a sub-theme in the anthropology of the state. In all of these projects, we have been engaged in examining not only changing notions and practices of citizenship but also changing relationships with the state.

#### Kinship and Social Support in China and Vietnam

Ildikó Bellér-Hann, Giovanni Da Col, Ayxem Eli, Kirsten Endres, Friederike Fleischer, Chris Hann, Helena Obendiek, Sawut Pawan, Sarah Schefold, Markus Schlecker, Johannes Steinmüller, Xiujie Wu

The Focus Group began work in January 2006 with one-year fieldwork stints carried out in 2006 and 2007 in China (including 3 in Xinjiang) and Vietnam. Aside from kinship, the Group has covered topics including education and social mobility (Obendiek); deindustrialisation and unemployment (Schefold); the one-child family and notions of social responsibility (Fleischer); state welfare and war dead (Schlecker); and rural policies and local concepts of fairness (Wu; Xinjiang Group).

Three new members joined the Group in 2009. Kirsten Endres has brought to the Group her extensive knowledge of rural and urban Vietnam, and will focus on trade relationships and support networks among market vendors at the Sino-Vietnamese border. Johannes Steinmüller has added his regional expertise on rural China with a project on the relation between social support, ritual, and apprenticeship in Hubei province. Giovanni Da Col will extend the Group's regional coverage to Tibet, where his research examines changing concepts and practices regarding fortune, luck, sorcery, and witchcraft.

The research carried out by the Focus Group thus far has pinpointed a need to address the semantic openness of social support. Previous work in this field has tended to build on the basic economic models of give and take, reciprocity, and exchange. The danger is that, all too often, the roles of the actors involved are presumed to be unequivocal, as is the motivation and nature of different transactions. But whether a transaction and its consequences are considered support and who is recognised as those supporting and those supported is often open to negotiation and subject to a host of factors. Moreover, persons and groups involved in several support relationships may come to construe one as detrimental to the other.

Another important finding of the group has been the significance of processes in which the formalised nature of state support may bring about unintended consequences when they are implemented "on the ground". Local support is often arranged in shifting and rather informal contexts that are not clearly separated from non-supportive transactions. The formality of state support may coerce local actors into making these non-state support arrangements more explicit. Conversely, state support may undergo a process of informalisation, as funds are allocated and eligibility is determined. Relationships between local government officials and residents, relationships within families and kin groups, and other particularistic ties channel such processes. These observations have a bearing on wider debates concerning the relationship between state and society in China and Vietnam, the nature of the public and private spheres, and changing ideologies in these still nominally socialist countries. With the economic reforms, new ideals have emerged and been actively shaped and promoted by the leadership in both China and Vietnam. Support has become ever more difficult to find as entrepreneurship is celebrated as a new model to emulate and the vision of a prosperous society is promoted rather than an equitable one. Losers in this new game often return home to their family and places of origin to fall back on old-style support networks. But the extent to which they will find such networks and the concepts that go with them has become a matter of uncertainty.

The Focus Group argues that support has to be studied as interpretative processes wherein so-called hard variables involving factors such as economy, state policies, and human geography materialise in highly unpredictable ways. These meaning processes often involve visions of a better life, as they mobilise moral concepts (loyalty, equity, trust, etc.), build on models of human agency and relationships, and become intermingled with non-support social processes.

Wu (Hebei Province), Obendiek (Gansu Province), and Schlecker (Hai Phong, Vietnam) conducted fieldwork in rural areas. The researchers shared the observation that, despite the abolition of agricultural taxes and the introduction of some state welfare policies during the reform period, the villagers' dependence on land has become a greater burden. Peasants in both countries have to augment their earnings through work as hired labourers, various home-based sideline businesses, or alternative cash crops. State policies often turned out to have unintended consequences that impinged on local notions and practices of non-state support. Wu noted increased tensions among kin concerning perceptions of fairness and loyalty, as the state defines those eligible to receive benefits. Obendiek observed both increasing competition and mutual dependency among siblings in securing support for their education. Parents in turn felt the increased burden of responsibility in their educational investment decisions. Schlecker noted the dramatic depopulation of villages due to ineffective rural policies and a bias toward urban investments. Those left behind, mostly elderly villagers, seek to compensate for their isolation by way of ritual practices, especially as a means of obtaining spiritual support. Fleischer (Guangzhou City) and Schefold (Harbin Province and Saxony-Anhalt, Germany) conducted their research in urban areas among mostly working-class families. Fleischer noted especially that economic decentralisation has led to a growing confusion with regard to support roles and responsibilities within the family. Analogous to Schlecker's observation of new collective ritual activities, she found thriving new support communities of volunteers and Protestant faith groups. They provided contexts for experiencing solidarity and for self-exploration beyond kin relations. Schefold, who compared unemployment in China and the former East Germany, also found that support was semantically open. Contrary to the image of the socially isolated unemployed, she described diverse local neighbourhoods where the unemployed are embedded in social networks of both employed and unemployed people. She drew attention to highly varying notions of what unemployment meant to her informants.



Rural markets in China and Vietnam reflect vividly the turning of families to sideline businesses and more profitable cash crops since the decentralization of the countries' economies and the downsizing of state support. (Photo: M. Schlecker, Hai Phong, Vietnam, 2006)

The Uyghur population of rural Xinjiang was the object of three closely related projects within the Focus Group. Ayxem Eli has documented the ways in which traditional gender relations and high divorce rates continue to shape contemporary household economic strategies near the Kashgar oasis. Sawut Pawan has collected narratives concerning the destruction of established mechanisms of support in the Maoist era in two contrasting regions of the province. Finally, Ildikó Bellér-Hann and Chris Hann have drawn on historical data to supplement their investigations of the present "market socialist" economy of the eastern oasis of Qumul (Hami).

The Focus Group found narratives in the context of support to be another important field of inquiry. The modes of reflecting on and accounting for the experience of support both before and after the economic reforms serve at the same time as models that conceptualise the dramatic changes that have engulfed people. Such models turn out to be not merely ways of enunciating this experience, but also cultural resources that feed back into the practices and perceptions of support. The well-documented double life led under state socialism, divided between public and private selves, has contributed to the manner in which narratives of support are framed. Since the reforms, people in China and Vietnam, although they are still state-socialist nations, often lead a new double life, that of state-guided citizens and self-responsible entrepreneurs. Talk of investing in children and participation in volunteer support groups is part of a trend toward "changing one's own fate." Narratives of support are clearly informed by the discourse on becoming self-made, which in China often appears in conjunction with the term *suzhi* (quality). But narratives of support also frequently hark back to the pre-reform past, when people tended to be "more equal" and "more united".

The group organised an international conference on anthropological approaches to support at the Max Planck Institute (June 3–5, 2008), which provided an opportunity to situate the group's findings in relation to research undertaken in the US, Britain, Canada, Australia, France, Portugal, Spain, and elsewhere in Germany. The papers have been edited for publication by Fleischer and Schlecker.

The insights gained thus far – semantic openness, the problematic intersection between informal and formal practice, and narratives of support as models of society – will now shape the next phase of the Focus Group's work. We shall be investigating four broad themes: life's uncertainty and concepts of fate, luck, and fortune; modes of relatedness and categories of closeness and familiarity; moral exemplars of care and protection; and the politics of population quality.

#### **Economy and Ritual**

Stephen Gudeman, Chris Hann (Heads of the Focus Group) Jennifer Cash, Nathan Light, Miladina Monova, Detelina Tocheva, Monica Vasile, Bea Vidacs

What is the relation between economy and ritual? Are they opposed or mutually supportive? Rituals are modes of expression: they include religious and secular practices that evoke shared meanings and feelings. In contrast, economy is home to material actions that are designed to accomplish something, often in the most efficacious way possible. A ritual performance, whether in words or deeds, is usually considered to be an end in itself, but an economic action, in production, consumption, or exchange, is a means to accomplish something else. From the instrumental to the expressive, and the practical to the symbolic, social life seems to be caught between "the useful" and "the superfluous", and even if ritual performances sometimes provide the emotional and volitional impetus for instrumental behaviour, one action surely cannot be both.

This project focuses on the relationship of these two modes of action in a context where both are changing in unpredictable ways. We are comparing the connections between economic and ritual life in six postsocialist countries – Macedonia, Bulgaria, Hungary, Romania, Moldova, and Kyrgyzstan – with an emphasis on rural areas. Markets have now replaced central planning, some state rituals have disappeared, and local and church celebrations have generally grown in significance. From the perspective of ritual life, one may ask: Do rituals increase in number and cost as market life grows, as if to counterbalance the impact of the competitive relations in life? Or does ritual life decrease as living standards rise and life is increasingly filled by instrumental activities? From the standpoint of economic life, one may reverse these questions: as the material standard of life rises, are social ceremonies carried out to show off wealth, or as living standards decline, do ritual expressions proliferate to compensate for diminished material wellbeing?

Ritual and economy are not discrete variables, however, and we are exploring their relations in more complex ways. Some rituals may be integral to economy as modes of consumption, production, or exchange. An economy can itself be seen as a ritual or expressive action, as when self-sufficiency is more a display of independence than an act central to one's livelihood. Conversely, postsocialist citizens may use rituals to build economic connections.

To address changes in economies and rituals in local contexts, we are employing a comparative framework for the study of the economy and an in-depth methodology for examining characteristic rituals in the research areas. Most economists see economies in terms of markets and market-like behaviour, but we approach them as social structures that consist of overlapping and conflicting spheres of values and practices. We have labelled these facets of economic structure in contemporary capitalism: house, community, commerce, finance, and finance of finance. These facets are separate but intermingled. Individuals and cultures emphasise them differently; their prominence changes over time; and they represent contesting interests and perspectives. The five realms exhibit an increasing reach in terms of space and the inclusiveness of material activities, and hence exert greater influence over the economy as a whole. Our research sites cluster in the realms of house and community, and we focus on their crucial intersections with the commercial realm. But global markets and the financial realms influence all facets of the contemporary economy; even villages at the periphery may be affected by the realm of "finance of finance" (or meta-finance).

We use the term house economy to refer not only to the small household family but also to compound groups, and to members living elsewhere who express their connection through rituals and labour exchanges. The house is the cellular unit of economy. It may display a division of labour, but this differs from the division of labour typical of market entities, which seek efficiencies and profit. The house is characterised by joint or collaborative work and by sharing. No house is selfsufficient or autarkic, but this inner cell of economy may turn inward as well in changing economic conditions, when the larger economy turns down and retreats from marginal areas. The house economy is characterised by practices of thrift, self-sufficiency, and hoarding, which can lead to lassitude in a market economy. The house may express itself and its identity through local rituals; in some cases, houses even have a ritual economy in that they practice a degree of self-sufficiency as an ideal or fantasy. But the house is also part of a community economy in that it reaches out to others through forms of reciprocity, through labour exchange and help, and by sharing goods and services, thus extending its borders. Often, these socioeconomic connections are made, solidified, and celebrated through rituals, such as life-cycle rituals, secular celebrations, and religious feasts. At these and other times, a house may put itself on display in material ways, incur debts, and gather benefits.

The communal realm of economy is characterised by shared interests from common possessions to modes of distribution, such as holding collective land, practicing collective herding, sharing consumption, and maintaining cultural centres. Unlike markets that allocate according to efficiency, the distribution of material wealth in the communal realm is guided by many values, such as need, gender, age, and social merit. Together these two facets – the house and community – make up the mutual realm of economy. They are connected to the use of money and to markets, but in the first instance they have to do with material economy and the way that work, objects, and services mediate social relationships, and vice versa.

In all our research areas, the communal realm of economy has experienced radical changes in recent years. Our research includes gathering local voices about postsocialist changes in economic values and their impact on social life. It is important not to confuse the communal ideals of socialism with the actual realities. For many villagers, collectivisation was a traumatic experience. The household plot was used not only for subsistence but to produce for local markets, and this opportunity was welcomed. Even in those countries that gravitated towards "market socialism", the opaque institutions of central planning were never completely abandoned. Beyond the realm of the planners in the national capital, the "planning of the plan" was shaped by the unstable politics of the Cold War.

In our research areas, market transactions often take place in local markets just as anonymous, global markets influence them. Some market exchanges merge with local barter, when money becomes scarce at the margin, and house economies grow important. Market relations also overlap with reciprocity when the ties are stretched over time, when no interest is charged, and when market exchange is accompanied by gifts that solidify relationships. Similarly, markets and communities become interwoven when local tradesmen are expected to play a prominent part in helping and financing communal rituals; if they refuse, they may face sanctions.

One difficult and daunting question concerns the "mentality" or "subjectivity" required for market participation. Do people become more calculative as markets become more important? Does the market realm expand into greater and greater spheres of life as this mode of reason takes hold? Are there local stories and narratives that capture the subtle changes that have emerged since socialist times? And, in a matter that is more difficult to specify, does calculative reason become a ritual and a source of pleasure through its increased practice in markets? Are market customs, whether in consumption, exchange, or production, a type of ritual by participants, even as it socially sets them apart and leads to wealth asymmetries?

The fourth realm of contemporary capitalism, that of finance, includes banks and moneylenders, and brokers of all types. These institutions provide liquidity for markets and the other spheres, and they reap a profit for the services provided. While very few analysts place this realm within the "real" economy, it does have a profound influence on material life and real wealth.

Finally, the "finance of finance" realm, (analogous to the "planning of the plan" under the *ancien régime*), is concentrated in financial centres such as Wall Street and the City of London. We do not expect economies on the periphery to be directly involved with this realm, except as recipients of the economic waves that originate in these centres. These waves may have a pronounced effect on local economies through their impact on national budgets and the employment opportunities and so-cial supports that must consequently be curtailed or withdrawn. Marginal economies may serve as places of refuge for family and others who live in cities and cannot find full-time work. Food self-sufficiency serves to counteract market failures.

These models of the social structure of economy allow us to compare and contrast economies over time, and to place and intertwine the meanings, costs, and subjectivities of rituals within new economic contexts.



Group members during a field workshop in Macedonia, with staff of the Institute of Ethnology and Anthropology of St. Cyril and Methodius University, Skopje. (Photo: R. Gudeman, 2010)

## Historical Anthropology in Eurasia

Dittmar Schorkowitz (Head of the Focus Group) Patrice Ladwig, Oliver Tappe

## The Significance of Historical Anthropology for the Study of Eurasia

In many traditions of anthropology this title would be puzzling: How could there possibly be an anthropology that is *not* historical? The answer is that the dominance of the ethnographic method over the last century, especially in the Anglophone traditions, has been accompanied by an emphasis, if not exclusively on the synchronic, then at any rate on relatively shallow temporalities, seldom extending back beyond the reach of the memory of elderly informants. This "presentist" bias has been productive in many fields, including, in recent years, the study of postsocialist transformations. Yet the potential of *longue durée* approaches remains undiminished, not least from the point of view of understanding contemporary diversity in the wake of "high socialism". With the 2009 appointment of Dittmar Schorkowitz to a W2 position, the Department established a Focus Group to develop new approaches along these lines.

Of course we are not the first to explore the interface between anthropology and history. Early efforts to integrate historical methods date back to the colonial era and the intellectual debates can be traced through to the present in currents such as postcolonial studies and subaltern studies. A great deal of this work has addressed the colonial empires of North Atlantic states in recent centuries. Significant work has also been undertaken in many parts of Europe, the Mediterranean, and the Middle East. However, for most of the twentieth century, it was difficult for foreign anthropologists to conduct studies, synchronic or diachronic, in the Russian/Soviet and Chinese multinational empires.

Against this background and in the wake of the demise of Marxist-Leninist-Maoist socialism in Eurasia, the Focus Group will take advantage of the great improvements in access to elaborate new research agendas for historically minded anthropologists in this part of the world. We shall adapt theories and methods developed for other places and other timeframes in order to open up new avenues for comparison, and to initiate or renew cooperation with adjacent disciplines. We treat Eurasia as a single continent; this unity is reflected not only in the recent history of socialism (varieties of which have also had a massive impact in regions such as Western Europe and South Asia) but by the evolution of complex societies across the landmass since the Bronze Age. We shall define the boundaries flexibly; regions such as North Africa and Indonesia can certainly be included whenever warranted by particular research questions. It is not intended to reify Eurasia in the way that so much effort has been invested over the years in reifying Europe.

#### Ethnic Minorities and the State in Eurasia (EMSE)

The first project of this group will be a threefold pilot study to investigate relations between ethnic minorities and the state. Focus Group leader Dittmar Schorkowitz's research project is entitled "Dealing with nationalities in Eurasia: How Russian and Chinese agencies managed ethnic diversity in the late 19th and early 20th centuries". This project will explore the classification of minority groups in the later tsarist/early Soviet and Qing empires, and the consequences of these majority-minority dynamics for minority policies in twentieth-century socialist states.

Central institutions set up to regulate the various relationships (tribute, tax, service to state, legal system, elite cooptation, etc.) of ethnic minorities with the state have strong traditions in Russia and China. Bearing different names between the seventeenth and twentieth centuries, these institutions, of which the better known include the early Soviet People's Commissariat of Nationalities (Narkomnats) and the Qing Chinese Court of Colonial Affairs (Lĭfànyuàn), are at the centre of this research. Comparing the historical development of these institutions, and their changing functions, tasks, and ideological bases over time will sharpen our view of these crucial interfaces between minority and state in two vast regions of Eurasia. Of particular interest are questions concerning how far the aspirations of nationalities were perceived and represented within these governmental bodies, and the extent to which they were used as instruments of social engineering, reinforcing governmental conceptions of ethnicity, cultural diversity, and national cohesion.

The project is intended as a historical-anthropological contribution to the study of continental colonialism in Eurasia. Its focus is not on the relations of the state with any particular group, but rather on the general principles of minority policies. The continuity of these institutions in both cases reveals their cross-epochal importance for the integration of multi-national states. The functionality and operations of these administrative institutions have not been studied intensively and most historical-anthropological research on the consequences of nationality policies has been restricted to single regions and aspects, and to the socialist core era (1930-1980). Conceptually, the aim of the project is to connect the idea of the "frontier", which has proved so productive in Inner Asia, with that of "internal colonialism", and to work towards a new model of continental colonialism. Such a synthesis could prove illuminating in comparison with more familiar models of "indirect rule" as practised in British overseas colonialism in India and by the French in Indochina. Recently, applications of postcolonial theory to Russian rule in Samarkand and Tashkent have shown the potential for cross-fertilisation, but this does not have to be a one-way street. A comparative study of the practices of Russia and China in regard to ethnic minorities could expand existing perspectives on British and French penetration to the south.

A second field of inquiry is Southeast Asia, where two postdoctoral researchers will be examining the combined impact of Buddhism, the French colonial regime, and socialism on majority-minority relations in Laos. The project run by Patrice Ladwig is entitled "Buddhist Statecraft and the Politics of Ethnicity in Laos". The project's aim is to explore how the relationships between ethnic minorities in the highlands and Buddhist groups living in the lowlands of the current Lao PDR have been mediated by Buddhism, its notions of statecraft, and its political technologies of power. In mainland Southeast Asia, Theravada Buddhism is perceived as a force of "civilisation" that brought with it a class of religious professionals, permanent and interconnected religious institutions, writing, and most importantly concepts of kingship, statecraft, and legitimacy. Buddhism provided the basis for forming (taxable) political entities beyond the village level for groups cultivating wet rice in the valleys. In contrast, the highlands were populated by numerous and highly diverse "animistic" ethnic minorities, belonging to the Mon-Khmer, Tibeto-Burman, and Tai-Kadai linguistic families. Due to their forms of livelihood, they were highly mobile and occupied peripheral regions, mostly out of reach of the early Buddhist "states" and "empires". This periphery outside and at the margins of the state was and still is perceived as backward and uncivilised by lowlanders. Due to economic and cultural links, however, ethnic and religious identities have taken multiple and fluid forms. The region has been characterised by complex interactions involving domination, resistance, integration, and segregation along the blurred lines of ethnic and religious affiliation.

From the perspective of the anthropology of the state, Ladwig's project explores whether and how this statecraft and its practices can be conceptualised as forms of a specific governmentality and "internal colonialism" aiming at Buddhification and a process of civilisation at the margins of the state. It will also research processes of "acculturation" and strategies of resistance to this process of integration into larger state formations. Employing a historical and social-anthropological perspective, the project examines a period spanning from the pre-colonial era (19th century) to the current phase of reformed socialism. *Longue durée* concerns are combined with a strong ethnographic focus on the present in order to investigate to what extent modern Lao state socialism and its politics of ethnicity and religion are still imbued with older patterns of Buddhist statecraft and its "political theology". In addition to the current focus on a specific region in the present Lao PDR, there are plans for the development of a regional comparative approach including research in Thailand in a later phase of the project.

Oliver Tappe will work on a project entitled *Reconfiguring the Past in a Lao-Vietnamese Border Region*. His focus will be on the history of the last 120 years of the ethnically heterogeneous province of Huaphan, located in the mountainous northeastern part of Laos, adjacent to Vietnam. The population of Huaphan (250,000) consists of 22 ethnic groups from the four main language families in Laos (Tai-Kadai, Mon-Khmer, Hmong-Mien, and Tibeto-Burman). Their settlement in the

hills and valleys of the region is the result of complex migration processes. With the arrival of French colonial power in the late 19th century, the highland population at the margins of the later nation-states of Laos and Vietnam saw an increasing degree of external interference in local political and economic organisation. After Laos and Vietnam gained their independence from France in 1954, a post-colonial and socialist nation-building process further transformed the multi-ethnic social structures of the region.

This project will tackle questions of ethnicity and inter-ethnic relations by focusing on the social and cultural shifts caused by the intrusion of modern state power into ethnically heterogeneous regions. The consequences of state politics for multi-ethnic social structures will be analysed with regard to such factors as colonial taxation schemes, recent land reform projects, changing property relations, and the recent emergence of a capitalist agricultural economy. The project identifies ruptures and continuities in four periods: colonialism (1893–1954), contested nation-building (1954–1975), orthodox socialism (1975–1986), and reformed socialism (since 1986). It will focus on two levels of inter-ethnic relations: first, the relations between lowland (Lao/Vietnamese) and highland groups (various ethnic groups); and second, relations between the different highland groups themselves.

This marginal region is characterised by multiple discourses of memory and identity. Given the importance of the support the Lao and Vietnamese communists received from the highland groups during the revolutionary struggle, it is instructive to see how these groups seek to make sense of the revolution and its aftermath, especially as they have not been major beneficiaries of the struggle. The Lao state is currently reshaping social spaces in the highlands by promoting resettlement and the large-scale cultivation of industrial crops, thereby transforming traditional livelihoods and forms of village organisation. This is only the latest stage in a long series of disconcerting experiences for the highland populations of Huaphan Province: from pre-colonial raids and colonial taxation to war, revolution, socialist collectivist experiments, forced resettlement, poverty, encounters with Western tourists, and poorly implemented land titling programs.

The three pilot studies emphasise the need to explore the historical dimensions of state-minority relations in order to advance an understanding both of past processes and of their contemporary configurations, which are often marked by tensions. The evolution and transformation of power structures, and more precisely the question of how the state attempts to control, shape, and order its population through social engineering, are of central concern. So too are the counter-hegemonic movements which these powers provoke.

**The Catholic Church and Religious Pluralism in Lithuania and Poland** (Volkswagen Foundation Project)

Ingo W. Schröder, Kinga Sekerdej (project leaders) Agnieszka Pasieka, Lina Pranaitytė (doctoral students)

This project, launched in September 2007, was introduced in the last Institute report. Fieldwork was carried out according to plan from April 2008 to May 2009 in paired urban and rural field sites in both countries (Kaunas/Vilnius – Varena District in Lithuania; and Kraków – Uście Gorlickie in Poland). We will continue to analyse and write up the results of the project through September 2010.

Despite similar histories of a dominant Catholic Church and a cultural heritage strongly shaped by the Catholic faith, the religious fields in Lithuania and Poland have developed in different directions during the last two decades. It was assumed that, while in Poland the Church continues to play a dominant role in politics and everyday life, in Lithuania an increasing indifference toward the Church's teachings has proliferated alongside a pluralism of individual attitudes and religious beliefs. Based on these premises, we aimed to investigate how Catholicism affects people's everyday lives under conditions of rapid social change, between the church's hegemonic doxa that dominate the public sphere, and individual searches for religious and spiritual meaning. Inspiration for a theoretical framework designed to analyse the internal and external relations of the church was drawn from the Gramscian notion of hegemony and the concepts of Pierre Bourdieu, most important among them the religious field, habitus and collusio, religious capital, and symbolic violence. Our research has been based on interviews with a wide range of individuals, the participant observation of religious activities ranging from the mass to festivals and pilgrimages, various forms of catechesis and religious education, public debates on religious issues, and the analysis of written documents.

Preliminary findings of our project can be summarised as follows:

(1) The current role of the Catholic Church in society cannot be properly understood without taking account of historical processes in the religious field since the 19th century and the place of Catholicism in the idea of a national culture.

(2) The Catholic Church nowadays actively engages in public debates, and its various representatives voice their opinions on political issues. Its public position influences the people's understandings of concepts regarding family, gender roles, sexuality, and reproductive rights, not only in the public sphere but also in the private realm.

(3) Notwithstanding its hierarchical structure and official unity on such issues, the Catholic Church does offer space for groups and individuals with diverse political, social, and moral standpoints. This diversity of expression is nonetheless contained within a hegemonic framework that establishes arbitrary categories as natural. In the public sphere and state institutions, these categories are rarely questioned, thus
forming a set of doxa in which Catholicism constitutes the norm for all citizens. Yet, especially in the urban environment, there exists a plurality of attitudes to religion as such, to the Catholic Church as an institution, and to Catholicism as a belief, a tradition, and as mere social conformism. The symbolic dominance of Roman Catholicism in the public sphere tends to relegate this pluralism to a marginal position. This is more pronounced in Poland than in Lithuania, where a widening sector of the population can be characterised as secularised.

(4) Lay communities connected to the church are formed either on the basis of ethical convictions or as a means of pursuing practical social aims, thereby establishing an important distinction between a *practical* and an *ideological* understanding of Catholicism. To many believers, Catholicism is no longer an inherited faith, but something to be constituted and validated through personal experience. Church-based lay communities have multiple meanings and functions for their members. They often form support groups for those who are separated from their kin, have lost close relatives, or who seek a place of temporary refuge. One important factor behind the engagement of lay people in such groups is a personal history of serious illness. Religious mass media (notably the controversial *Radio Maryja* in Poland) offer a sense of close family relations that transcends the parish and immediate neighbourhood and creates a nationwide virtual community.

(5) The hierarchical structure of the Catholic Church is reflected in all research settings, in the arrangement of social positions, religious symbolism, and religious teachings. In local fields within the religious community, however, this model can be modified or even subverted, and seemingly important roles can also be accorded to those at the lower end of the hierarchy. Gender has been identified as a key category in the organisation of the institutional church, including parish-based groups and Catholic associations. It is also one of the most important categories in the ordering of the social world of believers, since, in both countries, Catholicism continues to offer a clear vision of the social roles of men and women.

(6) Finally, we have noted, especially in Lithuania, a widening gap between people who are believers in the Catholic faith and active in the Church, and those who show little interest in religious matters. Among the religious, we have established a provisional typology which distinguishes between (a) the superficial Catholic *habitus* of the majority of churchgoers, (b) an intellectual Catholicism among the educated elite, and (c) a "newly discovered" emotional Catholicism (e.g., among the youth). We have documented a religious culture for the latter two types, based on music, the arts, and the media, which allows one to engage in the Catholic faith without necessarily having a close connection to the institutional church. Especially in the urban context, some of the believers in these categories prefer to maintain a critical distance to the institution.

In sum, our initial assumptions have been largely confirmed by the research, but our fieldwork has provided many additional nuances to the overall picture.



A procession in Kraków to honour Saint Stanisław (Photo: K. Sekerdej, 2008)

In certain areas, further research is called for to resolve lingering puzzles. In terms of theory, the Gramscian concepts of hegemony and common sense, little used so far in the anthropological study of religion, have provided an appropriate framework for the study of these majority Catholic societies and merit further use in the emerging field of the anthropology of Christianity. Our findings will also have a practical importance in terms of governance at various levels, as we amply document how one dominant religion continues to impact social life and ideals of pluralism and tolerance in these "transforming societies."

The importance of the historical perspective has turned out to be even greater than we had anticipated. As our project draws to a close we shall examine historicity more explicitly and seek to place the cases of Lithuania and Poland in a wider comparative context. This work will culminate in an international conference convened by the research team at the Max Planck Institute in June 2010 ("Religious Hegemony and Religious Diversity in Eastern Europe: Postsocialism vis-à-vis the *Longue Durée*") and in a panel at the 2010 EASA Conference.

## **Project Group Legal Pluralism**

### Heads of the Group: Franz and Keebet von Benda-Beckmann

Law in Motion: understanding the dynamics of plural legal orders and their social consequences

Franz and Keebet von Benda-Beckmann

### Introduction

In this report we will look back at what we have done during the past nine years in the Project Group Legal Pluralism at the MPI. The aim of the Project Group is to contribute to the anthropological study of law in the context of globalisation and to provide theoretical and methodological ideas about the place of law and legal pluralism across time and space.

Before we moved to Halle, we had worked in Wageningen and Rotterdam, respectively, on issues of social security and on plural legal and institutional orders with a focus on dispute management and property relations. Processes of legal engineering and the instrumental use of legal models, foreign or home grown, for changing social, economic, and political organisation had been an important part of our research and analysis. Building on these issues, we developed our first research programme at the Institute together with Bertram Turner and Julia Eckert. Our research would focus on processes of dispute and conflict management; issues of social security; rights to natural resources, land, forests, and water; and on changes in governance in the context of legal transnationalisation, decentralisation, and privatisation. We particularly emphasised two crosscutting themes: The significance of religion and religious laws within constellations of plural legal orders; and the transnational dimension of legal pluralism and the legal, economic, and political consequences of supra-state legal regulations within the framework of current processes of regionalisation and globalisation. This led to issues of identity, power, and inequality, issues of legal insecurity, and the changing relations between individuals, communities, and state governance in the context of political transformation. The core of our current research is thus situated within the contradictory processes of an increasing juridification of politics, a religious enchantment of the legal world, and a repoliticisation of law and religion (see Comaroff and Comaroff 2006).

Over the past two years, our main focus has been on the topic of *Religion in Disputes: religious belief, law, and authority in dispute management*. The aim of the project has been to understand the various ways in which people draw on beliefs, religious concepts, and religious authorities to deal with disputes, and how this affects plural legal constellations. Martin Ramstedt, for instance, has been focusing on the recent provincial legislation in Bali that stipulates the sovereignty of local customary

law at the village level under the heading of "Hindu Law". Fadjar Thufail has shown that the role of religion in social justice and cultural rights is being negotiated in practices of reconciliation and the politics of revising adat. Carolien Jacobs, comparing Christian, traditional, and state modes of dispute management in Gorongosa, Central Mozambique, found that spirits remain an influential and dynamic force, compelling state authorities to forge strategic partnerships with religious leaders in the administration of justice. Arskal Salim has analysed how different notions of social justice implied in customary law and Islamic law have affected inheritance disputes in post-tsunami Aceh. Bertram Turner has continued to work on the scalar arrangements among plural legal configurations in rural Morocco and their global legal environment, and on the interfaces of law and religion in Morocco and Canada. Franz and Keebet von Benda-Beckmann have continued to pursue research on the consequences of decentralisation in West Sumatra for the relations between Islam, adat, the national state, and local state. Judith Beyer has defended her PhD thesis on the ethnography of the maintenance of customary law in Kyrgyzstan, while Ida Harboe Knudsen has almost finished her PhD thesis on the transformation of EU policy and laws, and their consequences in rural Lithuania.

The VW Foundation is funding the comparative research project *Local State and Social Security in Rural Hungary, Romania, and Serbia.* The project involves three junior and four senior researchers, and is coordinated by Tatjana Thelen together with Larissa Vetters. The project aims to engender theoretical insights into the working of the state in rural settings and its interrelation with other networks of power. The researchers will remain in the field until mid-2010. The project headed by Julia Eckert on *Law against the State, or the Juridification of Protest* is described below.

Law and legal pluralism have become booming issues in academic and political circles over the past ten years. The anthropology of law is becoming a core issue in anthropological curricula. Legal pluralism has become a concept generally accepted among scholars of international law as well as an important topic for international organisations working on human rights and development cooperation. Expertise on non-state law and legal pluralism is an expanding field of consultancy. This was quite different even twenty years ago. When we metamorphosed from law students into anthropologists in Zurich in the early 1970s, the anthropology of law was in the process of expanding beyond the exclusive focus on tribal law. The complex world in which state legal regulations co-exist and interact with local forms of law and power became a part of the research agenda. The nearly exclusive focus on law in disputes that had dominated legal anthropology for several decades, moreover, gave way to the study of the significance of law and constellations of legal pluralism in all sectors of life and all regions of the world. In the development of our own methodological and theoretical approach we profited from the development of Anglo-American legal anthropology, and also built on the theoretical and methodological advances of the Dutch pre-war interest in the reproduction of local ethnic laws in Indonesia and their co-existence with religious laws and the law of the colonial state. The controversies



The normative power of religion in Bali draws thousands of pilgrims to a purification ceremony at Pura Besaksih, the island's "mother" temple. The stream of pilgrims comes to a halt when the temple police close the door to the already packed innermost sanctuary. (Photo: M. Ramstedt, 2009)

over the transformations of law under colonial rule were of further interest – issues that were only to be addressed in the Anglophone anthropology of law and social history half a century later.

#### **Theoretical and Methodological Orientation**

We have also continued to elaborate on methodological and theoretical assumptions and propositions. Two issues are particularly important: fitting legal pluralism into a wider theoretical understanding of social organisation and the ambition to draw theoretical propositions from the comparison of the individual case studies. In this endeavour we share an interest in the comparative work of the two departments led by Günther Schlee and Chris Hann.

#### Comparative Exercises

Comparison presupposes a comparative conceptual vocabulary for looking at similarities and differences. Our research in two different regions of Indonesia, Franz von Benda-Beckmann's research in Malawi, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann's research in the Netherlands, and our earlier academic socialisation in our own legal folk systems had provided a good basis for the development of an analytical framework for synchronic and diachronic comparisons. Our main efforts have been directed at the development of concepts of law, legal pluralism, property relations, social security, and community, as well as governance, and the public-private distinction. This includes the exploration of the relationship between law and space, power, religion, and of the social phenomena captured with such categories.

Comparative questions underlie our current research on the role of religion, religious law, and religious authorities in dispute-management processes. They also have inspired our VW project on the local state, and the programme on *Law against the state*. In our earlier research in Indonesia (Ambon and West Sumatra) we focused on a comparison of the counterintuitive relations between religion, *adat*, and the state; on the spatial and temporal dimensions of property rights, including their role in the different constellations of disputing parties; and on the differential use of village and state court procedures. We later compared the role of plural legal constellations in different regional conflict constellations and their centrifugal political impetus in Indonesia. Keebet von Benda-Beckmann recently published a paper explaining the differences in the use of civil and religious state courts, comparing Minangkabau with Aceh. With Bertram Turner we analysed why certain processes of revitalisation of tradition in law and religion take place. Tatjana Thelen and Anja Peleikis compared the ambiguous role of religious networks in social security and their interrelations with family and state sources of support.

### Legal Pluralism and Social Interaction

Legal pluralism is a sensitizing concept that draws our attention to the *possibility* of a variety of legal phenomena co-existing within the same social or geographical space and pertaining to more or less the same set of activities and social problems. It presupposes an analytical concept of law that is not directly connected to the state. Law as it is generated and used by state institutions, is only one variant in addition to law as it is generated and maintained by other organisations and authorities with different forms of legitimation, such as religion or tradition. Legal pluralism is also a matter of degree. Our research has shown that the extent to which there is legal pluralism not only varies according to societies and periods of history; it can also vary within a single society, country, or region, and in different fields of social life. The concept thus provides a point of departure for the development of analytical criteria used to distinguish among variations of legal pluralism and for theorising these complexities. This constitutes one important element in the work of our group.



Minangkabau Village Council in Sulit Air, West Sumatra. Most lineage heads have come from Jakarta to act as adat judges in a land dispute. (Photo: F. von Benda-Beckmann, 2009)

Law is a dimension of social organisation. Legal conceptions provide cognitive and normative schemes of meaning, idioms, and repertoires to understand and evaluate the world. They offer structured and legitimate forms of social organisation and institutions, and lay down standards for permissible or prescribed behaviour and valid transactions such as marriages, inheritance, and property transfers. Legal conceptions also constitute positions and relations of legitimate social and political power and the ways in which such positions can be acquired. Such conceptions are more or less institutionalised in terms of general abstract rules, concepts, and principles, or simply "the law". These general legal categories may be concretised in different ways. They can be inscribed into status positions of persons and resources and into social relationships, defining a person as an owner, or as a citizen; or a collection of persons as a corporate legal person, a village, or a state. This in turn defines the legal consequences, expressed as social, economic, and political rights and obligations attached to these statuses and relationships. General legal conceptions can also become concretised in processes in which transactions such as marriage, sales, and elections are validated in legal terms. They can be concretised in decisions with legal validity and consequences such as contracts or testaments, or in decision-making processes, in which disputes are, for example, decided with reference to legal rules and principles.

In situations of legal pluralism, people at least have a theoretical range of normative repertoires, institutions, and procedures at their disposal. Inheritance rights may be legally defined in terms of state law, ethnic or religious law, directing the flow of goods, following the death of their owners, in contradictory ways. The political rights of villagers may be defined by state regulations or in terms of local village law. Forest on village territory may be defined either as state land or as village land. A sexual relationship may be defined as occurring within a valid marriage or as criminal and sinful fornication. The proper way to deal with disputes may be the council of lineage elders, the police, or the courts of the state administration. In the past, the institutional setting in which the various types of law have been used were thought to be relatively distinct from each other. One of the results of our research groups has been to note a spectacular increase in the extent of interdependence between overlapping social fields.

Plural legal situations characteristically offer an opportunity to "shop" for a legal forum, making strategic use of certain institutions and procedures. It also allows for "shopping forums", i.e., the opportunity for institutions such as village elders, the police, or the courts to attract cases or to refuse to hear them. They also provide opportunities for "legal idiom shopping", i.e., the selective mobilisation of legal repertoires and procedures to give meaning to social interactions in the pursuit of social, economic, political, and ethical objectives. Within this plurality of institutionalised legal rules and procedures, social relationships are potentially "multi-normative", drawing on different legal repertoires that inscribe specific legal characteristics and attach specific consequences to them. Determining the conditions under which people opt for one or another is central to our research.

The analysis of social interaction in the context of legal pluralism poses important challenges to conventional understandings of the relations between "law" and social interaction. How people actually deal with law and orient their behaviour at law does not follow from the normative demands of the legal orders. Many conventional sociological studies begin with the gap between law in the books and law in action and approach this question through the distinction between "Ought and Is" (*Sollen and Sein*). They measure the effectiveness of law by the degree to which those addressed by law conform to it, and/or by the degree to which institutions such as courts sanction breaches of the law. Such correlative measurements may be interesting, but they are of limited value as law can significantly affect social interaction in cases that are not in conformity with the law. Examples include land owners who circumvent land reforms by transferring land to relatives or clients, and successful tax evaders. On the other hand, interaction in conformity with law may in fact have nothing to do with the law itself. In plural legal and institutional orders people are confronted with different normative demands, which are often contradictory. Conformity with one order often entails the contravention of the other. Legal pluralism thus requires looking at the relationships between legal rules and principles from different methodological perspectives.

Our own approach to the reproduction and change of plural legal orders builds largely upon ideas taken from what is now often summarised as praxeological theories, in our case mainly ideas taken from the early work of Giddens and Bourdieu. We have developed what we term a "layered" perspective on social organisation, building on earlier ideas of Needham and Moore. We have worked to move away from simple oppositions between ideals and practice, ideology and praxis, etc. which have been so dominant in social scientific approaches. Distinguishing analytically between ideologies, legal institutional frameworks, and social relationships, while investigating their interdependence in social interactions, has also served to provide a better understanding of what has often been summarised as "structure", a term that lumps together many different and interdependent social phenomena. We thus have to understand social interaction as being enabled and constrained by a large variety of such structures.

Legal repertoires, institutions, and legally defined social relationships form part of the context of social interaction. They may influence human interaction in potentially enabling and constraining ways. They may serve as a motivation for people to act, or to abstain from acting in a certain way. They offer people legally defined modes of transaction and procedures to deal with social problems. The repertoires provide resources for the rationalisation and justification of decisions, objectives, behaviour, and choices – whether this entails a struggle over the registration of land rights, understanding the "correct" legal nature of economic transactions, criticising state actions, or in court decisions. Of course, legal orders, institutions, and relationships only form part of the constraining and enabling conditions under which people interact. There usually are other types of normativity, whether moral, ethical, or religious, that may not coincide with the legal. The legal aspect of social relationships may only be one strand in many-stranded social relationships such as kinship or neighbourhood, which are characterised by power differentials and different kinds of economic dependence.

### What Do People Do in the Context of Legal Pluralism?

Most of the time, people just continue along in their daily routines without reflecting on the law that has shaped these routines, their social relationships, and attitudes. The specific relevance or irrelevance of the law, or a certain kind of law, only crops up when people have to deal with problematic situations, whether in new post-migration situations and in processes such as legislation that aim at changing routines, or in interaction with bureaucracies and in disputes. It also may be discussed when people have to decide who is to validate their marriage, who inherits certain rice fields, whether or not they should register their land, or whether they should submit their disputes to the police, village courts, or state courts.

These decisions and choices are highly contextual and occur in different arenas, each of which poses its own constraints. Actors may also avoid any use of the law, opting for non-legal means. They may opt for one law and exclude others; they may also use a combination of more than one system of law. Legal orientation may also play a role when people do *not* want to involve the law and courts at all, but instead focus on informal negotiations. Such negotiations take place "in the shadow of legal pluralism", to paraphrase Mnookin and Kornhauser. In the context of legal pluralism, each single normative system tends to lose the sense of its being self-evident. People are usually aware of at least some alternative normative repertoires and procedures, and are "multi-legal", i.e., well versed in or at least vaguely familiar with the basics of different legal orders and the institutions that uphold and apply these orders.

Legal pluralism questions the exclusiveness and self-evidence of normative systems, with the existence of choices being guite conceivable. The choice of one such alternative therefore generally becomes an explicit matter and requires explicit justification. This does not necessarily involve a struggle, however. Different types of law may co-exist peacefully. People may opt to use all of them, for instance, in that they marry both according to religious and customary rites and according to state law. They accumulate legal validities by fulfilling the legal requirements of each available legal system. But since law provides an important legitimation for the exercise of power by social actors or organisations, the question of choosing the proper law is frequently the object of struggles for power over people and resources. In these struggles, state law and the interests supported by it are often mobilised in opposition to local normative, economic, and political interests, or vice versa. As our research has shown, one cannot assume a one-to-one relationship between categories of actors and "their" particular law. The previous association of state bureaucrats with state law, farmers with village law, and religious authorities with religious law can no longer be maintained. While state law is often the legal expression of state domination and dominant economic interests, it can also be mobilised by villagers or ethnic groups against oppression, while local customary or religious laws may be mobilised by the state to legitimise exploitation and oppression. Interaction partners usually make their choices based on a combination of self-interest, commitment to or rejection of normative orders, considerations of the suitability of one kind of law for one's particular objectives, a range of economic and political considerations, and personal capabilities and preferences. In certain arenas, the relation between state and non-state law may be the most problematic issue. In others, the relation between religious and customary law, or between various customary laws, may be the most contested problem, as the examples from Minangkabau, Kyrgyzstan, and Morocco demonstrate. The major issue may also be the correct interpretation of religious law, as Turner's example of the struggles between local residents and the Salafiyya missionaries and their local recruits illustrate. Beyer has shown how her Kyrgyz informants interpret the *Sharia* as part of their customary law (*salt*), thereby challenging the interpretations. Reference to the rules of one type of law may become a political *pars pro toto* statement. It implies not only opting for rules that should apply to a problematic situation, but to the whole system of which these rules form a part.



Magical video screens are used to display the truth in conflict cases. Here they are being "recharged" in the sun. (Photo: C. Jacobs, 2008)

The study of such processes, however, is not sufficient for developing generalisations about the existence, maintenance, and social significance of law on larger geographical and temporal scales. What significance do single micro-processes have for the maintenance of legal systems and, in case of plural legal systems, for pluralistic constellations? Giddens addressed this issue without really answering it, under the heading of social and system integration. The extent to which time- and space-bound interactions have intended or unintended consequences, and the spatial and temporal scale of such consequences varies considerably. We therefore have to look at their reproduction in different arenas, simultaneously and consecutively. This means, first, that we need to see that macro-representations and taxonomic collectivities such as "the law", "legal pluralism", and "the state" are constructed in micro-situations, and how this is so. At this scale, the "macro indeed coexists with and exists within the micro" (Knorr-Cetina 1988: 39). Such micro-events then have the character of "events of articulation" in legal subsystems (Moore 1977). Legal pluralism is reproduced and changed as an outcome of interactions, and thus becomes the context for further interactions. Second, we need to understand the extent to which interactions "carry over into another micro-situation" (Collins 1992: 90), and to what extent they trigger off chains of interdependent action. Thirdly, even the most refined case study or situational analysis cannot replace the need to aggregate what happens in such micro-situations. We also have to generate quantitative aggregates of what happens in the micro-settings in which law is reproduced. For example, looking only at series of individual court cases over a long period of time allows us to see that the use of state courts has remained remarkably stable in West Sumatra over the past four decades, despite substantial economic and political changes in the region. Herein lies an important challenge for further methodological development and warranted generalisations: Oualitative studies of events and social processes and their intended and unintended consequences have to be coupled with quantitative data sets.

### Time and Space

The dynamics of plural legal orders involve motion through space on different geographic and socio-political scales, and motion through time. Both are important for theorising about law and have been important elements in our own work and in the research of the Project Group.

### The Temporal Dimension of Law

In the 1970s, legal anthropology, like anthropology in general, became increasingly "time-oriented", combining, as Moore once suggested, individual-centred, short-term choices involving instrumental action with a long-term historical perspective. We planned to do precisely this in our research in West Sumatra in the mid-1970s. While we did not pick our field-sites for these reasons, the ways in which the past was

imagined and contemporary conditions historically constituted made us especially aware of the temporal dimensions and the need for diachronic analysis. The temporal scale of our research projects varied. While the period under investigation stretched roughly 100 years in Franz von Benda-Beckmann's research on legal development in Malawi, our research in West Sumatra had a historical depth of more than 200 years, and, on Ambon, we were able to trace transformations of local institutions over a period of roughly 400 years, through different pre-colonial, colonial, and post-colonial regimes.

We are pursuing a variety of historical perspectives in our current research on the legal transformations of Minangkabau polities, in a project that has been conceived as longitudinal and micro-historical. We have closely followed the political, economic, and legal developments since decentralisation began ten years ago. This period is embedded in a longer time perspective to compare these recent developments with the 1970s when we first conducted field research in that area, and which also happens to be a focal period for current transformations and imaginations of the past. These developments in turn are set in the wider historical developments of the past 200 years, starting with the major transformations of Minangkabau polities and the changes in the *adat*-Islam-state relationship when the region was forcibly incorporated into the Dutch East Indies.

The temporal dimensions of law and legal relationships are also of interest because of the various ways in which notions of time are inscribed into legal concepts and relationships. For instance, Minangkabau *Adat*, Islamic law, and Dutch law all work with fundamentally different temporal notions of property and inheritance relations, which is one important reason why these legal systems are incompatible in such central social fields.

But there is yet another temporal dimension of law that deserves mention here. The temporal validity inscribed into law provides only a limited indication of the temporal scope of the law's social workings. Legal rules may become obsolete, but we have also seen the opposite happen. Bodies of law may continue to exert influence beyond their formal validity and thus contribute to normative complexity as remembered concepts, standards, or rules, or in their inscription into social relations. In their contributions to a 2006 special issue of the Journal of Legal Pluralism, Tatjana Thelen and Anja Peleikis drew attention to the significance of such "lingering law" in postsocialist countries, with some former state law sometimes returning as new folk law. In her research on Lithuania, Ida Harboe Knudsen was also confronted with European law with advance repercussions even before being enacted. In the same issue, Bertram Turner found that customary regulations of resource management in Morocco, which were no longer respected locally, had nevertheless survived as codified custom in the framework of state legislation and re-incarnated as "good tradition" decades later in the context of development cooperation. Judith Beyer showed that the courts of elders, institutions officially "revitalised" after Kyrgyzstan had gained its independence from the Soviet Union, and that were regarded as part of the state, are currently in the process of becoming "customised" as the elders change patterns of procedure in alignment with customary law.

In our research on the local appropriation of ideas of democracy, good governance, and decentralisation in West Sumatra, we have adopted a dual temporal perspective in the analysis of transnational flows and their "glocalisation". On the one hand, we followed the actors and the channels through which such new models and ideas are transmitted into other social fields, and looked into their distribution across time and space. This is the perspective usually taken in studies of the transnationalisation of law and its "glocalisation". We combined this perspective with one that looks at specific social fields (e.g. regions, states, cities, and villages) and traces the historical developments of the existing constellations of legal pluralism back through time. We could thus show that earlier flows of ideas, persons, organisations, legal rules, and principles that have entered into these social fields and have transformed the local constellations of legal pluralism create the conditions under which current flows are being rejected, appropriated, hybridised, and vernacularised.

### The Spatial Dimension of Law

Legal orders define their spatial validity in their own terms. Co-existing bodies of law may therefore cover different geographical or political spaces. Such normative projection onto a particular space, e.g., the territory of a state, does not necessarily mean that the law is established and exists there, or that it acquires social significance. The claims of legal rules and decisions always need to be verified through "groundtruthing". The distribution of the social processes through which law is reproduced in multi-local spaces, the movement of law through space, and the consequences of the spatial distributions of law and rights have been important aspects of our own theoretical work. We have pursued them in a number of publications, especially in Mobile People, Mobile Law of 2005 and Spatializing Law of 2009a. The mobility of legal models at the global spatial level and the different ways in which they are "glocalised" and change the existing plural situations are issues of central importance. In addition to these mobile laws, we have also dealt with mobile people who take their law with them to faraway places. Keebet von Benda-Beckmann's earlier work on Moluccan migrants in the Netherlands and Bert Turner's work on Islamic law and dispute management in Canada have shown that this involves substantial changes in legal concepts that set migrants apart from their places of origin, however close their social relationships with their homelands may remain.

Transnational and translocal movements of legal models have always been a part of our research that has a required a certain amount of what now is called multisited research. The transnationalisation of legal models and their appropriation or rejection in different locales in the receiving state has been an important part of the development policies of states and donor agencies since the 1960s. This is not to say that the globalisation of law has remained the same over the past forty years. But it raises the question of what distinguishes contemporary flows from earlier periods. For the analysis of these differences and similarities, we found the criteria developed by Held et al. (1999) very useful, who suggest viewing globalisation as a matter of degree in the dimensions of extensity, intensity, velocity, and impact of trans-regional and transnational flows and networks.

In recent years, we have focused on the changing significance of law vis-à-vis other normative systems of politics, religion, and morality. We have been studying these processes in a variety of constellations of governance agents at local, national, and global levels. These issues have been central topics at the international conferences we have (co)-organised (F. and K. von Benda-Beckmann and A. Griffiths 2009b, F. and K. von Benda-Beckmann and J. Eckert 2009).

### Outlook

The work of the Project Group has been prolonged for a period of three years through the end of 2012, with a new department expected to be established by that point. We will use this period to continue our research on the relationship between law and religion beyond the confines of disputing processes. This is to include rule-making processes and the actors involved, with a focus on religious activism. It will also involve religious argumentation in legal arenas, and religion as the legitimation of legal procedures and decisions. The comparative research project on the local state and social security will, moreover, be continued through 2011.

The perspectives outlined above will continue to inform our theoretical and methodological approaches to the dynamics of legal complexity, and the reproduction and social significance of plural legal orders. In the future, we will intensify our efforts toward the development of important dimensions that account for major differences in plural legal constellations, each with their own specific dynamics and social significance. These include:

- The social scope of the validity of the legal orders concerned, ranging from orders that cover most domains of social organisation. This includes state legal systems and sets of norms that are domain- or functionally specific, such as transnational law or locally specific project law.
- The extent to which legal orders recognise, reject, and possibly criminalise each other.
- The geographical and socio-political scales of their validity claims and actual operations.
- The historical depth and development of constellations of legal pluralism. Nonstate law that is historically older than state law tends to have a different position within a plural legal order than if it has been developed within a functioning state legal system, often in reaction to the state organisation itself.
- · The changing relations between law, politics, religion, and morality.

### References

- Benda-Beckmann, Franz von and Keebet von Benda-Beckmann (eds.). 2006. Dynamics of Plural Legal Orders. Special double issue of the *Journal of Legal Pluralism and Unofficial Law* 53–54/2006. Berlin: Lit-Verlag.
- Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann, and Anne Griffiths (eds.). 2005. *Mobile People, Mobile Law: expanding legal relations in a contracting world*. Aldershot and Burlington: Ashgate.
- Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann, and Anne Griffiths (eds.). 2009a. *Spatializing Law: an anthropological geography of law in society.* Farnham and Burlington: Ashgate.
- Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann, and Anne Griffiths (eds.). 2009b. *The Power of Law in a Transnational World. Anthropological Perspectives*. New York and Oxford: Berghahn Books.
- Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann, and Julia Eckert (eds.). 2009. *Rules of Law and Laws of Ruling. On the governance of law.* Farnham and Burlington: Ashgate.
- Collins, Randall. 1992. The Romanticism of Agency/Structure versus the Analysis of Micro/Macro. In: Jacques Hamel (ed.). *The Case Method in Sociology*. London: Sage, pp. 77–97.
- Comaroff, Jean and John Comaroff (eds.). 2006. *Law and Disorder in the Postcolony*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Held, David, Andrew McGrew, David Goldblatt, and Jonathan Perraton. 1999. Global Transformations: politics, economics and culture. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Knorr-Cetina, Karin D. 1988. The Micro-Social Order: towards a reconception. In: Nigel G. Fielding (ed.). Actions and Structure: research method in social theory. London: Sage, pp. 21–53.
- Moore, Sally F. 1977. Individual Interests and Organizational Structures: dispute settlement as "events of articulation". In: Ian Hamnett (ed.). *Social Anthropology and Law.* London: Academic Press, pp. 77–112.

### Research Group 'Law against the State'

### Julia Eckert

The research group *Law against the State* took its inspiration from the observation of the increasing juridification of social and political protest worldwide. In many cases, struggles today take the form of legal claims against the state, with reference to rights enshrined in citizenship regimes or in transnational legal norms. The juridification of protest entails not only the application of state law against the state, but also the mobilisation of different legal orders, such as international human rights law, religious and customary law, and locally recognised rules of dispute management. We examine the dynamics between the constraints and possibilities involved in the mobilisation of various sets of law. Such mobilisations often interact with other practices of negotiating conflicts, sometimes replacing non-legal means of protest, and sometimes forming mutually reinforcing interdependent strategies.

In the Russian Federation, for example, legal reforms following the collapse of the Soviet Union promised increased civil, political, and cultural citizenship rights, which Russia's indigenous peoples have sought to realise through new legislation and appeals to international agreements on the rights of indigenous peoples. But with Russia's current economic and political course geared toward maximizing revenues from the extraction and sale of natural resources, indigenous peoples have been frustrated in their efforts to realise these rights, and in their attempts to assert rights to land and resources through legal means in particular. Brian Donahoe's project, The Law and Environmental Justice in the Russian Federation, examines how Russia's historical emphasis on differentiated citizenship has combined with the international movement of indigenous peoples to effect a shift from the Sovietera focus on redistribution as a means of erasing differences to today's emphasis on the legal recognition and maintenance of distinctiveness as a justification for demands to redistribute resources. Drawing on case studies from southern Siberia, Donahoe first demonstrates how this shift has helped create indigenous subjects in the Russian Federation, i.e., people who have come to think and act in new ways in relation to the official definition of "indigenous", and secondly, how the anticipated transition from indigenous subjects to indigenous citizens has, for the most part, failed to materialise.

In its positivistic drive toward a precision of definition, the law tends to essentialise social categories and identities. It encourages culturally defined indigenous groups to strive to conform to legal definitions of being "indigenous", which in Russia means leading a vaguely defined and highly essentialised "traditional way of life". The legal recognition of indigenous groups in Russia, and the rights to which they are entitled as a result of this status, are defined through a confusing tangle of oftentimes contradictory laws, orders, statutes, and other legislative acts at a variety of hierarchically nested administrative levels (federal, regional, local). These regulate such broad domains as environmental protection, nature conservation, and access to land, water, forests, and subsurface resources. Russia's indigenous peoples and their representatives expend a great deal of time and energy not only on trying to conform to the official definition of being indigenous, but also on scrabbling their way through this virtually impenetrable thicket of legislation in an effort to protect their lands from industrial development and to gain a degree of control over resources and the benefits that accrue from them. Yet they find themselves thwarted in their efforts to use the law to their advantage, as many of the laws affecting indigenous peoples, including the legal framework adopted specifically to guarantee their rights, change so quickly and frequently that they can never be implemented effectively.

Donahoe's research is complemented by the project *Dynamics of Circumpolar Land Use and Ethnicity: social impacts of policy and climate change*, developed in collaboration with Uppsala University in Sweden and Portland State University in the United States. The three-year project (2009–2011), funded by the US National Science Foundation, investigates the identity-ethnicity-land use nexus among northern populations in a wide variety of institutional environments and administrative regimes (Russia, Scandinavia, and Alaska). The first season of fieldwork (2009) on Sakhalin Island in Russia's Far East yielded valuable case-study material on legal battles between indigenous fishing and reindeer-herding communities and the statesupported oil and gas industry, which will augment Donahoe's critical assessment of the Russian legal system.

Christian Strümpell's project, *Development, Displacement and Human Rights in an East Indian Steel Town*, examines socio-legal conflicts that have emerged – and continue to emerge – around the displacement of 20,000 individuals by the state of Orissa to make way for the establishment of India's first public sector steel plant in Rourkela, Orissa in 1956. The aims of the project are to trace the actual results of legal struggles between the displaced people, the state of Orissa, and/or India from their beginnings in the mid-1950s; to relate this sphere to the changes in the Indian political economy from a developmental to a neoliberal state, with a special focus on corresponding citizenship regimes; to explore the social organisation of juridified and juridifying protest movements and the relations of power prevailing among the displaced people; and to inquire into the ways socio-legal struggles alter the subjectivities of the actors involved.

Field research in Rourkela has so far revealed a remarkable increase over the last twenty years in the number of cases displaced people or their descendants have filed against the state of Orissa, which had acquired the land, and against the Rourkela Steel Plant (RSP), which had taken possession of it. Furthermore, these cases bring to light significant shifts regarding the specific claims raised. While in earlier years, only a few individual major landowners would have resorted to the law to protest their eviction or to press for higher compensation, two decades ago the descendants of the small-scale displaced farmers, a large majority of whom belonged to communities classified by the post-colonial state as "scheduled tribes", began to go to

court in large numbers to claim compensatory RSP employment which - like public sector undertakings in general – provides workers with much greater job security and remuneration than other local companies. The shift in terms of the background of the appellants and the nature of their claims coincided with fundamental changes in India's political economy that were triggered by the economic liberalisation policies pursued by the government since the early 1990s. These policies include the structural adjustment of the public sector, and most prominently the downsizing of its comparatively privileged workforce. This was done by restricting regular employment to the skilled workforce and outsourcing all other jobs to contractors that employ labour privately, a shift that has exacerbated class divisions within the working class - as it indeed has everywhere else in India. Their lack of required skills and educational qualifications excludes most of the displaced "tribals" and those claiming to have descended from them from regular RSP employment, and pushes them into the informal economy. Right up to the time of their most recent writ petition in 2007, claiming their right to employment on the basis of their parents' displacement, the displaced people took recourse to the law as the most likely means of retaining their status as public sector workers. The recent state rejection of their claims has once again reconstituted the displaced tribals' subjectivity as the "other", and has confirmed their conviction that only the reassignment of Rourkela to the neighbouring "tribal" state of Jharkhand would provide them with the necessary access to rights and citizenship.

These two trends – the increasing recourse to law as a means of mediating conflicts and the increasing formation of class inequalities – are often described as distinctive features of neoliberalism. To address these themes, Christian Strümpell, in collaboration with his colleagues Daniel Münster (Department of Anthropology, Martin Luther University, Halle) and Patrick Neveling (Department of History, University of Bern), organised a workshop entitled *Neoliberal Crises in Post-Reform India: Ethnographic perspectives on agrarian and industrial distress*. The workshop explored the ways that different segments of Indian society experience neo-liberal change and the variations in the explanatory models they employ to make sense of or criticise the crises of livelihood that are inflicted upon them by economic liberalisation. The results of this workshop will be published in the near future.

Drawing on ethnographic fieldwork with Assyrian-Syriac communities in Sweden and Turkey, Zerrin Özlem Biner's research focuses on the historically informed accounts of socio-political processes that have allowed for the conception and production of "rights" discourses. The project studies complex relationships between the Turkish state and its subject citizens, mainly Kurds and Assyrian-Syriacs, examining the ways in which law is used to pursue legal and political opposition to the state, aimed at the acknowledgement of past atrocities and the recognition of property rights. Through the analysis of these processes of juridification, the project focuses on how global rights discourses inform and shape the historical local experience and imaginary with regard to issues of citizenship, minority rights, and state accountability.

State policies at the time of the dissolution of the Ottoman Empire and during the first decades of the new Turkish state led to the deterioration of political, social, and economic conditions for non-Muslim minorities. The massacres of 1915, internationally referred to as the Armenian genocide, led to the execution, forced displacement, and conversion not only of countless Armenians, but also of Assyrian-Syriacs. This can be understood as the "critical event" in the history of the transition from the Ottoman Empire to the Turkish nation-state. In the aftermath of the massacres, Assyrian-Syriac migration between Turkey and the neighbouring countries of Syria, Iraq, and Lebanon continued due to feelings of insecurity, fear, and distrust of their "Muslim neighbours" and the "Turkish state". In the 1970s, Assyrian-Syriacs began to emigrate to Europe, mainly Sweden and Germany, which in turn led to the formation of various identity-based political movements. In 2000, following the unilateral truce between the PKK (Kurdistan Workers' Party) and the Turkish armed forces, Assyrian-Syriacs started returning to their villages and pursuing strategies to reclaim possession of their properties, most of which had been occupied by their Kurdish neighbours.

The project consists of two different yet interrelated components. In Sweden, the main concern was to discuss the process of publicly acknowledging the Assyrian-Syriacs' individual and collective memories of violence and loss, and in so doing to examine the political discourses and strategies adopted by migrant Assyrian-Syriac political activists to gain recognition as victims of the 1915 massacres. The research material illuminates the ways in which the struggle for the recognition of the genocide has opened up a political space which, on the one hand, engenders historical discourses and imaginaries about the categories of victim and perpetrator, and on the other hand, redefines the relationship between the state and its minority citizens. The project demonstrates how genocide becomes an indexical event to which citizens from different ethnic, social, and religious backgrounds (in this context, Kurds, Armenians, and Assyrian-Syriacs) refer, both to express their positions concerning the repressive practices of the Turkish state and to compare their experiences of victimhood. This comparison highlights the conditions necessary for the international recognition of the massacres as genocide.

The second part of the research project, conducted in southeastern Turkey, examines the conditions and strategies Assyrian-Syriacs employ to pursue their goal of regaining citizenship rights as minority citizens of Turkey. Following the legal battles and negotiation processes between the Turkish state, Kurds, and Assyrian-Syriacs over property ownership, the project analyses the ways in which localised normative orders resist and appropriate transnational law and reshape the spheres of legality and illegality within national law in the course of Turkey's efforts to adjust its political and legal systems to meet the demands of EU membership.



Demonstration by Syriacs/Assyrians in Brussels to gain international recognition of the massacres and human rights violations in Turkey and Iraq (Photo: Z. Ö. Biner, 2008)

These research observations and preliminary findings on the struggle for state accountability and justice prompted the idea behind the workshop *Possibilities of Reconciliation: Legalisation of justice* (organised by Zerrin Özlem Biner and Sharika Thiranagama, November 12–13, 2009). The workshop focused on the exploration of the historical and contingent meanings of processes of (re)conciliation and the analysis of the relationships constructed between reconciliation, law, and justice in different post-conflict societies undergoing transitional processes: from armed struggles to unilateral truces and/or peace "resolutions". Highlighting notions of conciliatory justice, participants were invited to discuss the outcomes of the legal implementation of extant reconciliation, legal and popular, in countries presently undergoing conflict, without the benefit of formal, legal settings in which to actualise these processes.

Several of the Research Group's themes were explored during the international workshop *Rethinking Citizenship*, organised together with the Research Group *Citizenship from Below*. At a time when the shape of state sovereignty is being critically transformed, claims to "citizenship" have now become a principle trope in the struggle for justice and social well-being. While the state remains a central instance of

sovereignty, we are beginning to witness the diminution of state accountability, with ever larger fields of productive and distributive activities being removed from the political process. Moreover, the pluralisation of governance actors and the division of labour among these different actors under the influence of globalisation affect the configuration of legal responsibilities. In the context of outsourcing, sub-contracting, devolution and delegation of accountability, cooperation, competition, and usurpation, responsibility has become ever more dispersed and compartmentalised, if not altogether disintegrated. The contradictions, overlaps, and gaps inherent in most plural constellations of governance make it possible for governance bodies to pass responsibility to and from each other, hide behind one another, and otherwise deny liability. The workshop provided a forum to discuss how people come to imagine themselves as legal persons and on what bases they legitimate their claims to citizenship – whether they invoke formal membership, the performance of citizenship, or implicit rights that come along with having invested one's labour in the polity or having suffered on behalf of (or at the hands of) the state. The participants brought to light a variety of models of citizenship that are put forward by different groups, involving different concepts of rights and duties and diverging expectations of the state, of the collective they represent, and of the individual. The papers, which will be published in two special issues of the journal Citizenship Studies, not only trace the pathways and development of such models, of their manifold sources, and of the transmission of knowledge about them, but also delve into the precise confluence of the social and formal legal practices involved in defining and exercising citizenship, as well as the question of who legitimately holds the power to engage in these practices.

## Siberian Studies Centre

## Directors: Chris Hann and Günther Schlee Coordinator: Joachim Otto Habeck

## Kirill Istomin and Joachim Otto Habeck

We will focus in the following on mobile pastoralism and spatial cognition – one particular field of research of the Siberian Studies Centre.<sup>1</sup> Connecting with the Institute's manifold research activities on mobile pastoralism in the dry belt of Africa and Asia, members of the Siberian Studies Centre have been investigating the conditions of reindeer herding in the Russian Far North – the part of the world where more than 90 percent of domesticated reindeer live.



Motor sledge meets reindeer sledge: motorised herdsmen arrive to unload the freight of a reindeersledge caravan, eastern part of the Bolshezemelskaya tundra. (Photo: K. Istomin, 2009)

The bulk of this research is being pursued in close collaboration with DFG Collaborative Research Centre 586 "Difference and Integration: Nomadic interaction between nomadic and settled forms of life in the civilisations of the Old World" and the MaxNet Cognition, the Max Planck Society's network for research on cognition.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The full range of activities of the Siberian Studies Centre is described on the Institute's website.

The principal investigator is Günther Schlee, while Kirill Istomin is responsible for the research, supported by Joachim Otto Habeck as project coordinator.

In 2003 Florian Stammler, who had just finished his doctoral thesis in Department II (Stammler 2005), suggested turning to study land use, the perception of the environment, and spatial orientation among different groups that live and/or work in the tundra. Such a study was to examine whether or not it is possible to speak of a specifically nomadic way to perceive and cognise space. This interest linked very well with the earlier research by Günther Schlee about the perception of space among camel nomads in northern Kenya (Schlee 1992, 2005). While the two researchers combined to write a research proposal within the framework of the SFB, Stammler would leave the Institute soon after funding for this project was obtained to accept a professorship at Rovaniemi. Kirill Istomin was employed to replace him. In 2007 Istomin initiated a follow-up project for the second phase (see below). In what follows, we present several findings and their far-reaching implications.

### **Moving with Reindeer**

The first part of the research was conducted as part of the project "Orientation in, perception, and utilisation of space on the edge of the Arctic: Nomads and sedentary people in Northwest Siberia" (SFB 586, sub-project B6, 2005–2008)

In this first phase, Istomin used previous fieldwork data to describe the politico-legal framework for reindeer herding in the Barents Sea Region; this led to a comparison of the changing legal dynamics in several parts of Russia, written jointly with MPI colleague Brian Donahoe (Donahoe and Istomin 2007). As a next step, Istomin and Cambridge-based researcher Mark Dwyer investigated how state policy in socialist and postsocialist times influence(d) the reindeer herders' pastoral strategies and patterns of migration (Dwyer and Istomin 2009a).

Having identified the consequences of state-induced change on the herders' strategies, the two authors went on to the much more general task of formulating a theory of nomadic movement and decision-making (Dwyer and Istomin 2008). While previous models of nomadic movements described and emphasised a variety of factors – both ecological and non-ecological – to explain herders' decisions, they all lacked a satisfying analysis of the interaction between herders and animals, since they placed herders and animals in a single conceptual box with "a single locus of decision making" (Dwyer and Istomin 2008: 524). Istomin and Dwyer examined the actual movements of reindeer herders and herds along with the herders' verbal reasoning for their moving in a particular direction, at a particular speed, etc. in two different groups: the Komi (who migrate mainly in the European North, i.e. west of the Urals) and the Nenets of River Taz (in northwest Siberia, i.e. east of the Urals). In both cases it became evident that, rather than basing their decisions on a continual assessment of a host of environmental factors, reindeer herders move in reaction to the behaviour of their animals. We are thus able to observe how reindeer-herding migrations emerge from a complex interplay between the behaviour of a reindeer herd and the actions of the herders, which are designed to maintain control over the herd and prevent reindeer losses, while using as little time and energy as possible. Environmental factors influence reindeer herding migrations mainly through their impact on the behaviour of reindeer, while social and political factors do so by limiting or enhancing the actions of herders. This outlook, if correct and applicable to other nomadic groups, creates a new framework for analysing nomadic pastoral ecology. For example, it suggests that the much debated concept of ecological carrying capacity (the maximal number of animals which can be pastured on the given territory without causing its long-term deterioration) should be replaced by the new concept of "technological carrying capacity" (the maximum number of animals nomads can control on the given territory given its environmental characteristics, Dwyer and Istomin 2009b).

### **Theory of Animal Mind**

The theoretical outlook described above immediately leads to two important questions. First, this outlook presupposes that nomadic pastoralists, or at least reindeerherding pastoralists, are able to decipher and predict with great accuracy the behaviour of their animals; and this ability is indeed an important precondition for their skilful reaction to this behaviour. This ability, by the way, has been noted in many previous accounts of nomadic pastoralists and hunters (Liebenberg 1990; Willerslev 2007), including reindeer herders (Paine 1994). However, how is this ability acquired and what is the cognitive mechanism that supports it? The second question concerns the animal behaviour itself. What is the origin of the animals' behavioural patterns to which nomadic pastoralists seemingly react? Can we assume that they are biologically determined, or do the animals acquire these patterns in the course of their lives? If the latter is the case, can the actions of the herders themselves play a role in the formation of these patterns? Istomin has attempted to address these questions in his more recent work.

The first of these questions, involving the nomadic pastoralists' ability to decipher and predict animal behaviour, is usually addressed in anthropology within the framework of studies of traditional ecological knowledge (TEK studies). The recent theoretical developments in the field have questioned the earlier conceptualisation of TEK as a kind of declarative knowledge. Instead it was suggested that this knowledge is processual, situational, and can be better described with the notion of skill(s) (see Ingold 2000 for a review). However, no explanation has been so far suggested for the cognitive mechanisms supporting these skills and the kind of information (memorised or picked up from the environment) they exploit. In his attempt to address the ability of reindeer herders to decipher and predict reindeer behaviour, Istomin pays attention to the fact (also observed among other hunting and herding groups) that

deciphering and predicting are always accompanied by attributing mental states to the animals. Reindeer herders always tend to interpret the reindeer behaviour they observe by making conclusions about the animals' mental states ("the reindeer are afraid", "they are anxious", "they are annoyed by mosquitoes", etc.). Their subsequent predictions of the animals' behaviour and decisions concerning their own actions towards the animals tend to be based on these conclusions. This mechanism is essentially similar to that which all of us continually use to make sense of and predict the behaviour of other people around us. This mechanism (which is indeed an important human skill that is likely to enable our social lives) is well known to cognitive psychologists under the term "theory of mind" (TOM) and has been receiving much attention for more than 25 years. Istomin therefore suggested that the ability of reindeer herders to decipher and predict reindeer behaviour is based on their applying TOM skills – which every mentally healthy person possesses – to their animals. Istomin has, furthermore, discovered that this suggestion is highly consistent with the results of many experimental studies that have been carried out in cognitive psychology.

Several TOM models have been proposed in cognitive psychology. Istomin concluded that the model which is most likely to explain the examples of the deciphering and predicting skills he observed during his fieldwork is the "theory-simulation mix" model proposed in 2003 (Nichols and Stich 2003). In this model, people use the information they have about the personalities and circumstances of others in order to adjust their own mind to theirs, i.e. to "put themselves in their shoes". After this adjustment, they can run their own cognitive and decision-making processes "offline" - i.e., simulate the work of the other person's mind - in order to understand what that person is likely to feel, think, and do. Istomin suggests, therefore, that reindeer herders simulate the minds of their animals on the basis of certain "adjustment information" that they acquire from their experience with the animals, from their communication with more experienced herders, and, in certain cases, from folklore (particularly from "animal fairytales"). This information is likely to include data on the animals' perception abilities and emotional lives. Istomin argues that this model, apart from explaining deciphering and predicting skills, can also account better for the role of anthropomorphism in hunting and herding cultures. Istomin has summarised his ideas in an article (Istomin submitted a), and has asked fellow anthropologists to check his statements against material from other groups.

### Pastoral Systems as Reciprocal Learning Processes among Humans and Animals

The second question – that of the origin of animal behavioural patterns – has been pursued in another paper by Istomin and Dwyer (submitted). Thus far, most anthropological studies of mobile pastoralists' herding practices have described the herders' agency (in either actively adapting to herd behaviour or changing the herd behaviour) but, notwithstanding piecemeal evidence, have not systematically considered the possibility that animals may actively change their behaviour in response to the herders' actions. Among the few exceptions is Robert Paine (1994: 31) who noted that "[a]nimals learn about their herders' order of things, as well as herders about their animals." Paine coined this "reciprocal learning".

One of the core observations Istomin and Dwyer have made was that Komi reindeer herders can round up their animals with comparatively little energy, because any interference by humans or dogs from a distance of 6 to 8 meters will trigger a reindeer to join its closest neighbour. This incident of unrest causes other deer to do the same, with the result that the herd quickly aggregates. The aggregated herd then tends to behave as a coherent whole, so that any successful operation to change the herd's direction will affect the herd in toto. By comparison, the reindeer of the Nenets on the River Taz behave guite differently. First, they respond to approaching herders or dogs much later, i.e., at a closer distance (3 to 6 meters, and in some cases, the herder has to *touch* the animal before it makes a move). It requires more energy on the part of the herder to induce the herd to aggregate. When the herders then try to change the direction of the aggregated herd, it does not always behave as a unit, and may split up, with its animals moving in different directions. While it thus appears that the Nenets have a harder time herding their animals, they can take advantage of the fact that their reindeer, after having been separated from the bulk of the herd, are likely to return to the last campsite after a few days. This is not the case among Komi reindeer, which simply try to find the bulk of the herd wherever it may be. Since all other conditions - reindeer breed, landscape, vegetation, etc. - are largely equal, the different "behavioural traditions" of Komi and Nenets reindeer are, most probably, the result of the animals' learning in the process of coexistence with humans, and an adaptive response to the particular herding technology (as laid out in detail by Istomin and Dwyer, submitted).

The findings of Istomin and Dwyer support Paine's idea of "reciprocal learning"; what is more, they show that the "herders' order of things", which the reindeer learn, is itself the product of the herders' learning of the reindeer's order of things. Thus, reindeer herding is a dual adaptation process that takes place in *feedback loops*.

The gradual mutual attunement of the herders' and animals' behaviour constitutes a positive feedback loop, but there may also be negative cases. MPI researcher Vladislava Vladimirova (cf. her monograph 2006) observed the gradual estrangement of herders and animals in a different part of the Russian North (Kola Peninsula). The shift in the herders from more to less intensive attendance to herds has led to a rise in herd dispersal; the seasonal round-ups take more energy and time, extending into a period in which the animals used to rest. This "untimely" lack of rest causes pregnant animals in particular to escape to remote parts of the tundra, which again means that more energy and time are needed to round up the animals, and so on. This negative feedback loop may ultimately lead to the breakdown of the pastoral system. One general consequence of this is the insight that when people, for whatever reason, abandon reindeer herding, not only the practical skills of the herders get lost, but the animals' corresponding patterns of behaviour as well. We assume that the same holds true for all forms of mobile pastoralism. The breakdown of a pastoral system occurs among both herders and animals, and any attempts to re-establish it necessitate a new and lengthy process of reciprocal learning.

### Why it is Best not to Go Hunting with a Pilot

New Technologies in the Tundra: High-Tech Equipment, Perception of Space and Spatial Orientation of Nomadic and Settled Populations of the Russian Arctic (SFB 586, sub-project E8, 2008–2012)

In his attempt to address the main research question of this project – whether it is possible to speak of a specifically nomadic way of perceiving space and orienting oneself within it - Istomin went on to revise the existing scientific model of human orientation in space, seeking to connect it to the interpretations of this phenomenon in anthropology. There is general agreement among psychologists, cognitive scientists, behavioural geographers, and many anthropologists that humans operate with two different forms of internal representation of spatial relations between objects or places. First, route knowledge (also termed sequential or network knowledge); and second, mental maps (also rendered as configurative, survey, or vector knowledge). Both forms – route knowledge and mental maps – appear to co-exist; together they create the complex structures of spatial cognition that facilitate navigation and, more generally, play an essential role in the perception and cognition of the environment. However, the particularities of these structures (e.g. the relative roles of route and survey knowledge, the structure of survey knowledge, etc.) vary significantly among individuals and groups, owing to ecological, economic, social, cultural, and even linguistic factors. The complex ways in which these factors shape spatial cognition are difficult to assess in the framework of laboratory research. Therefore, social sciences and particularly anthropology appear to be in a unique position to help incorporate these factors into an interdisciplinary theory of human spatial cognition (Istomin and Dwyer 2009).

To this end, Istomin undertook empirical research on the similarities and differences in the wayfinding practices of different groups that inhabit the tundra and navigate within it as a part of their everyday practice. Istomin interviewed and conducted pointing experiments with helicopter pilots, herdsmen who use reindeer sledges, and semi-nomadic fishermen and hunters who travel by snowmobile (locally known under its brand name, *Buran*). He investigated the extent to which their navigation in the tundra depends on route knowledge and on mental maps, the size and structure of the latter, the different methods they use when applying their spatial cognition to wayfinding, and the typical mistakes and hardships they experience in wayfinding.

The main result that Istomin was able to obtain was that the ability of the different groups to navigate successfully in the tundra depends significantly on the means of transport they use. Thus, nomadic reindeer herders were both much surer in their navigation capacities and much more successful in finding their way in the tundra when travelling on a reindeer sledge instead of a snowmobile. Similarly, experienced helicopter pilots were found to be able to solve very complicated navigation tasks during a helicopter flight with little or no reliance on navigational equipment. However, many of them had significant problems with doing the same on the ground. As a herdsman said:

"I would advise you not to go hunting with a pilot. Or, if you do, do not allow him to lead the way. The guys cannot orient themselves on the surface at all, but they always believe they can and, therefore, always lead you into a bog or deep river. They always think that certain places are closer than they actually are and forget about the bogs and streams along the way. They cannot recognize a place even if they say they know it." (Cited in Istomin, submitted b)

Inquiring further into the reasons for this effect, Istomin was able to demonstrate that both the structure of the mental maps the members of the different groups use in wayfinding, as well as the ways in which these mental maps are used, depended significantly on the circumstances in which the spatial information was learned. The means of transportation featured highly among these circumstances. Reindeer herders, who get to know their environment while travelling on a reindeer sledge, thus tend to remember the distances between places in terms of the number of stops one has to make on the way for the reindeer to rest. They also tend to maintain their direction by paying attention to wind direction as well as that of the *zastrugi* (the ripples on the snow crust, shaped by the prevailing winds). Both their ability to estimate distances and to translate their memorised routes into navigation decisions by evaluating winds and *zastrugi* make no sense when travelling on a snowmobile. This only leads to navigational problems, effectively limiting the ways in which a snowmobile can be used by reindeer herders.

The obvious implication of these findings is that the means of transportation – whether a helicopter, a *buran*, or a reindeer sledge – is not only necessary for, but in fact constitutive of, the navigation process. Istomin argues that they, together with the spatial cognition of their users and certain natural phenomena (e.g. winds, *zastrugi*, etc.), must be considered to be integral parts of a *cognitive system*, (the term he derives from Edwin Hutchins' (1996) theory of distributed cognition). The ability to solve navigation tasks can be better understood as an emergent property of this system as a whole rather than solely the product of the spatial cognition of a specific

cognitive system and to be designed to work within a specific range of cognitive systems. This has, in turn, enabled Istomin to begin to answer the initial research question of his project: Are there specifically *nomadic* forms of spatial cognition? Nomads – as mobile pastoralists – are indeed likely to differ from sedentary groups in the ways they cognise and orient themselves in space because the cognitive systems that underlie their spatial cognition are likely to be different. These systems depend on the interaction of humans with animals as much as on the means of transportation as part of nomadic material culture. However, saying that nomads have a specific cognitive system does not mean that sedentary people do *not* have cognitive systems. In fact, every individual is integrated into multiple cognitive systems, and even though different groups "operate" with different cognitive systems, the fact that they all do makes them all equal in a sense (Istomin, submitted b).

Another implication of the research described here has been a new clear demonstration of the impossibility of distinguishing between inborn and acquired aspects or processes of human cognition. Human cognition instead always emerges in specific ecological, cultural, and social settings, and is always specialised to meet the specific demands of the milieu in which one finds oneself. This means that human cognition cannot be understood as in a laboratory setting: In order to understand it, the cognitive research should be undertaken "in the wild" as Hutchins once put it. This makes it essential that anthropology and the cognitive sciences work together in cooperation.

### Studying "Cognition in the Wild"

In order to explore how such cooperation can work in the context of nomadic pastoralist studies, Istomin initiated an interdisciplinary workshop "Cognitive specialisations of nomadic pastoralists" (held at MPI, 29–30 October 2009). The initiative was met with great interest not only among cognitive psychologists but also, rather unexpectedly for the organisers, among neuroscientists, and attracted some leading figures in these disciplines to participate in the workshop. It was also fully supported by MaxNet Cognition. The main points made by the participants of the workshop in their presentations and discussion are briefly summarised in the following.

Human experience, which is, of course, always bounded in a social and cultural context, not only shapes cognitive forms and processes, but, more fundamentally, the human brain itself. It has been proven in the course of the last decade that the very physical anatomy and physiology of the human brain are not simply genetically prescribed or programmed, but emerge from complex interaction with the environment, physical as well as (and more importantly) social and cultural. Therefore, not only the "software" but also the "hardware" of human thinking cannot be understood in a kind of laboratory setting, or separately from research on social and cultural processes. Or, more generally speaking, the very distinctions between "hardware"

and "software", between the "inborn" and the "learned", and more generally, between "nature" and "culture" are obsolete and should be abandoned. The cognitive sciences, neurosciences, and social sciences do not have separate objects of research – they seem to study the same phenomenon, the cognitive system of "people in the world". It is therefore logical and necessary that they cooperate, even as the concrete forms that such cooperation can take remain open to debate. A proposal was, for instance, made during the workshop for a new scientific discipline – neuroanthropology – that would study the "great existential cycle", i.e., how culture (understood as tradition) shapes the human brain, how this shaping is manifested in human thinking, and how this thinking in turn changes and shapes culture (tradition). Results of the work done so far clearly demonstrate the need and willingness to pursue this interdisciplinary cooperation. While this opens up entirely new conditions for debate throughout a wide variety of areas of science and the humanities, we can without a doubt say that experimental psychologists, and cognitive and brain scientists have increasingly appreciated and benefited from the work of anthropologists in this regard.

### References

- Donahoe, Brian and Kirill V. Istomin. 2007. Izmenenie praktiki regulirovaniia dostupa k prirodnym resursam u olenevodcheskikh narodov Sibiri [Changing regulatory practice in access to natural resources among the reindeer-herding peoples of Siberia]. In: Dmitri A. Funk (ed.). *Rasy i narody: sovremennye etnicheskie i rasovye problemy (ezhegodnik)*, Vol. 33. Moskva: Nauka, pp. 128–163.
- Dwyer, Mark J. and Kirill V. Istomin. 2008. Theories of Nomadic Movement: a new theoretical approach for understanding the movement decisions of Nenets and Komi reindeer herders. *Human Ecology* 36: 521–533.
- Dwyer Mark J. and Kirill V. Istomin. 2009a. Komi Reindeer Herding: the effects of socialist and post-socialist change on mobility and land use. *Polar Research* 28(2): 282–297.
- Dwyer, Mark J. and Kirill V. Istomin. 2009b. Technological Carrying Capacity Renders Ecological Carrying Capacity a Redundant Concept in Pastoralist Systems? A case study of "overgrazing" amongst Komi and Nenets reindeer herders. In: David Knaute and Sacha Kagan (eds.). Sustainability in Karamoja? Rethinking the terms of global sustainability in a crisis region of Africa. Köln: Rüdiger Köppe Verlag, pp. 271–287.

Hutchins, Edwin. 1995. Cognition in the Wild. Cambridge: MIT Press.

- Ingold, Tim. 2000. The Perception of the Environment: essays on livelihood, dwelling and skill. London: Routledge.
- Istomin, Kirill V. Submitted a. Reading Animals' Minds: developing a cognitive approach to human-animal interaction with reference to Komi and Nenets reindeer herding pastoralists. Submitted to the *Journal of the Royal Anthropological Institute*.

- Istomin, Kirill V. Submitted b. Why Does the World Look Different From a Sledge than From a Snowmobile? Spatial cognition and orientation among nomadic and settled groups in the Taz tundra of northern Russia. Submitted to the *Journal of Cognition and Culture*.
- Istomin, Kirill V. and Mark J. Dwyer. 2009. Finding the Way: a critical discussion of anthropological theories of human spatial orientation with reference to reindeer herders of northeastern Europe and western Siberia. *Current Anthropology* 50(1): 29–49.
- Istomin, Kirill V. and Mark J. Dwyer. Submitted. Reindeer Herding as a Dual Adaptation: a modified approach to human-animal interaction in nomadic pastoralism. Submitted to *Human Ecology*.
- Liebenberg, Louis. 1990. The Art of Tracking. Cape Town: David Philip.
- Nichols, Shaun and Stephen P. Stich. 2003. *Mindreading: an integrated account of pretence, self-awareness and understanding other minds*. Oxford: Clarendon Press.
- Paine, Robert. 1994. *Herds of the Tundra: a portrait of Saami reindeer pastoralism.* Washington: Smithsonian Institute Press.
- Schlee, Günther. 1992. Ritual Topography and Ecological Use: the Gabbra of the Kenyan/Ethiopian borderlands. In: David Parkin and Elisabeth Croll (eds.). Bush Base, Forest Farm: culture, environment, and development. London; New York: Routledge, pp. 110–128.
- Schlee, Günther. 2005. Forms of Pastoralism. In: Stefan Leder and Bernhard Streck (eds.). Shifts and Drifts in Nomad-Sedentary Relations. Wiesbaden: Reichert, pp. 18–53.
- Stammler, Florian. 2005. Reindeer Nomads Meet the Market: culture, property and globalisation at the 'End of the Land'. Münster: LIT.
- Vladimirova, Vladislava. 2006. Just Labor: labor ethic in a post-Soviet reindeer herding community. Uppsala: Uppsala Universitetet.
- Willerslev, Rane. 2007. Soul Hunters: hunting, animism, and personhood among the Siberian Yukaghirs. Berkeley: University of California Press.

# Max Planck Fellow Group 'Law, Organisation, Science and Technology' (LOST)

### Max Planck Fellow: Richard Rottenburg

**On Social and Public Experimentation**<sup>1</sup>

Richard Rottenburg

### The "Therapeutic Domination" Hypothesis

One of the core aims of the Group's research is to rethink the relation between biomedicine and governance in contemporary African contexts.<sup>2</sup> One of the leading hypotheses emerging from our ethnographic work is that the boundary between the laboratory and life outside the laboratory is transgressed in specific ways, resulting in the emergence of novel forms of social and public experimentation. Within the rapidly increasing literature on this and closely related issues, there has been one outstanding proposal with deep implications for social theory and contemporary politics related to the Global South, which I refer to as the "therapeutic domination approach". From this perspective, one can presently observe the formation of a new type of biopolitics and governmentality, or in a different but compatible theoretical language, the formation of a new type of domination (in the Weberian sense of political rule, i.e. *Herrschaft*) with its concomitant specific forms of legitimation, governance, citizenship, and sovereignty.

The new approach identifies an emerging figuration, called *therapeutic domination*, which transforms citizenship into a *therapeutic citizenship*. This is legitimized by a *state of exception* related to health conditions that are unacceptable by universal standards, and implies a shift of *sovereignty* away from the nation state. The empirical form in which we encounter this new figuration is the humanitarian intervention normally carried out by agents of the Global North in the Global South as a response to emergencies and humanitarian crises relating to the human body. The systematic link between states of exception, intervention, sovereignty, capital and global markets implies a particular change in the global entanglements of privatised science, governance, and politics addressed as *experimentality* or *government-byexception* (McFalls 2010; Nguyen 2009; Pandolfi 2008). The empirical sites where this emerging figuration appears most evident are perhaps the African countries and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> A more elaborated version of the argument is published in Rottenburg 2009b.

 $<sup>^2</sup>$  This topic constitutes "axis 1" of our research and in June 2009 we had an international conference dealing with related issues. Future conferences in 2010 – 2012 will deal with axes 2 to 4 of our research programme.

regions with long-lasting violent conflicts, countries and regions selected for clinical trials, and the countries selected for intervention by the US President's Emergency Program for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR).

Over several years Adriana Petryna has analysed the mechanisms by which clinical trials are being globalised (Petrvna 2009). Before a drug can be legally used it has to be tested, yet the populations of those countries where most drugs are developed (North America and Europe) are increasingly reluctant to participate in clinical trials, except in the case of life-or-death conditions. At the same time, clinical research in the USA and Europe has become increasingly privatised, and the economic viability of those "contracted research organisations" (CRO) that run most clinical trials, and of the entire emerging organisational field surrounding clinical trials, depends on finding suitable and inexpensive trial populations. These are best found in countries with sufficient technical and bureaucratic infrastructure to run a clinical trial, with willing trial subjects motivated by poverty and a poor healthcare system, with motivated local research partners who depend on the income generated by this work, and with a legal system that is predictable and yet not too closely knit and rigid for the interests of research. Petryna calls the modus operandi that sustains the global drug market and the concomitant organisational field "experimentality" (Petryna 2009: 30).

Vinh-Kim Nguyen (2009) of the LOST team addresses the same general phenomenon but departing from a different empirical case, namely that of biomedical interventions in the context of the AIDS pandemic, and takes the issue of experimentality a significant step further. PEPFAR is the largest ever international public health programme, spending more money in the twelve African PEPFAR countries than all the other health donors combined. In addition to the large players in this new organisational field of global public health, a whole plethora of other organisations are active, from the Bretton-Woods organisations and various UN organisations to national donor agencies, churches, and a bewildering variety of NGOs and FBOs (faith-based organisations), some of which then build various consortia. Most of these structures and activities are situated more or less outside the local state administration and are hardly under the direct control of any national set-up (Jasanoff 1990). Through these interventions, the sovereign responsibility for public health is underhandedly shifted to a peculiar bricolage of non-state and non-national organisations operating on a global level above national accountability.

According to Nguyen (2009), French university teaching hospitals for infectious diseases have been assigned therapeutic territories corresponding with former French colonies and regions within these countries. The trend is mirrored by American universities, which, within the context of PEPFAR, are now also managing treatment programmes for entire countries. In countries with important extraction industries (oil, bauxite, etc.), international companies have also been dividing the country into therapeutic territories for which they assume the responsibility (unpublished research reports by Virginie Tallio and Maria Hahnekamp).

The most striking feature of humanitarian interventions carried out to rescue people threatened by AIDS is their urgency. They are framed in terms of absolute emergency and unique exceptionality. Like victims of war, famine, earthquakes, and tsunamis, AIDS victims do not have the time to wait for better and tested solutions. Nor can they wait for systematic approaches to broader and more fundamental issues, or for solutions that are more oriented toward the future. Given the unprecedented scale and urgency of both the AIDS pandemic, the attempted response, and the non-availability of well-tried solutions, one can only start with what is available and attempt to proceed in such a way that project implementation becomes a form of experimental variable testing.

This results in the particular figuration of science and politics that is at the core of our research. According to the ideal type, an epistemic kernel is at the centre of, and holds together all the activities, technologies, and theories of laboratory research. This ideal type – by definition – can never correspond with real, everyday laboratory life. A substantial difference, however, remains between the reality of standard laboratory experiments and that of contemporary medical campaigns and humanitarian interventions into situations of human suffering and states of emergency such as the AIDS pandemic. These are experimental enterprises in real time outside the lab where not an epistemic but a technological kernel – like antiretroviral therapy (ART) – holds everything together and unsystematically produces new knowledge that might or might not feed back into the process as "lessons learned". In comparison not only with the ideal type but also with the daily reality of normal scientific experimentation, the relation between experimentally verified knowledge and its safe usage thus seem to be inverted in humanitarian interventions to save lives.

At the heart of the matter, it is thus argued that there is a contemporary shift from one situation to another. In the first situation, one would first collect sufficient data and much later, after one has acquired enough evidence-based knowledge and when there is need to do so, one would design and implement an intervention based on the verified knowledge available. In the second, due to some emergency, one would first intervene based on whatever foreknowledge is at hand and then generate the relevant data through the intervention itself, with a focus on "lessons learned".

Another aspect indicating that we are indeed dealing with a novel figuration of science and politics, and thus of legitimacy and sovereignty, is reflected in an emerging territorial pattern. Organisations that run AIDS relief programmes have to adhere to accountability and liability rules in their homelands and in the countries of their activities. In order to do so, their projects must be delimited to specific interventions, populations, and territories. This again requires a complex set of territorial mapping and the identification of individual patients to be included in the accounts. The result is that countries such as Tanzania are divided into spheres of responsibility for AIDS relief among the various organisations active there (unpublished research reports by Babette Müller-Rockstroh).

The territorial delimitation of these experimental interventions has vet another dimension that is emphasised by Wenzel Geissler of the LOST team (Geissler forthcoming). While modernist and, accordingly, developmentalist public health approaches have as their aim uniform standard coverage throughout a whole territory. the spatial configuration that emerges in the context of emergency relief intervention more closely resembles an archipelago pattern. The provision of comparatively sophisticated health services and research facilities is concentrated in areas of economic importance and good access, or in those areas most badly affected by epidemics or other humanitarian disasters. Between these islands of heavily financed and often state-of-the-art facilities, there are vast areas with hardly any service at all. The key characteristic of the archipelago pattern is again that the treatment projects can be employed as experimental set-ups since the intervention effects can be counted, measured, analyzed and, most importantly, compared among the different intervention zones. This provides a unique chance to verify their findings and approaches for the respective research institutions. At the same time, the process as a whole produces both a form of therapeutic citizenship and a new form of fragmented sovereignty.

Foucault saw modern sovereignty as the "governmentalisation" of the state, which rules its citizens by regulating the economy, public life, and, most importantly, the wellbeing, education, and health of the population. The term "biopower" draws attention to the fact that modern sovereign rule is concerned with the improvement of life itself through state regulation. The exercise of biopower, i.e. governmentality, is realised by a range of technologies that describe and regulate specific populations, calling into being ways of life hitherto unknown. Foucauldian governmentality thus refers to how people are formed by the state. In the case of international humanitarian interventions, governmentality - the exercise of biopower as a means of improving life – differs from the Foucauldian concept in two important aspects. Firstly, it transgresses the boundary and jurisdiction of the state, and targets populations not in fact on the basis of national citizenship but on the basis of a universal humanity and on the presupposition of universal human rights. Therapeutic citizenship thus always remains a form of global citizenship. Secondly, international humanitarian interventions, and HIV programmes in particular, are tied to conditions that are classified as exceptional and are run like experiments justified by these exceptional conditions. Programmes are implemented in an experimental way so that lessons can be learned for future interventions. This form of governmentality across sovereign states is described as government-by-exception or experimentality. It frames people as victims to be rescued by foreign agents; it focuses on saving lives and upholding human rights.

In other words, government-by-exception is conceived as a novel form of legitimate domination. It presupposes a state of emergency in humanitarian terms that legitimises exceptional interventions and calls for urgent measures to save lives. One may thus speak of *therapeutic domination*. A therapeutic intervention requires the framing of a standardised population that can be targeted by the deployment of
medical, psychological, and administrative technologies which stabilise this population by transforming bodies and subjectivities. Since all this happens in a state of emergency, there is no evidence that the intervention and its technologies are effective. It is rather the intervention itself that needs to prove that it was effective in a form of post-hoc self-validation.

The government-by-exception hypothesis thus ultimately refers to a newly emerging form of domination and a transformed version of biopolitics. In order to facilitate a sufficiently broad and balanced outlook on these empirical questions, the LOST group keeps an eye on states of emergency that go beyond the immediate context of biomedicine in Africa, including: (1) neoliberal governance; (2) dysfunctional states in postcolonial Africa with fragmented sovereignties and ongoing violent conflicts; (3) the AIDS pandemic and the medical technologies that allow HIV-positive people to live; and (4) the global success of the universal human rights discourse with its new emphasis on health with the support of biomedicine.

In a preliminary conclusion, this raises the straightforward question: Is contemporary humanitarianism caused by emergencies (position a) or, conversely, does Western humanitarianism envision states of emergency in zones of crises in order to legitimise its own logic of intervention (position b)? Position b is indeed the most important – and rather disturbing – point raised by the therapeutic domination approach. From this perspective, the iatrogenic effects of interventions to overcome states of emergency are not unintended consequences or collateral damage but are in fact the true "purpose" of the interventions even if no intentional agency can be identified. Modern societies systematically produce zones of exclusion and states of emergency because they need them to function themselves (McFalls 2010: 12–13).

Our research seems to indicate that both positions (a) and (b), although diametrically opposed, are based on the same flawed assumption. They presuppose that a complex human condition such as an emergency is either (a) something real or (b) something made up, and they assume that one can have a clear-cut concept of "emergency". A more appropriate assumption seems to be that (a) and (b) stand in a dialectical relation to each other, with the concept itself evolving in this relation. It is certainly impossible to identify an emergency as a category that exists independently of our attempts to describe it. The category "emergency" – in which the rules that constitute normality are suspended – unavoidably takes as much from the ways of life and the conceptual scheme that it is a part of as it does from the outer reality and existential experience that it is supposed to describe. If this is true, the proposition that modernity systematically produces emergencies must be treated according to the same rule.

Thus, we do not see sufficient reason to assume that history has a built-in teleological tendency towards disasters of modernity, which awaits discovery and objective description by philosophers of history and which exists independently of their conceptual schemes and webs of belief. And, taken one step further, we do not see sufficient reason to assume that the systematic production of emergencies is a malady of modernity only. The expansion of any system of rules (normality) goes hand in hand with the production of critical zones in which these rules are contested, i.e. with the production of zones of exclusion and iatrogenic violence. We can, nevertheless, fully support the hypothesis that humanitarian interventions unavoidably cause damage and iatrogenic violence when they achieve some of their intended aims.

## From Experimentation to Experimentality?

The other disputable aspect of the therapeutic domination approach lies in its other key notion: experimentality. As mentioned above, it is argued that therapeutic domination comes along with a particular inversion of the relation between knowledge and practice. In the modus operandi of experimentality, practice produces knowledge, rather than knowledge informing practice. In this section I will critically reflect on this hypothesis with reference to STS literature on experiments.

(1) When ethnographers of scientific practice began to study mundane laboratory life, it soon became clear that scientific practice cannot possibly be conceived as something outside of and unaffected by culture and society. The distinction between science as something free of culture, and culture as something beyond science had to be abandoned (Latour and Woolgar 1979, Knorr-Cetina 1981). In a similar move, the interdependencies of science and law were worked out (Jasanoff 1995). At the heart of the ethnographic work on everyday scientific practice since the late 1970s, one finds, in fact, the making of experiments as opposed to the earlier attention placed on the results of experimentation (Gooding, Pinch, and Schaffer 1989).

(2) As the sciences could never be completely purified of society, modern society could never be brought about without recourse to the sciences. More particularly, this means that while laboratory experiments are always situated in socio-political, cultural, juridical, and economic contexts, inversely, most public decisions are legitimised with reference to scientific findings. Experiments are not autonomous forms of theory-testing in the laboratory, but are part of larger assemblages in which theories, scientific practices, epistemic things, boundary objects, standardised packages, normative and ethical orientations, embodied knowledge, cultural patterns, and aspects of political economies come together or resonate with each other. At the same time, public decisions on all sorts of betterment schemes, regulatory regimes, technological innovations, and their practical implementations are themselves (mostly unintentional) political "experimentations" with largely unknown results. Given this continuity and similarity, it is the historical variations and the particular differences that shed light on the co-production of science and society.

The experimentalisation of life goes hand in hand with the victory of modernist meliorism and thus with the conviction that the human fate can be improved steadily by interfering with processes that would otherwise – i.e. naturally – run differently. The reign of the master narrative of progress relates to a political practice based on scientific knowledge and thus on experimentation. In the language of Michel

Foucault this is biopower geared towards the improvement of life itself through state regulation, under the guidance of technocrats who are legitimised by scientific knowledge, and resulting in social experiments. In short, the idea that science was ever a closed world, producing lessons that would be accepted outside of science, is a form of misleading nostalgia (Shapin 1994).

(3) The same point can be made by considering the necessity of "contextual normalisation" of technology and of large technical systems in particular. In his 1988 article "Unruly Technology", Bryan Wynne approaches the ever problematic distinction between the testing and routine usage of large technical systems, and proposes the notion of technology in the form of a large-scale, real-time (covert) social experiment. In a Wittgensteinian vein, he analyses technologies as extensive, open-ended technical-social systems that depend on contextualisations into "local behaviour". If technology is to follow rules, local behaviour is unavoidably underdetermined by the overall rationality inscribed into technological devices. He demonstrates this point using several empirical examples, showing how technologies have to undergo contextual normalisation in order to work at all, and that this process sometimes fragments the overall technology and results in accidents. Because one single process, contextual normalisation, is at once the presupposition for the functionality of a technology and a potential cause of accidents, the solution cannot simply be stricter adherence to the inscribed rules. One would rather have to make do with experimental contextual normalisation or translation, as I would call it (Rottenburg 2009a).

(4) In contrast with conventional stereotypes, science and its experiments greatly depend on their public presentation and recognition. While the early history of experimental science was marked by "public experiments," through which scientists aimed to convince the public, and mainly those in power, of their discoveries and their utility (as Otto von Guericke famously did at the 1654 Regensburg Reichstag with his demonstration of force of vacuums), contemporary public recognition depends mainly on trusting the institutions of science and the experts. However, since it is part of science and technology that new and important questions are controversial and since the experts and their institutions enter into uncompromising academic battles over the issues (sometimes with significant financial implications), the public and those in power cannot know whom to trust and, conversely, the experts often depend heavily on public support (Schaffer 2005). As a result, science and experiments must be staged and presented well and one can speak of public experiments in this sense.

Humanitarian interventions into zones of disaster are opportunities nearly as wellsuited to this exercise in stagecraft as are astronautics or military interventions. As PEPFAR and the Global Fund for AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria run their vast programmes, the whole world watches this massive exercise that demonstrates and impressively proves the superior power of biomedicine and of its technical and institutional support, which "grants life" to an increasing percentage of the HIV-positive population of Africa. The public presentation of this power also serves to obscure all the other failures related to more mundane medical problems such as fatal dehydration in young children due to diarrhoea and all those even more mundane failures lying behind the medical emergencies, such as the provision of healthy drinking water, urban sewerage systems, healthy and sufficient food, a healthy environment, fresh air, and basic health care for all.

(5) In the wider sense of the term (and following Bryan Wynne), the "laboratory" includes those field sites where untried technologies are tested under semi-controlled circumstances that allow for an optimal handling of the expected and, more importantly, the unexpected and perhaps negative consequences of these trials. Empirically speaking, this problem is often solved by running trials in far-off places.

One of the significant aspects of the age of imperialism was the use of colonies as vast experimental terrains where all kinds of unproven technologies could be tested. The first systematic inventory of population, livestock, crops, and landholdings was in fact conducted by Oliver Cromwell's adviser William Petty following the conquest of Ireland. Cadastral surveys were instituted by the British in India as a part of administrative routine long before they came to Britain itself, where they threatened the monopoly on information enjoyed by local solicitors. It was in the colonies, too, that identity cards were first designed and issued; and fingerprinting was first used in Bengal, to ensure that only certified pensioners were able to collect their monthly remuneration, and to collect it only once. When these field trials proved successful, the technique could be repackaged and exported back to the metropole. The other significant aspect of the interrelation between colonial dominance and science is the fact that the circulation of ideas between colonial powers and colonised peoples has always been reciprocal; the literature on scientific travels is full of references to this two-way circulation and full of evidence that ideas also moved between and among colonial empires and colonised peoples (MacLeod 2000).

(6) Research is an expensive enterprise with an occasionally uncertain return on capital; the financing of research is thus another source of close links and dependencies between science, politics, and the economy. For our research, one of the most important aspects of neoliberal governance is the emergence of new regimes of knowledge production and the commercialisation of research. This is particularly visible in medical and primarily pharmaceutical research, and the last wave of globalisation since the 1980s has opened up new forms of the commercialisation of research as well, including its subcontracting and offshoring. Adriana Petryna's work (2009) unveils an unbroken continuity of the tendency to choose trial populations according to criteria that should in fact be avoided by all means, not only for the sake of the trial subjects but also for the sake of the results: Following market rules, trial populations are preferred that have no alternative options for access to treatment, are comparably more ignorant, poor, dependent, and captive in various ways than other populations that could also function well as trial subjects.

Through our research we have identified these six aspects with an influence on the boundary between the laboratory and life outside it, or, in other words, on the kind of experimentalisation of life that results from this boundary definition. The postmodern shift of the authority of science (Ezrahi 1990) has resulted in new forms and practices of science that have in turn led to new types of experimentations and boundary transgressions between science and politics. These are legitimised less by the modernist narrative of progress or the old modernist ideal of finding one single universal solution that is binding for all humans, and more by narratives of individual self-fulfilment, universal human rights, and the ideal of attaining an equilibrium by balancing incompatible goals, values, webs of belief, and conceptual schemes. The new forms of legitimation ideally link up with economic interests and privatised forms of research in a globalised economy. The quintessential form of postmodern experimental politics is the humanitarian intervention in the Global South, particularly in the crisis-ridden zones of Africa. On closer examination, humanitarian interventions into emergency scenarios turn out to be social and public experiments legitimised by states of exception and geared more towards survival than towards progress.

In this context, one can observe the emergence of therapeutic domination as the dark side of this downscaled enterprise. As far as we can see, there is as much reason to fear a slide into a catastrophic predicament along these lines as there are reasons to hope for the emergence of civic norms and standards within global networks that would confine the negative implications of therapeutic domination to a tolerable level. Through our ethnographic research we have come to conclude that it is worth following the therapeutic domination hypothesis without, at the same time, buying into teleological prophecies about a "structure of exception" and about the concentration camp as the "biopolitical paradigm of modernity". We argue that therapeutic domination is a form of legitimate political rule and authority that cannot achieve the same stability as legal rational (bureaucratic) domination, and that is continually paralleled by competing attempts to re-establish the latter.

#### References

- Collins, Harry M. 1988. Public Experiments and Displays of Virtuosity: the core-set revisited. *Social Studies of Science* 18(4): 725–748.
- Collins, Harry M. and Robert Evans. 2007. *Rethinking Expertise*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Ezrahi, Yaron. 1990. The Descent of Icarus: science and the transformation of contemporary democracy. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Geissler, Paul Wenzel. Forthcoming. Second Enclosure. Reflections on the spaces of 21st century African bioscience. In: Paul Wenzel Geissler (ed.). *Science and the Para-State: ethnographic and historical perspectives on state, citizen and medical research in contemporary Africa*. Durham: Duke.

- Gooding, David, Trevor J. Pinch, and Simon Schaffer. 1989. *The Uses of Experiment: studies in the natural sciences*. Cambridge, New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Jasanoff, Sheila. 1990. *The Fifth Branch: science advisers as policymakers*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Jasanoff, Sheila. 1995. *Science at the Bar: law, science and technology in America*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Knorr-Cetina, Karin. 1981. The Manufacture of Knowledge: an essay on the constructivist and contextual nature of science. Oxford, New York: Pergamon Press.
- Latour, Bruno and Steve Woolgar. 1979. Laboratory Life: the social construction of scientific facts. Beverly Hills, London: Sage.
- MacLeod, Roy (ed.). 2000. *Nature and Empire: science and the colonial enterprise*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- McFalls, Laurence. 2010. Benevolent Dictatorship: the formal logic of humanitarian government. In: Didier Fassin and Mariella Pandolfi (eds.). *Contemporary States of Emergency: the politics of military and humanitarian intervention*. New York: Zed Books.
- Nguyen, Vinh-Kim. 2009. Government-by-Exception: enrolment and experimentality in mass HIV treatment programs in Africa. *Social Theory & Health* 7(3): 196–218.
- Pandolfi, Mariella. 2008. Laboratory of Intervention: the humanitarian governance of the post-communist Balkan territories. In: Mary-Jo DelVecchio Good, Sandra Teresa Hyde, Sarah Pinto, and Byron J. Good (eds.). *Postcolonial Disorders*. Los Angeles: University of California Press, pp. 157–186.
- Petryna, Adriana. 2009. When Experiments Travel: clinical trials and the global search for human subjects. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Rottenburg, Richard. 2009a. *Far-Fetched Facts. A parable of development aid.* Cambridge: MIT Press.
- Rottenburg, Richard. 2009b. Social and Public Experiments and New Figurations of Science and Politics in Postcolonial Africa. *Postcolonial Studies* 12 (4): 423–440.
- Schaffer, Simon. 2005. Public Experiments. In: Bruno Latour and Peter Weibel (eds.). *Making Things Public: atmospheres of democracy*. Cambridge: MIT Press, 298–307.
- Shapin, Steven. 1994. A Social History of Truth: civility and science in seventeenthcentury England. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Wynne, Brian. 1988. Unruly Technology: practical rules, impractical discourses and public understanding. *Social Studies of Science* 18(1): 147–16

# Training, Cooperation, and Networking

## Bettina Mann, with contributions by Bertram Turner and Patrick Heady

During the last two years, cooperation and exchanges with neighbouring universities, with international partners, and within the Max Planck Society have been intensified through already existing and newly established relations. Based on previous collaboration with the participating institutions, the MPI, together with a number of departments of the Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg, belongs to the new interdisciplinary research cluster *Society and Culture in Motion* (SCM). At the centre of this research cluster is the study of the motion – and consequently also the persistence – of people, ideas, artefacts, and models in contemporary and historical contexts. The Graduate School 'Society and Culture in Motion' (formerly, 'Asia and Africa in Global Reference Systems') currently forms one pillar of the cluster. In Winter 2008/09, the Institutes' Colloquium, jointly organised by the MPI and the Seminar for Social Anthropology of the Martin Luther University, served as a forum for discussing conceptions of motion from different disciplinary perspectives, such as anthropology, sociology, political science, philosophy, law, and economy.

Regular fieldwork preparation and writing-up seminars are offered in all Departments and Research Groups. Senior researchers have become increasingly involved in the actual training and advising of doctoral students on a formal and informal level. In addition to several small workshops and study days at the MPI, some of which were organised in cooperation with colleagues from the Martin Luther University, field visits by supervisors and workshops in the field have facilitated exchange with and inclusion of local institutions and researchers. Above all, MPI seminars benefited greatly from the intellectual input and inspiration given by numerous international visiting scholars representing the diversity of anthropological approaches.

Supplementary in-house training has included courses in public speaking and academic writing in English. As part of fieldwork preparation, training in visual anthropology and in the use of specific soft- and hardware has been offered either by MPI staff or externally recruited experts. German language classes and support in the acquisition of local languages were also provided for researchers as part of their training.

## Marie Curie EST Programme SocAnth (2006–2010)

Since 2006, the EU-funded Marie Curie Early Stage Training Programme SocAnth has aimed to promote the further institutionalisation of anthropological research and teaching in Central, Eastern, and South-eastern Europe. The SocAnth network comprises University College London, UK (coordinator); Goldsmiths, University of London, UK; Central European University, Hungary; Babeş-Bolyai University, Romania; and the MPI. Based on the complementary expertise of the cooperating

partners, this project combines the strengths of different institutions and research traditions of anthropology in Europe in order to offer high quality training and supervision to the fellows. The Institute hosted fellows of the network in April 2008 and again in 2009 for a week of stimulating discussions with MPI researchers and senior staff from the partner institutions. After completion of their fieldwork, the fellows from the partner universities spent between three and six months in Halle, which allowed them to write up research results and to have access to resources at the MPI, including departmental seminars and the extensive collection and services of the Institute's library. This time, fellows benefited especially from the joint Institutes Colloquium, as the lectures by the directors and department heads - which also form the basis for this report - were given in summer 2009. This allowed the fellows to gain insight into MPI research agendas and into German anthropology, as it is represented at the Martin Luther University. The encounter with a wide range of theoretical and regional perspectives provided an intellectually challenging atmosphere for the further development of the individual projects of the Marie Curie fellows. Furthermore, they were fully integrated into the existing discussion groups, according to their regional and thematic foci and met with some of the most recognised scholars in and across the discipline. Further information on the programme is available at: http://www.ucl.ac.uk/mariecuriesocanth.

# International Max Planck Research School 'Retaliation, Mediation and Punishment' (IMPRS-REMEP)

## Bertram Turner

As was announced in the Institute's Report of 2006–2007, the International Max Planck Research School on 'Retaliation, Mediation and Punishment' (IMPRS-REMEP), which is an interdisciplinary research network connecting four Max Planck Institutes and two universities, started in April 2008. The contributing partners are the MPI for Foreign and International Criminal Law, Freiburg, where the central administration of the Research School is based; the MPI for Comparative Public Law and International Law, Heidelberg; the MPI for European Legal History, Frankfurt am Main; and the MPI for Social Anthropology, Halle/Saale. The cooperating universities are the Albert Ludwigs University of Freiburg, and the Martin Luther University. Five of the currently 22 PhD projects within IMPRS-REMEP are affiliated with the contributing research units in Halle/Saale. For the details of the research profile and further information, access the webpage of IMPRS-REMEP at: http://remep.mpg.de.

The programme started with an inaugural seminar in Freiburg in April 2008 and continued between April and June 2008 with a series of four workshops that were organised by the contributing Max Planck Institutes. The workshops provided basic insights into the REMEP-related research agendas of the contributing disciplines.

The final workshop in that series was held in Halle in June 2008 and offered intensive teaching in social anthropology, including kinship studies and fieldwork methods. Further teaching units addressed the anthropology of law and of retaliation, conflict and cultural defence. This workshop was also attended by students of the Graduate School 'Asia and Africa in Global Reference Systems' (meanwhile renamed 'Society and Culture in Motion') and by scholars of the Volkswagen-funded research and network-building project 'Travelling Models in Conflict Management', which is located at the Seminar for Social Anthropology of the Martin Luther University.

In a REMEP research colloquium at the Institute, the five Halle-based PhD candidates received training for fieldwork in their respective field sites in South Africa, Sudan, Cameroon, and Afghanistan. In 2008, Severin Lenart started doing fieldwork on dynamics of conflict management in plural legal settings in South Africa and Swaziland, and Johanna Mugler – also working in South Africa – on the organisation and administration of criminal justice in the post-apartheid era. Ghefari Elsayed took up research on the post-war scenario in the Nuba mountains region in Sudan, and Ab Drent on conflict settings among nomadic groups in northern Cameroon. Friederike Stahlmann went to Bamian in Afghanistan and started fieldwork on social control and contested mandates for retaliation, mediation, and punishment at sites of dispute resolution.

By the end of 2009, or in early 2010 at the latest, all of the PhD candidates were expected to be back in Halle in order to start working on their field data. In February 2009, while the Halle PhD candidates were still in the field, the first IMPRS-REMEP Winter School took place in Freiburg. On this occasion, the transdisciplinary dialogue on the central concepts of the IMPRS, notably on retaliation, was carried forward. In this context, Bertram Turner offered a course on the representation of retaliation and revenge in newspapers. It is planned to intensify the exchange of ideas in 2010 within the scope on an international workshop.

The next Winter School is scheduled for February 2010, during which the five PhD candidates based in Halle/Saale are expected to present the preliminary findings of their field stays and the first analytical insights from their research projects to their co-fellows from the other MPIs and to the group of supervisors.

## **Vocational Training**

In addition to offering academic training, the MPI continued to train administrative personnel as *Verwaltungsfachangestellte* (in the German dual system of professional education). Similarly, the IT department has had an *IT-Kaufmann* trainee since 2009. Currently, the Institute has a total of four trainees. Nadine Danders, who finished her training at the MPI in 2007, received the Max Planck Society's award in recognition of outstanding achievements of vocational trainees for the training period 2007/2008. This award bears witness to the high level of practical and theoretical

training at the Institute and demonstrates the commitment of both the trainee and the supervising colleagues.

#### Archiving, Retrieval, and Dissemination of Research Findings

Over the last ten years, representatives of the scientific community and funding bodies have exhibited an increasing interest in archival and retrieval services, in fully citable online publishing, and in research facilities made possible by digital libraries. Given its own needs to provide effective access to scientific information and research data (including primary data), and given the commitment of the Max Planck Society to an Open Access policy (made evident in its signing of the *Berlin Declaration*), the Institute has taken up new projects concerning the management and publication of research data. The Institute's involvement in the *Archiving Project for Humanities* (HArVe) and in a project on *Advancing Video/Audio Technology in Humanities Research* (AVATecH) are two examples of collaboration with other Max Planck Institutes and research facilities at the interface of anthropology and innovative software modelling.

In the framework of the HArVe project, which started in April 2009, the Institute is cooperating with the MPI for Psycholinguistics, the MPI for Human Development, and the Max Planck Digital Library in setting up a network of archives. In this way, the cooperation partners expect to profit from synergetic effects and to work together on new ways of providing extended access to stored data.

In September 2009, the Halle team of the HArVe project organised a workshop bringing together two groups of experts: first, anthropologists with an interest in kinship and related social networks and with experience in the practicalities of recording information about such networks; and, second, software developers with skills in abstracting common elements from such practical experiences and in using them to design flexible software architecture.

The goal of the workshop was to formulate a theoretical and methodological basis for the development of a new software tool (Kinscape) as one major component of the HArVe project. Kinscape is planned to provide a tool for anthropologists to a) record information about individual persons, their kinship relations, and other associated networks, b) link this person-related information to other fieldwork material such as audio files, photographs, and film and video clips, and c) test hypotheses and formulate analyses based on the gathered data.

Anthropologists often collect large quantities of raw data, but they sometimes lack sufficient time to analyse them exhaustively. Consequently, these data often suffer a secluded existence on the shelves, although they might be of interest to other researchers, who could, in fact, render us a great service by using and analysing them, if they were accessible to them. This was the idea behind an initiative at the MPI that is intended to create a new institute series of publications, combining text, audio, video, photographic material, maps, and GPS-data. This project has resulted in the publication of a field diary by Günther Schlee, and it has also provided an incentive to address the issue of archiving more systematically at our MPI.

Furthermore, the Institute's IT-Department currently collaborates with two Fraunhofer Institutes and the MPI for Psycholinguistics in a project on *Advancing Video/ Audio Technology in Humanities Research* (AVATecH). Taking into account the increasing amount of available audio and video corpora in different disciplines, the project aims to promote the development and application of technology for the semi-automatic annotation of digital audio and video recordings.

## Kinship and Social Security (KASS)

## Patrick Heady

One of the Institute's leading network projects in the last few years has been the EU-funded project 'Kinship and Social Security' (KASS) – which was both an example of (academic) networking and a study of (kinship) networks. The project's three report volumes were sent to the EU in July 2008 and are due to be published in 2010 by Campus Verlag, in cooperation with the University of Chicago Press, under the title "Family, Kinship and State in Contemporary Europe".

The networking has continued over the last two years, with conference papers in anthropological, demographic, economic, and historical venues. Notable amongst the latter were papers by two KASS team members at a conference held in Cambridge to mark the 25th anniversary of the path-breaking volume "Family Forms in Historic Europe". A volume of *Ethnologie Française* on kinship and fatherhood in Europe, half of which will consist of papers based on KASS material, is planned for early 2012.

The KASS team has been encouraged by enquiries from other researchers wishing to carry out their own independent analyses of the kinship network data set or to use the kinship network questionnaire to undertake comparable studies in other field sites. We are preparing to lodge a fully documented but anonymised version of the kinship network data with a survey archive, where it can be made available for secondary analysis – subject to the usual conditions of informant confidentiality. We will also be making the Kinship Network Questionnaire Programmes (KNQ), together with the subsequent analysis programmes, available on a website for downloading and adaptation by other researchers.

Finally, the Institute's experience with KASS is one of the streams that flowed into the kinship computing work now being undertaken as part of the HarVe project.

## **Library Report**

## Anja Neuner

The library has its core tasks in providing literature and information services to the researchers and guests of the Institute. These services include acquisition, systematisation, provision, and library usage of the classified physical and electronic collection. The social anthropological stock is growing in tandem with the research fields and projects and reflects the broad international research in social sciences. In the past year, the library developed new core collections related to the new focus groups "Historical Anthropology" and "Economic Anthropology". In addition, the collection contains relevant publications from neighbouring disciplines such as sociology, history, philosophy, political science, and economy. The collection focuses on the regions Africa, Europe – in particular Eastern Europe –, Central Asia, East Asia, Southeast Asia, and Siberia.

A library committee of researchers from each department provides support in subject-related matters and is primarily responsible for the continuous stock building. The holdings currently comprise approximately 28,000 monographs, 3,000 journal volumes, and 168 subscribed printed journals. The collection is growing by about 2,500 volumes annually. The complete stock is accessible worldwide via the library's online catalogue. The catalogue is supplemented with important bibliographic descriptions of articles out of collected works for all new acquisitions. Additionally needed literature is processed through document delivery and interlibrary loan services.

In close cooperation with the Max Planck Digital Library (MPDL), the central scientific service unit of the Max Planck Society – established in 2007 –, the library provides a wide variety of relevant electronic information resources such as electronic journals and full text and reference databases via the Max Planck Virtual Library (vLib). An increasing number of licences of e-books and e-references can be searched by way of the MPG e-book catalogue. The library aims to determine the local needs for information resources and to have such resources added to the Institute's overall electronic content provided by the Max Planck Society. Furthermore, the Institute has free access to several digital collections and databases provided in the framework of the project "National licences" of the German Research Foundation (DFG). We are also an active partner of the Virtual Library of Social Anthropology (EVIFA) located at the Humboldt University, Berlin.

With its specialised collection and access to various electronic resources, the library not only provides ideal facilities to the researchers of the MPI for Social Anthropology; its extensive resources also attract academic guests on an international level. During the public opening hours, external users with a scientific interest are welcome to use the MPI library as a reference library. In cooperation with the Seminar for Social Anthropology of the Martin Luther University, we regularly

offer introduction seminars to students. In the last two years, we welcomed around 1,200 external users.

In 2009, the library acquired new library shelves in the open-access area financed by the *Konjunkturprogramm II* of the federal state Saxony-Anhalt.

## **IT Report**

## Stefan Bordag

In order to accommodate the increased demands on IT with respect to organisational as well as technical aspects, the IT department has seen restructuring and modernisation. This allowed the IT to take an active part in several projects, both inside the Institute and with external partners.

The goal of these additional activities was to come closer to meeting the general requirements for the archiving of scientific data. For this, the infrastructure of the Institute had to be brought up to modern standards. An application was successfully submitted to the BAR (*Beratender Ausschuss für EDV-Anlagen*) to cover the expenses for the necessary hardware in the form of a Hierarchical Storage Management system, which was then acquired and installed. Together with the Language Archiving Technology, developed at the MPI for Psycholinguistics in Nijmegen, the new technological set-up enables the Institute to archive any primary and secondary research data collected by the researchers in a long-term and secure manner. This infrastructure allows the Institute to share metadata and carefully selected pieces of data with other research institutions – and also enables access to such data by automatic data aggregation services. This is in line with the newest trends in making data more persistent, more available, and more interconnected.

Several new developments took place at or through the IT, most notably the following:

- In accordance to the requirements of a middle-sized organisation, the website of the Institute has been moved into an open-source content management system (CMS). This was enhanced with institute-specific modules, which also technologically support a proper editorial process (with differentiated roles such as editing and publishing etc.). This also included developing an XML Model of the content as well as fully ensuring interoperability with the in-house administrative system of the Institute, enabling automatic updates of certain parts of the website. One of the future requirements is compatibility with the publication-management system (Pubman) of the Max Planck Society, which can be included in the newly developed set-up in a next step.
- Another step of making the work at the IT more efficient was to introduce a modern and automatic operating system and software deployment framework. This also allowed the IT to increase the service quality.

- The server-side hardware for userdata storage, backup, and Internet access has been replaced entirely with much more efficient modern hard- and software.
- The entire IT equipment of the Institute's library has been equipped with new hardware.

## Publications

This list also includes publications based on research done while at the MPI although the researchers are no longer with the Institute.

## **Department I: Integration and Conflict**

## Books

- Diallo, Youssouf. 2008. Nomades des espaces interstitiels: pastoralisme, identité, migrations (Burkina Faso – Côte-d'Ivoire). Topics in African Studies 8. Köln: Köppe.
- Kohl, Christoph. 2008. Die Instrumentalisierung von Tradition: Identität und Politik in Fidschi. Saarbrücken: VDM Verlag Dr. Müller.
- Roba, Adano Wario and Karen Witsenburg. 2008. Pastoral Sedentarisation, Natural Resource Management, and Livelihood Diversification in Marsabit District, Northern Kenya. Lewiston: Edwin Mellen Press.
- Schlee, Günther. 2008. *How Enemies Are Made: towards a theory of ethnic and religious conflicts*. Integration and Conflict Studies 1. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books.
- Witsenburg, Karen. 2008. see Roba, Adano Wario and Karen Witsenburg. 2008.

## **Edited Volumes and Special Issues**

- Behrends, Andrea (ed.). 2008. see Reyna, Stephen P. and Andrea Behrends (eds.). 2008.
- Eidson, John (ed.). 2008. Das anthropologische Projekt: Perspektiven aus der Forschungslandschaft Halle/Leipzig. Leipzig: Leipziger Universitätsverlag.
- Arnaut, Karel, **Christian K. Højbjerg** and Timothy Raeymaekers (eds.). 2008. *Gouverner entre guerre et paix*. Politique Africaine 111. Paris: Karthala.
- Reyna, Stephen P. and Andrea Behrends (eds.). 2008. *Toward an Anthropology of Oil and Domination*. Focaal 52. Oxford: Berghahn.
- Röttger-Rössler, Birgitt and Hans J. Markowitsch (eds.). 2009. *Emotions as Biocultural Processes*. New York: Springer.
- Schlee, Günther and Bertram Turner (eds.). 2008. Vergeltung: eine interdisziplinäre Betrachtung der Rechtfertigung und Regulation von Gewalt. Frankfurt am Main: Campus.
- Schlee, Günther and Elizabeth E. Watson (eds.). 2009. Changing Identifications and Alliances in North-East Africa. Volume I: Ethiopia and Kenya. Integration and Conflict Studies 2. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books.

— (eds.). 2009. Changing Identifications and Alliances in North-East Africa. Volume II: Sudan, Uganda, and the Ethiopia-Sudan borderlands. Integration and Conflict Studies 3. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books.

## **Chapters in Edited Volumes**

- Behrends, Andrea and Günther Schlee. 2009. Lokale Konfliktstrukturen in Darfur und dem Osten des Tschad oder: Was ist ethnisch an ethnischen Konflikten? In: Walter Feichtinger and Gerald Hainzl (eds.). Krisenmanagement in Afrika: Erwartungen – Möglichkeiten – Grenzen. Internationale Sicherheit und Konfliktmanagement 3. Wien: Böhlau, pp. 159–178.
- Ciabarri, Luca. 2008. Il corno d'Africa a Milano. In: Mauro Van Aken (ed.). *Rifugio Milano: vie di fuga e vita quotidiana dei richiedenti asilo*. Napoli: Carta, pp. 182–210.
- —. 2008. No Representation without Redistribution: Somaliland plural authorities, the search for a state and the 2005 parliamentary elections. In: Alice Bellagamba and Georg Klute (eds.). *Beside the State: emergent powers in contemporary Africa*. Topics in African Studies 10. Köln: Köppe, pp. 55–73.
- —. 2009. Dalle certezze alla frammentazione: traiettorie dell'inclusione politica nel Somaliland contemporaneo. In: Alice Bellagamba (ed.). *Inclusi/esclusi:* prospettive africane sulla cittadinanza. Torino: Utet, pp. 32–61.
- Ciabarri, Luca and Lorenzo D'Angelo. 2008. Richiedenti asilo tra dipendenza e autonomia. In: Mauro Van Aken (ed.). *Rifugio Milano: vie di fuga e vita quotidiana dei richiedenti asilo*. Napoli: Carta, pp. 73–93.
- Donath, Frank. 2009. Islamic Fundamentalism and Western Modernity among Muslims in Mauritius. In: Vinesh Y. Hookoomsing, Ralph Ludwig and Burkhard Schnepel (eds.). *Multiple Identities in Action: Mauritius and some Antillean parallelisms*. Sprache – Identität – Kultur 5. Frankfurt am Main: Lang, pp. 135–161.
- Eidson, John. 2008. Einleitung in das anthropologische Projekt. In: John Eidson (ed.). Das anthropologische Projekt: Perspektiven aus der Forschungslandschaft Halle/Leipzig. Leipzig: Leipziger Universitätsverlag, pp. 10–38.
- —. 2008. Nicht ob, sondern wie: Spielarten der biokulturellen Synthese in der amerikanischen Anthropologie. In: John Eidson (ed.). Das anthropologische Projekt: Perspektiven aus der Forschungslandschaft Halle/Leipzig. Leipzig: Leipziger Universtitätsverlag, pp. 84–110.
- Falge, Christiane. 2008. Lifting the Curse of Isaiah: pathways of incorporation of transnational Nuer Christians in the homeland and the US. In: Andrea Lauser and Cordula Weißköppel (eds.). *Migration und religiöse Dynamik: ethnologische Religionsforschung im transnationalen Kontext*. Kultur und soziale Praxis. Bielefeld: transcript Verlag, pp. 53–74.

- —. 2009. The Cultural Resilience in Nuer Conversion and a 'Capitalist Missionary'. In: Günther Schlee and Elizabeth E. Watson (eds.). *Changing Identifications and Alliances in North-East Africa. Volume II: Sudan, Uganda, and the Ethiopia-Sudan borderlands*. Integration and Conflict Studies 3. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 205–217.
- Feyissa, Dereje. 2008. Customary Dispute Resolution Institutions in Gambella Region: the case of the Nuer. In: Alula Pankhurst and Assefa Getachew (eds.). *Grass-roots Justice in Ethiopia: the contribution of customary dispute resolution*. Addis Ababa: Centre Français d'Études Éthiopiennes, pp. 133–154.
- —. 2008. The Ethnic Self and the National Other: the identity politics of the Anywaa in reference to the Ethiopian state. In: Bahru Zewde (ed.). Society, State and Identity in African History. Addis Ababa: Forum for Social Studies, pp. 123–153.
- —. 2008. Layers of Conflict in the Gambella Region: an interactive approach. In: Eva-Maria Bruchhaus and Monika M. Sommer (eds.). *Hot Spot Horn of Africa Revisited: approaches to make sense of conflict*. Afrikanische Studien 37. Berlin: LIT-Verlag, pp. 146–158.
- —. 2009. Conflict and Identity Politics: the case of Anywaa-Nuer relations in Gambela, western Ethiopia. In: Günther Schlee and Elizabeth E. Watson (eds.). *Changing Identifications and Alliances in North-East Africa. Volume II: Sudan, Uganda, and the Ethiopia-Sudan borderlands*. Integration and Conflict Studies 3. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 181–203.
- Feyissa, Dereje and Günther Schlee. 2009. Mbororo (Fulbe) Migrations from Sudan into Ethiopia. In: Günther Schlee and Elizabeth E. Watson (eds.). Changing Identifications and Alliances in North-East Africa. Volume II: Sudan, Uganda, and the Ethiopia-Sudan borderlands. Integration and Conflict Studies 3. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 157–178.
- Girke, Felix. 2008. The Kara-Nyangatom War of 2006–07: dynamics of escalating violence in the tribal zone. In: Eva-Maria Bruchhaus and Monika M. Sommer (eds.). *Hot Spot Horn of Africa Revisited: approaches to make sense of conflict*. Afrikanische Studien 37. Berlin: LIT-Verlag, pp. 192–207.
- Glick Schiller, Nina. 2009. Global Perspectives on Gender in Transit. In: Martina Ineichen (ed.). Gender in Trans-it: transkulturelle und transnationale Perspektiven. Basel: Chronos, pp. 31–50.
- —. 2009. Theorizing About and Beyond Transnational Processes in Incorporation, Identity and Citizenship. In: Margarita Cervantes-Rodriguez, Ramon Grosfoguel and Eric H. Mielants (eds.). Caribbean Migration to Western Europe and the United States: essays on incorporation, identity, and citizenship. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, pp. 18–42.
- —. 2009. There Is no Power Except for God: locality, global Christianity and immigrant transnational incorporation. In: Thomas G. Kirsch and Bertram Turner (eds.). *Permutations of Order: religion and law as contested sovereignties*. Law, Justice and Power. Farnham: Ashgate, pp. 125–146.

- Glick Schiller, Nina and Ayşe Çağlar 2008. "And Ye Shall Possess It, and Dwell Therein": social citizenship, global Christianity, and non-Ethnic immigrant incorporation. In: Deborah Reed-Danahay and Caroline B. Brettell (eds.). *Citizenship, Political Engagement, and Belonging: immigrants in Europe and the United States.* New Jersey: Rutgers University Press, pp. 203–225.
- —. 2008. Beyond Methodological Ethnicity and Towards City Scale: an alternative approach to local and transnational pathways of migrant incorporation. In: Ludger Pries (ed.). *Rethinking Transnationalism: the Meso-link of organisations*. Transnationalism 21. London: Routledge, pp. 40–61.
- Glick Schiller, Nina and Evangelos Karagiannis. 2008. "The Land Which the LORD Your God Giveth You": two 'African' churches in Oststadt. In: Afe Adogame, Roswith Gerloff and Klaus Hock (eds.). *Christianity in Africa and the African Diaspora: the appropriation of a scattered heritage*. Continuum Religious Studies. London: Continuum International Publishing Group, pp. 265–278.
- Højbjerg, Christian K. 2008. Le "Master General" et Madame le Maire: structuration d'un ordre émergent de gouvernance dans l'hinterland libérien. In: Karel Arnaut, Christian K. Højbjerg and Timothy Raeymaekers (eds.). *Gouverner entre guerre et paix*. Politique Africaine 111. Paris: Karthala, pp. 68–89.
- Højbjerg, Christian K. and Karel Arnaut. 2008. Gouvernance et ethnographie en temps de crise: de l'étude des ordres émergents dans l'Afrique entre guerre et paix. In: Karel Arnaut, Christian K. Højbjerg and Timothy Raeymaekers (eds.). *Gouverner entre guerre et paix*. Politique Africaine 111. Paris: Karthala, pp. 5–21.
- Holzwarth, Wolfgang. 2008. Der persische Feenprinz besiegt den Kannibalenkönig von Gilgit: ein Kapitel aus der Kulturgeschichte Nordpakistans. In: Markus Ritter (ed.). *Iran und iranisch geprägte Kulturen: Studien zum 65. Geburtstag von Bert G. Fragner*. Beiträge zur Iranistik 27. Wiesbaden: Reichert, pp. 174–186.
- Knörr, Jacqueline. 2009. Towards a More Comprehensive and Comparative Approach in the Study of Migrant Children. In: Pasqualina Perrig-Chiello (ed.). Changing Childhood in a Changing Europe: interdisciplinary workshop report. Strasbourg: European Science Foundation, pp. 23–27.
- Lindenberg, Jolanda. 2009. Interethnic Marriages and Conversion to Islam in Kota Bharu. In: Gavin W. Jones (ed.). *Muslim-non-Muslim Marriage: political and cultural contestations in Southeast Asia*. Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies, pp. 219–251.
- Nieswand, Boris. 2008. Ghanaians in Germany and the Nexus of Social Security and Migration. In: Jerry Sommer and Andrea Warnecke (eds.). *The Security-Migration Nexus: challenges and opportunities of African migration to EU countries*. Brief 36. Bonn: Bonn International Center for Conversion (BICC), pp. 29–33.
- —. 2008. Wege aus dem Dilemma zwischen Transnationalismus- und Integrationsansatz: simultane Inklusion von migranten-initiierten charismatischen Gemein-

den in Berlin. In: Andrea Lauser and Cordula Weißköppel (eds.). *Migration und religiöse Dynamik: ethnologische Religionsforschung im transnationalen Kontext*. Kultur und soziale Praxis. Bielefeld: transcript Verlag, pp. 35–52.

- Reyna, Stephen P. 2009. Global Warring Today: "maybe somebody needs to explain".
  In: Alisse Waterston (ed.). *An Anthropology of War: views from the frontline*. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 50–70. [Reprint of 2008].
- Roba, Adano Wario. 2009. Development Policies, Reactive Aid and Indigenous Institution of Livestock Sharing among East African Pastoralists. In: David Knaute and Sacha Kagan (eds.). Sustainability in Karamoja? Rethinking the terms of global sustainability in a crisis region of Africa. Topics in African Studies 12. Köln: Köppe, pp. 298–318.
- Röttger-Rössler, Birgitt. 2008. Voiced Intimacies: verbalized experiences of love and sexuality in an Indonesian society. In: William R. Jankowiak (ed.). *Intimacies: love and sex across cultures*. New York: Columbia University Press, pp. 148–173.
- —. 2009. Emotions as Bio-cultural Processes: disciplinary debates and an interdisciplinary outlook. In: Birgitt Röttger-Rössler and Hans J. Markowitsch (eds.). *Emotions as Bio-cultural Processes*. New York: Springer, pp. 23–54.
- —. 2009. Gravestones for Butterflies: social feeling rules and individual experiences of loss. In: Birgitt Röttger-Rössler and Hans J. Markowitsch (eds.). *Emotions as Bio-cultural Processes*. New York: Springer, pp. 165–180.
- —. 2009. End of Honor? Emotion, gender, and social change in an Indonesian society. In: Birgitt Röttger-Rössler and Hans J. Markowitsch (eds.). *Emotions* as Bio-cultural Processes. New York: Springer, pp. 317–328.
- Schlee, Günther. 2008. Ethnologie und Politikberatung: Erfahrungen mit dem Somalia-Friedensprozess. In: John Eidson (ed.). Das anthropologische Projekt: Perspektiven aus der Forschungslandschaft Halle/Leipzig. Leipzig: Leipziger Universitätsverlag, pp. 198–216.
- —. 2009. Introduction. In: Günther Schlee and Elizabeth E. Watson (eds.). Changing Identifications and Alliances in North-East Africa. Volume I: Ethiopia and Kenya. Integration and Conflict Studies 2. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 1–13.
- —. 2009. Changing Alliances among the Boran, Garre and Gabra in Northern Kenya and Southern Ethiopia. In: Günther Schlee and Elizabeth E. Watson (eds.). *Changing Identifications and Alliances in North-East Africa. Volume I: Ethiopia and Kenya*. Integration and Conflict Studies 2. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 203–223.
- —. 2009. Descent and Descent Ideologies: the Blue Nile Area (Sudan) and northern Kenya compared. In: Günther Schlee and Elizabeth E. Watson (eds.). Changing Identifications and Alliances in North-East Africa. Volume II: Sudan, Uganda, and the Ethiopia-Sudan borderlands. Integration and Conflict Studies 3. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 117–135.

- Turner, Bertram and Günther Schlee. 2008. Einleitung: Wirkungskontexte des Vergeltungsprinzips in der Konfliktregulierung. In: Günther Schlee and Bertram Turner (eds.). Vergeltung: eine interdisziplinäre Betrachtung der Rechtfertigung und Regulation von Gewalt. Frankfurt am Main: Campus, pp. 7–47.
- Schlee, Günther and Bertram Turner. 2008. Rache, Wiedergutmachung und Strafe: ein Überblick. In: Günther Schlee and Bertram Turner (eds.). Vergeltung: eine interdisziplinäre Betrachtung der Rechtfertigung und Regulation von Gewalt. Frankfurt am Main: Campus, pp. 49–67.
- Schlee, Günther and Elizabeth E. Watson. 2009. Space and Time: introduction to the geography and political history. In: Günther Schlee and Elizabeth E. Watson (eds.). *Changing Identifications and Alliances in North-East Africa. Volume 1: Ethiopia and Kenya*. Integration and Conflict Studies 2. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 15–31.
- Watson, Elizabeth E. and Günther Schlee. 2009. Introduction. In: Günther Schlee and Elizabeth E. Watson (eds.). *Changing Identifications and Alliances in North-East Africa. Volume II: Sudan, Uganda, and the Ethiopia-Sudan borderlands.* Integration and Conflict Studies 3. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 1–27.
- Yessenova, Saulesh. 2008. Tengiz Crude: a view from below. In: Boris Najmain, Richard W. T. Pomfret and Gaël Raballand (eds.). *The Economics and Politics* of Oil in the Caspian Basin: the redistribution of oil revenues in Azerbaijan and Central Asia. Central Asia Research Forum. London: Routledge, pp. 176–198.

## Articles in Thomson ISI (Web of Science) listed Journals

- Ciabarri, Luca. 2008. Productivity of Refugee Camps: social and political dynamics from the Somaliland-Ethiopia border (1988–2001). *Afrika Spectrum* 43(1): 67–90.
- Fuest, Veronika. 2008. "This is the time to get in front": changing roles and opportunities for women in Liberia. *African Affairs* 107 (427): 201–224.
- Glick Schiller, Nina and Ayşe Çağlar. 2009. Towards a Comparative Theory of Locality in Migration Studies: migrant incorporation and city scale. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 35 (2): 177–202.
- Grätz, Tilo. 2009. Moralities, Risk and Rules in West African Artisanal Gold Mining Communities: a case study of Northern Benin. *Resources Policy* 34(1–2): 12–17.
- Hoehne, Markus V. 2008. Newspapers in Hargeysa: freedom of expression in postconflict Somaliland. *Afrika Spectrum* 43 (1): 91–113.
- —. 2009. Mimesis and Mimicry in Dynamics of State and Identity Formation in Northern Somalia. *Africa* 79(2): 252–281.

- Knörr, Jacqueline. 2008. Indigenisierung versus Re-Ethnisierung: chinesische Identität in Jakarta. Anthropos 103(1): 159–177.
- Mahmoud, Hussein A. 2008. Risky Trade, Resilient Traders: trust and livestock marketing in Northern Kenya. *Africa* 78 (4): 561–581.
- Müller-Dempf, Harald. 2009. The Ngibokoi Dilemma: generation-sets and social system engineering in times of stress an example from the Toposa of Southern Sudan. *Zeitschrift für Ethnologie* 134(2): 189–211.
- Nieswand, Boris. 2009. Development and Diaspora: Ghana and its migrants. *Sociologus* 59(1): 17–31.
- Sanders, Rita. 2009. In the Twilight of Two States: The 'German House' in Tekmok, Kazakhstan. *Anthropological Notebooks* 15(1): 37–47.
- Schlee, Günther. 2008. Comment on Susan A. Gate 'Gone the bull of winter? Grappling with the cultural implications of and anthropology's role(s) in global climate change'. *Current Anthropology* 49(4): 589.
- —. 2008. The "Five Drums", Proto-Redille-Somali, and Oromo Nationalism: a response to Aneesa Kassam. *Ethnohistory* 55(2): 321–330.
- —. 2009. Tackling Ethnicity from Different Sides: Marc Howard Ross' work on culture and conflict; a review article. *Anthropos* 104(2): 571–578.
- Zenker, Olaf. 2009. Autochthony and Activism among Contemporary Irish Nationalists in Northern Ireland, or: if 'civic' nationalists are 'ethno'-cultural revivalists, what remains of the civic/ethnic divide? *Nations and Nationalism* 15(4): 696–715.
- -. 2009. Response to Joep Leerssen. Nations and Nationalism 15(4): 720-722.
- —. 2009. Diskussionsbeitrag zu Meyer's und Schareika's "Neoklassische Feldforschung". Zeitschrift f
  ür Ethnologie 134(1): 107–109.

## Articles in Journals

- Abimbola, Olumide. 2009. Being Similar: other-identification during fieldwork. *Anthropology Matters* 11(1): 1–10.
- Bakonyi, Jutta. 2008. Asymmetrische Betrachtungen der Welt. Erwägen, Wissen, Ethik 19(1): 44.
- —. 2009. Moral Economies of Mass Violence: Somalia 1988–1991. Civil Wars 11(4): 434–454.
- Bakonyi, Jutta and Berit Bliesemann De Guevara. 2009. The Mosaic of Violence: an introduction. *Civil Wars* 11(4): 397–413.
- Behrends, Andrea. 2008. Fighting for oil when there is no oil yet: the Darfur-Chad border. *Focaal* 52: 39–56.
- Dafinger, Andreas. 2008. The House and Embodied Memory. *Journeys* 9(2): 97–113.

- Gabbert, Christina. 2008. Narrated Identities or the Said and the Sung: praise and condemnation of self and others in Arbore song poetics. *Les Annales d'Éthiopie* 23: 259–280.
- Glick Schiller, Nina. 2009. A Global Perspective on Migration and Development. *Social Analysis* 53(3): 14–37.
- Glick Schiller, Nina and Thomas Faist. 2009. Introduction: Migration, Development, and Social Transformation. *Social Analysis* 53 (3): 1–13.
- Hoehne, Markus V. and Tobias Hagmann. 2009. Failures of the State Failure Debate: evidence from the Somali territories. *Journal of International Development* 21(1): 42–57.
- Højbjerg, Christian K. 2008. Merits and Flaws of Cognitive Science in the Study of Resilient Religion. *The Council of Societies for the Study of Religion Bulletin* 37 (4): 105–108.
- Jacquesson, Svetlana. 2008. Le cheval dans le rituel funéraire kïrgïz: variations sur le thème du sacrifice. *Journal Asiatique* 295 (2): 383–414.
- —. 2008. The Sore Zones of Identity: past and present debates on funerals in Kyrgyzstan. *Inner Asia* 10(2): 281–303.
- Knörr, Jacqueline. 2009. 'Free the Dragon' versus 'Becoming Betawi': Chinese identity in contemporary Jakarta. *Asian Ethnicity* 10(1): 71–90.
- 2009. Postkoloniale Kreolität versus koloniale Kreolisierung. *Paideuma* 55: 93–115.
- Nieswand, Boris. 2008. Ethnografie im Spannungsfeld von Lokalität und Sozialität. *Ethnoscripts* 10(2): 75–103.
- 2008. Ghanaian Migrants in Germany and the Social Construction of Diaspora. African Diaspora 1 (1/2): 28–52.
- Roba, Adano Wario. 2009. see Witsenburg, Karen and Adano Wario Roba. 2009.
- Reyna, Stephen P. 2008. Global Warring Today: "maybe somebody needs to explain". *Social Analysis* 52(2): 50–70.
- 2009. Jonathan Friedman and the "Insurrection of Subjugated Knowledges". Focaal 55: 90–100.
- 2009. Taking Place: 'new wars' versus global wars. Social Anthropology 17(3): 291–317.
- Reyna, Stephen P. and Andrea Behrends. 2008. The Crazy Curse and Crude Domination: toward an anthropology of oil. *Focaal* 52: 3–17.
- Trajano Filho, Wilson. 2008. Goffman em África e entre os músicos: reflexões sobre a influência de sua obra. *Revista Brasileira de Ciências Sociais* 23 (68): 167–176.
- 2008. O trabalho da crioulização: as práticas de nomeação na Guiné colonial. Etnográfica 12(1): 95–126.
- Turaeva, Rano. 2008. The Cultural Baggage of Khorezmian Identity: traditional forms of singing and dancing in Khorezm and in Tashkent. *Central Asian Survey* 27 (2): 143–153.

Witsenburg, Karen and Adano Wario Roba. 2009. Of Rain and Raids: violent livestock raiding in northern Kenya. *Civil Wars* 11 (4): 514–538.

## **Miscellaneous** Publications

- Adamczyk, Christiane. 2008. Integriert oder marginalisiert? Aus dem Leben der Twa. *DED-Brief* 45 (2): 12–13.
- Görlich, Joachim. 2008. Zwischen Kultur und Markt: Initiation als Kulturfestival in Papua-Neuguinea. *journal-ethnologie.de*
- Hoehne, Markus V. 2008. The Bombings in Somaliland and Puntland: an attempt to drag the north into the politics of violence of southern Somalia. *Horn of Africa Bulletin* 20(10): 4–6.
- 2008. Somaliland vs. Puntland over the Future of Somalia. Horn of Africa Bulletin 20(2): 1–3.
- 2008. Somaliland: between press freedom and limitation. *Horn of Africa Bulletin* 20(6): 1–4.
- 2008. Somalia Update: die aktuelle Situation (2006-2008). Bern: Schweizerische Flüchtlingshilfe.
- —. 2008. Traditional Authorities and Local Government in Southern Sudan. Consultancy for the World Bank, Washington, USA
- —. 2009. Counter-Terrorism in Somalia, or: how external interferences helped to produce militant Islamism. Brooklyn: Social Science Research Council.
- —. 2009. The Current Election Crisis in Somaliland: outcome of a failed 'experiment'? Horn of Africa Bulletin 21 (10): 1–4.
- —. 2009. Somalia 2009: eskalierender Bürgerkrieg, verpasste Chancen und internationale Ratlosigkeit. IMS – Internationales Magazin für Sicherheit 4: 38–40.
- —. 2009. Struggle for Education and Development in Somaliland's Eastern Periphery. *Horn of Africa Bulletin* 21(5): 4–7.
- 2009. Unbemerkte Erfolge: Somalilands Entwicklung abseits der Weltbühne. Afrikapost (2): 28–29.
- Kohl, Christoph. 2008. Guinea-Bissau. In: Andreas Mehler, Henning Melber and Klaas van Walraven (eds.). *Politics, Economy and Society South of the Sahara in 2007.* Africa Yearbook 4. Leiden: Brill, pp. 111–116.
- —. 2009. Guinea-Bissau. In: Andreas Mehler, Henning Melber and Klaas van Walraven (eds.). *Politics, Economy and Society South of the Sahara in 2008*. Africa Yearbook 5. Leiden: Brill, pp. 111–116.
- —. 2009. The Kristons de Gêba of Guinea-Bissau: Creole contributions to postcolonial nation-building. Online Working Paper 9. Halle/Saale: Graduate School Society and Culture in Motion, Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg.

- Mahmoud, Hussein A. 2009. Breaking the Communication Barrier: using mobile phones in pastoral livestock marketing. *Haramata: Bulletin of the Drylands* 54: 27–29.
- Nieswand, Boris. 2009. *Ethnography between Locality and Sociality*. MMG Working Paper 6. Göttingen: Max Planck Institute for the Study of Religious and Ethnic Diversity.
- Roba, Adano Wario. 2009. Paradise Lost? Conservation of Mount Marsabit forest ecosystem, northern Kenya. *Mountain Forum Bulletin* 9(2): 6–8.
- Roba, Adano Wario, Ton Dietz and Karen Witsenburg. 2009. Scarcity of Natural Resources and Pastoral Conflicts in Northern Kenya: an inquiry. *Horn of Africa Bulletin* 21 (1): 1–6.
- Schatz, Merle. 2009. Schott, Wilhelm. In: Harro Stammerjohann (ed.). Lexicon Grammaticorum: a bio-bibliographical companion to the history of linguistics; L - Z. Tübingen: Niemeyer, pp. 1357–1358.
- Schlee, Günther. 2008. Ethiopian Diary 2001–2002/Tagebuch Äthiopien 2001–2002. Max Planck Institute for Social Anthropology. http://www.eth.mpg.de/subsites/ schlee\_tagebuch/index.html
- Witsenburg, Karen. 2009. see Roba, Adano Wario, Ton Dietz and Karen Witsenburg. 2009.

## **Department II: Socialist and Postsocialist Eurasia**

## Books

- Endres, Kirsten W. 2008. Zwischen Dreisam und Jangtse: chinesische Migranten in Freiburg erzählen ihre Lebensgeschichte. Norderstedt: Books on Demand.
- Fosztó, László. 2009. *Ritual Revitalisation after Socialism: community, personhood, and conversion among Roma in a Transylvanian village*. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 21. Berlin: LIT-Verlag.
- —. 2009. *Colecție de studii despre romii din România*. Cluj-Napoca: Editura Institutului pentru Studierea Problemelor Minorităților Naționale, Kriterion.
- Gudeman, Stephen. 2008. *Economy's Tension: the dialectics of community and market*. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books.
- Gudeman, Stephen. 2009. I anthropologia tis oikonomias: koinotita, agora, politismos. Athens: Polytropon.
- Hann, Chris. 2008. *Antropologia społeczna*. Kraków: Wydawnictwo Uniwersytetu Jagiellońskiego.
- Hilgers, Irene. 2009. *Why Do Uzbeks Have to Be Muslims? Exploring religiosity in the Fergana Valley*. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 22. Berlin: LIT-Verlag.
- Kehl-Bodrogi, Krisztina. 2008. "Religion is not so strong here". Muslim religious life in Khorezm after socialism. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 18. Berlin: LIT-Verlag.
- Komáromi, Tünde. 2009. *Rontás és társadalom Aranyosszéken*. Kolozsvár: Kriza János Néprajzi Társaság.
- Light, Nathan. 2008. *Intimate Heritage: creating Uyghur Muqam song in Xinjiang*. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 19. Berlin: LIT-Verlag.
- Richardson, Tanya. 2008. *Kaleidoscopic Odessa: history and place in contemporary Ukraine*. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Schorkowitz, Dittmar. 2008. Postkommunismus und verordneter Nationalismus: Gedächtnis, Gewalt und Geschichtspolitik im nördlichen Schwarzmeergebiet. Gesellschaften und Staaten im Epochenwandel 15. Frankfurt am Main: Lang.
- —. 2008. Wenn der Heulende am Blökenden herumkaut … Personennamen, Personennamengebrauch und Verwandtschaftsbezeichnungen bei den Kalmücken. Beiträge zur Lexikographie und Namenforschung 4. Hamburg: Baar.
- Sekerdej, Maciej, **Kinga Sekerdej** and Ewa Klima. 2008. *Image of the Other:* polish attitudes towards Ukrainians. Nationality stereotypes among high school students and their teachers in Przemysl and Lodz. Saarbrücken: VDM Verlag.
- Tappe, Oliver. 2008. Geschichte, Nationsbildung und Legitimationspolitik in Laos: Untersuchungen zur laotischen nationalen Historiographie und Ikonographie. Comparative Anthropological Studies in Society, Cosmology and Politics 4. Berlin: LIT-Verlag.

- Vargyas, Gábor. 2008. Dacolva az elkerülhetetlennel: egy közép-vietnami hegyi törzs, a brúk kultúrája és vallása; válogatott tanulmányok. Kultúrák keresztútján 8. Budapest: L'Harmattan.
- Vidacs, Bea. 2009. *Egy szebb jövő képei: a futball a kameruni közgondolkodásban.* Kultúrák keresztútján. Budapest: L'Harmattan.
- Wu, Xiujie. 2009. Ein Jahrhundert Licht: eine technikethnologische Studie zur Beleuchtung im chinesischen ländlichen Alltag. Alltagskulturen Chinas und seiner Nachbarn 2. Wiesbaden: Harrassowitz.
- Zigon, Jarrett. 2008. *Morality: an anthropological perspective*. Oxford: Berg Publishers.

#### **Edited Volumes and Special Issues**

- Kiss, Tamás, László Fosztó and Gábor Fleck (eds.). 2009. Incluziune şi excluziune studii de caz asupra comunităților de romi din România. Cluj-Napoca: Editura Institutului pentru Studierea Problemelor Minorităților Naționale, Kriterion.
- Gudeman, Stephen (ed.). 2009. *Economic Persuasions*. Studies in Rhetoric and Culture 3. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books.
- Hann, Chris and Keith Hart (eds.). 2009. *Market and Society: The Great Transformation today*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press
- Heintz, Monica (ed.). 2008. *Weak State, Uncertain Citizenship: Moldova*. Gesell-schaften und Staaten im Epochenwandel 16. Frankfurt am Main: Lang.
- . (ed.). 2009. The Anthropology of Moralities. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books.
- Lauser, Andrea and Cordula Weißköppel (eds.). 2008. *Migration und religiöse Dynamik: ethnologische Religionsforschung im transnationalen Kontext*. Kultur und soziale Praxis. Bielefeld: transcript Verlag.
- Mahieu, Stéphanie and Vlad Naumescu (eds.). 2008. *Churches in-between: Greek Catholic churches in postsocialist Europe*. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 16. Berlin: LIT-Verlag.
- Mihăilescu, Vintilă, Ilia Iliev and Slobodan Naumović (eds.). 2008. *Studying Peoples in the People's Democracies II: socialist era anthropology in South-East Europe*. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 17. Berlin: LIT-Verlag.
- Naumescu, Vlad. (ed.). 2008. see Mahieu, Stéphanie and Vlad Naumescu (eds.).
- Pelkmans, Mathijs (ed.). 2009. Conversion after Socialism: disruptions, modernisms and technologies of faith in the former Soviet Union. Oxford, New York: Berghahn Books.
- Schorkowitz, Dittmar (ed.). 2008. Rußland Vertraute Fremde: Neues und Bleibendes in historischer Perspektive. Ausgewählte Beiträge von Klaus Meyer (†) herausgegeben von Dittmar Schorkowitz. Gesellschaften und Staaten im Epochenwandel 17. Frankfurt am Main: Lang.

Schröder, Ingo W. and Asta Vonderau (eds.). 2008. Changing Economies and Changing Identities in Postsocialist Eastern Europe. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 20. Berlin: LIT-Verlag.

## **Chapters in Edited Volumes**

- Benovska-Sabkova, Milena. 2008. Leisure Time, Friendship Groups and Social Capital in Bulgaria: examples from the Socialist and post-Socialist period. In: Klaus Roth (ed.). Sozialkapital – Vertrauen – Rechtssicherheit: postsozialistische Gesellschaften und die Europäische Union. Freiburger Sozialanthropologische Studien 19. Zürich: LIT-Verlag, pp. 183–203.
- —. 2008. Struggling for New Paradigms: personalities and institutions in Bulgarian ethnography and folkloristic (1944–1989). In: Vintilă Mihăilescu, Ilia Iliev and Slobodan Naumović (eds.). *Studying Peoples in the People's Democracies II: socialist era anthropology in South-East Europe*. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 17. Berlin: LIT-Verlag, pp. 115–136.
- Bogdanova, Zlatina. 2008. Class and Identity Construction: the case of rural Bulgarian businesses. In: Ingo W. Schröder and Asta Vonderau (eds.). *Changing Economies and Changing Identities in Postsocialist Eastern Europe*. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 20. Berlin: LIT-Verlag, pp. 95–108.
- Buzalka, Juraj. 2008. Syncretism among the Greek Catholic Ukrainians in Southeast Poland. In: Stéphanie Mahieu and Vlad Naumescu (eds.). *Churches in-between: Greek Catholic churches in postsocialist Europe*. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 16. Berlin: LIT-Verlag, pp. 183–205.
- Cash, Jennifer R. 2008. Memories of States Past: identity salience and the challenges of citizenship. In: Monica Heintz (ed.). *Weak State, Uncertain Citizenship: Moldova*. Gesellschaften und Staaten im Epochenwandel 16. Frankfurt am Main: Lang, pp. 73–87.
- Endres, Kirsten W. 2008. Medien der Moderne: zur Dynamik ritueller Performanz in Vietnam. In: Judith Schlehe and Boike Rehbein (eds.). *Religion und die Modernität von Traditionen in Asien: Neukonfigurationen von Götter-, Geister- und Menschenwelten*. Southeast Asian Modernities 9. Berlin: LIT-Verlag, pp. 181–205.
- —. 2008. Serving the Shadows: performative aspects of Vietnamese mediumship. In: Alexander Henn and Klaus-Peter Koepping (eds.). *Rituals in an Unstable World: contingency – hybridity – embodiment*. Frankfurt am Main: Lang, pp. 247–265.
- Fosztó, László. 2008. Ritual Revitalisation after Socialism: community, personhood, and conversion among the Roma in a Transylvanian village. In: Harbula Hajnalka and Magyari-Vincze Enik (eds.). *Anthropo: ienyomatok, amprente, imprints*. Cluj-Napoca: Editura EFES, pp. 25–29.
- —. 2008. Taking the Oath: religious aspects of the moral personhood among the Romungre. In: Fabian Jacobs and Johannes Ries (eds.). *Roma-/Zigeunerkulturen*

*in neuen Perspektiven = Romani/Gypsy Cultures in New Perspectives*. Tsiganologie 1. Leipzig: Leipziger Universitätsverlag, pp. 119–133.

- Fleck, Gábor, László Fosztó, István Horváth, Tamás Kiss and Péter László. 2009. Introducere: comunități fragmentate; studii de caz asupra romilor din România. In: Tamás Kiss, László Fosztó and Gábor Fleck (eds.). *Incluziune şi excluziune studii de caz asupra comunităților de romi din România*. Cluj-Napoca: Editura Institutului pentru Studierea Problemelor Minorităților Naționale, Kriterion, pp. 7–37.
- Gudeman, Stephen. 2009. Introduction. In: Stephen Gudeman (ed.). *Economic Persuasions*. Studies in Rhetoric and Culture 3. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 1–14.
- —. 2009. The Persuasions of Economics. In: Stephen Gudeman (ed.). *Economic Persuasions*. Studies in Rhetoric and Culture 3. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 62–80.
- —. 2009. Necessity or Contingency: mutuality and market. In: Chris Hann and Keith Hart (eds.). *Market and Society: The Great Transformation today*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, pp. 17–37.
- Hann, Chris. 2008. Interethnisches Vertrauen im postkommunistischen Polen: eine Fallstudie aus social anthropological Sicht. In: John Eidson (ed.). Das anthropologische Projekt: Perspektiven aus der Forschungslandschaft Halle/Leipzig. Leipzig: Leipziger Universitätsverlag, pp. 171–197.
- —. 2008. Preface. In: Stéphanie Mahieu and Vlad Naumescu (eds.). Churches inbetween: Greek Catholic churches in postsocialist Europe. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 16. Berlin: LIT-Verlag, pp. vii-xi.
- —. 2008. Towards a Rooted Anthropology: Malinowski, Gellner and Herderian cosmopolitanism. In: Pnina Werbner (ed.). Anthropology and the New Cosmopolitanism: rooted, feminist and vernacular perspectives. ASA Monographs 45. Oxford: Berg Publishers, pp. 69–86.
- —. 2009. Embedded Socialism? Land, labor, and money in Eastern Xinjiang. In: Chris Hann and Keith Hart (eds.). *Market and Society: The Great Transformation today*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, pp. 256–271.
- —. 2009. From Ethnographic Group to Sub-Sub-Ethnicity: Lemko-Rusyn-Ukrainians in postsocialist Poland. In: Elaine Rusinko (ed.). *Committing Community: Carpatho-Rusyn studies as an emerging scholarly discipline*. East European Monographs 747. New York: Columbia University Press, pp. 175–188.
- —. 2009. The Rooted Anthropologies of East-Central Europe. In: Harry G. West and Parvathi Raman (eds.). *Enduring Socialism: explorations of revolution and transformation, restoration and continuation*. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 214–230.
- Hart, Keith and Chris Hann. 2009. Introduction: learning from Polanyi 1. In: Chris Hann and Keith Hart (eds.). *Market and Society: The Great Transformation today*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, pp. 1–16.

- Heintz, Monica. 2008. State and Citizenship in Moldova: a pragmatic point of view. In: Monica Heintz (ed.). *Weak State, Uncertain Citizenship: Moldova*. Gesellschaften und Staaten im Epochenwandel 16. Frankfurt am Main: Lang, pp. 1–18.
- —. 2009. Introduction: Why There Should be an Anthropology of Moralities. In: Monika Heintz (ed.). *The Anthropology of Moralities*. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 1–19.
- Kaneff, Deema. 2009. Property and Transnational Neoliberalism: the case of British migration to Bulgaria. In: John Eade (ed.). Accession and Migration: changing policy, society, and culture in an enlarged Europe. Studies in Migration and Diaspora. Farnham: Ashgate, pp. 59–74.
- Kehl-Bodrogi, Krisztina. 2008. The Role of Kerbela in the (Re-)construction of Alevism in Turkey. In: Ildikó Bellér-Hann (ed.). *The Past as Resource in the Turkic Speaking World*. Istanbuler Texte und Studien 8. Würzburg: Ergon-Verlag, pp. 43–57.
- Khizrieva, Galina. 2008. Vainakhi posle voiny ("Chto zhe delat'?"). In: Tsentr Strategicheskikh i Politicheskikh Issledovanii (ed.). Kavkaz i Tsentral'naja Azija: analiticheskie materialy, tekushchie sobytiia. Biulleten'7. Moskva: Tsentr Strategicheskikh i Politicheskikh Issledovanii, pp. 4–13.
- —. 2008. Opisanie nekotorykh praktik gromkogo bystrogo zikra (na primere Ingushetii). In: Tsentr Strategicheskikh i Politicheskikh Issledovanii (ed.). Kavkaz i Tsentral'naja Azija: analiticheskie materialy, tekushchie sobytiia. Biulleten'9. Moskva: Tsentr Strategicheskikh i Politicheskikh Issledovanii, pp. 4–14.
- Ladwig, Patrice. 2008. Between Cultural Preservation and This Worldly Commitment: modernization, social activism and the Lao Buddhist Sangha. In: Yves Goudineau and Michel Lorillard (eds.). *Recherches nouvelles sur le Laos*. Études thématiques 18. Paris, Vientiane: Ecole Française d'Extrême-Orient, pp. 465–490.
- —. 2009. Narrative Ethics: the excess of giving and moral ambiguity in the Lao Vessantara-Jataka. In: Monica Heintz (ed.). *The Anthropology of Moralities*. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 136–160.
- Lauser, Andrea. 2008. Ahnen, Götter, Geister in Vietnam und der Diaspora: ein transnationales Forschungsfeld. In: Andrea Lauser and Cordula Weißköppel (eds.). *Migration und religiöse Dynamik: ethnologische Religionsforschung im transnationalen Kontext*. Kultur und soziale Praxis. Bielefeld: transcript Verlag, pp. 147–172.
- Lauser, Andrea and Cordula Weißköppel. 2008. Die neue Aufmerksamkeit für Religion in der Migrations- und Transnationalismusforschung: ein Plädoyer für die ethnografische Mikro- und Kontextanalyse. In: Andrea Lauser and Cordula Weißköppel (eds.). Migration und religiöse Dynamik: ethnologische Religionsforschung im transnationalen Kontext. Kultur und soziale Praxis. Bielefeld: transcript Verlag, pp. 7–32.

- Mahieu, Stéphanie. 2008. (Re-)Orientalizing the Church: reformism and traditionalism within the Hungarian Greek Catholic Church. In: Stéphanie Mahieu and Vlad Naumescu (eds.). *Churches in-between: Greek Catholic churches in postsocialist Europe*. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 16. Berlin: LIT-Verlag, pp. 157–182.
- McBrien, Julie. 2009. Tolerating Diversity: secularism and political Islam in Europe and Central Asia. In: Corinna Hauswedell (ed.). *Co-operation with Central Asia: the potential of the EU's Central Asia strategy*. Loccumer Protokolle 55/08. Rehburg-Loccum: Evangelische Akademie Loccum, pp. 205–212.
- Naumescu, Vlad. 2008. Continuities and Ruptures of a Religious Tradition: making 'Orthodoxy' in the Ukrainian Greek Catholic Church. In: Stéphanie Mahieu and Vlad Naumescu (eds.). *Churches in-between: Greek Catholic churches in postsocialist Europe*. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 16. Berlin: LIT-Verlag, pp. 157–182.
- Özgen, H. Neşe. 2008. The Ideology of Selective Forgetting: how a political massacre is remembered in Turkey; the "33 Bullets Incident". In: Ildikó Bellér-Hann (ed.). *The Past as Resource in the Turkic Speaking World*. Istanbuler Texte und Studien 8. Würzburg: Ergon-Verlag, pp. 85–107.
- Pelkmans, Mathijs. 2009. Introduction: Post-Soviet space and the unexpected turns of religious life. In: Mathijs Pelkmans (ed.). Conversion after Socialism: disruptions, modernisms and technologies of faith in the former Soviet Union. Oxford, New York: Berghahn Books, pp. 1–16.
- —. 2009. Conversions: Encounters with Pentecostalism in Muslim Kyrgyzstan. In: Mathijs Pelkmans (ed.). Conversion after Socialism: disruptions, modernisms and technologies of faith in the former Soviet Union. Oxford, New York: Berghahn Books, pp. 143–161.
- Peperkamp, Esther. 2008. The Fertile Body and Cross-Fertilization of Disciplinary Regimes: technologies of self in a Polish Catholic youth movement. In: Noel Dyck (ed.). *Exploring Regimes of Discipline: the dynamics of restraint*. EASA Series 8. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 113–134.
- Pilichowska, Anastazija. 2008. Changing Identities in the Polish Countryside? A case study from Lublin. In: Ingo W. Schröder and Asta Vonderau (eds.). *Changing Economies and Changing Identities in Postsocialist Eastern Europe*. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 20. Berlin: LIT-Verlag, pp. 75–94.
- Rajtar, Małgorzata. 2009. Wiara: wiedza a afekty. Emocje w służbie wiary. In: Piotr Binder, Hanna Palska and Wojciech Pawlik (eds.). *Emocje a kultura i życie* społeczne. Warsaw: Wydawnictwo IFiS PAN, pp. 99–112.
- Rasanayagam, Johan. 2009. Morality, Self and Power: the idea of the mahalla in Uzbekistan. In: Monica Heintz (ed.). *The Anthropology of Moralities*. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 102–117.
- Schorkowitz, Dittmar. 2008. Die Pečenegen in den Freund- und Feindvorstellungen der altrussischen Überlieferung: Hansgerd Göckenjan in memoriam. In: Michael

Borgolte, Juliane Schiel, Annette Seitz and Bernd Schneidmüller (eds.). *Mittelalter im Labor: die Mediävistik testet Wege zu einer transkulturellen Europawissenschaft*. Europa im Mittelalter 10. Berlin: Akademie-Verlag, pp. 274–282.

- Barzen, Rainer, Victoria Bulgakova, Lennart Güntzel, Frederek Musall, Johannes Pahlitzsch and Dittmar Schorkowitz. 2008. Kontakt und Austausch zwischen Kulturen im europäischen Mittelalter: theoretische Grundlagen und methodisches Vorgehen/Ergebnisse. In: Michael Borgolte, Juliane Schiel, Annette Seitz and Bernd Schneidmüller (eds.). Mittelalter im Labor: die Mediävistik testet Wege zu einer transkulturellen Europawissenschaft. Europa im Mittelalter 10. Berlin: Akademie-Verlag, pp. 195–209/282–284.
- Schröder, Ingo W. 2008. The Classes of '89: anthropological approaches to capitalism and class in Eastern Europe. In: Ingo W. Schröder and Asta Vonderau (eds.). *Changing Economies and Changing Identities in Postsocialist Eastern Europe*. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 20. Berlin: LIT-Verlag, pp. 3–25.
- Tocheva, Detelina. 2009. Frontière politique, ethnicité et clivages sociaux: un exemple estonien. In: Boris Petric and Jean-Franois Gossiaux (eds.). Europa mon amour: 1989–2009, un rêve blessé. Collection Autrement Frontières. Paris: Autrement, pp. 136–146.
- Vargyas, Gábor. 2008. Empan, brasse, hotte et unité de travail: notes ethnographiques sur quelques unités de mesure chez les Brou du Vietnam. In: Pierre LeRoux (ed.). *Poids et mesures en Asie du Sud-Est. Vol. 2: L'Asie du Sud-Est continentale et ses marches*. Etudes thématiques 13.2. Paris: École Française d'Extrême-Orient, pp. 485–501.
- —. 2008. Quiconque voulait s'imposer à nous, nous avons accepté son pouvoir. In: Frédéric Mantienne and Keith W. Taylor (eds.), *Monde du Viet-Nam/Vietnam World. Hommage à Nguyen The Anh.* Paris: les Indes Savantes, pp. 341–369.
- Yalçın-Heckmann, Lale. 2008. The Political Economy of an Azerbaijani Wedding. In: Ingrid Pfluger-Schindlbeck (ed.). Aserbaidschan – Land des Feuers: Geschichte und Kultur im Kaukasus. Begleitbuch zur gleichnamigen Ausstellung im Ethnologischen Museum Berlin vom 27.08.2008 – 16.11.2008. Berlin: Reimer, pp. 125–146.
- Zigon, Jarrett. 2008. Aleksandra Vladimirovna: moral narratives of a Russian Orthodox woman. In: Mark D. Steinberg and Catherine Wanner (eds.). *Religion, Morality, and Community in Post-Soviet Societies*. Washington: Woodrow Wilson Center Press, pp. 85–113.
- —. 2008. The Morality of HIV/AIDS: a comparison of Russian Orthodox Church and secular NGO approaches. In: Patricia Cholewka and Mitra M. Motlagh (eds.). *Health Capital and Sustainable Socioeconomic Development*. Public Administration and Public Policy 140. Boca Raton: CRC Press, pp. 3–18.
- —. 2009. Life History and Personal Experience: the moral conceptions of a Muscovite man. In: Monica Heintz (ed.). *The Anthropology of Moralities*. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 46–61.

## Articles in Thomson ISI (Web of Science) listed Journals

- Buzalka, Juraj. 2008. Europeanisation and Post-Peasant Populism in Eastern Europe. *Europe-Asia Studies* 60(5): 757–771.
- 2008. Multiculturalism and National Cultures in Eastern Europe. Sociológia
   Slovak Sociological Review 40(6): 495–513.
- Cash, Jennifer R. 2008. Building New States in Old Societies: minority policies in post-socialist Eurasia. *Identities* 15(2): 240–260.
- Endres, Kirsten W. 2008. "Die Regeln der Gottheiten": Formalität, Innovation und performative Ästhetik in nordvietnamesischen Lên Đồng-Ritualen. *Zeitschrift für Ethnologie* 133 (1): 145–172.
- —. 2008. Engaging the Spirits of the Dead: soul-calling rituals and the performative construction of efficacy. *Journal of the Royal Anthropological Institute* 14(4): 755–773.
- Hann, Chris. 2008. Reproduction and Inheritance: Goody revisited. *Annual Review* of *Anthropology* 37: 145–158.
- —. 2009. The Theft of Anthropology. Theory, Culture & Society 26(7–8): 126–147.
- Hann, Chris and Mathijs Pelkmans. 2009. Realigning Religion and Power in Central Asia: Islam, nation-state and (post) socialism. *Europe Asia Studies* 61 (9): 1517–1541.
- Lauser, Andrea. 2008. Zwischen Heldenverehrung und Geisterkultur: Politik und Religion im gegenwärtigen spätkommunistischen Vietnam. Zeitschrift für Ethnologie 133 (1): 121–144.
- McBrien, Julie. 2009. Mukada's Struggle: veils and modernity in Kyrgyzstan. Journal of the Royal Anthropological Institute Special Issue: 127–144.
- McBrien, Julie and Mathijs Pelkmans. 2008. Turning Marx on His Head: missionaries, 'extremists' and archaic secularists in post-Soviet Kyrgyzstan. *Critique of Anthropology* 28(1): 87–103.
- Pelkmans, Mathijs. 2009. The "Transparency" of Christian Proselytizing in Kyrgyzstan. *Anthropological Quarterly* 82 (2): 423–445.

- Zigon, Jarrett. 2009. Hope Dies Last: two aspects of hope in contemporary Moscow. *Anthropological Theory* 9(3): 253–271.
- 2009. Morality and Personal Experience: the moral conceptions of a Muscovite man. *Ethos* 37(1): 78–101.
- 2009. Phenomenological Anthropology and Morality: a reply to Robbins. *Ethnos* 74(2): 286–288.

## Articles in Journals

- Becci, Irene, Esther Peperkamp, Małgorzata Rajtar and Birgit Huber. 2009. Eastern Germany 20 Years After: past, present, and future. *Eurostudia* 5 (2).
- Becci, Irene and Joachim Willems. 2009. Gefängnisseelsorge in der sich wandelnden ostdeutschen Gesellschaft: eine Analyse der kulturellen, theologischen und sozialen Spannungen. *International Journal of Practical Theology* 13(1): 90–120.
- Benovska-Sabkova, Milena. 2009. Church kraevedenie: the politics of memory and religious revival in postsoviet Russia. *Narodna Umjetnost* 46(1): 121–132.
- Buzalka, Juraj. 2009. Scale and Ethnicity in Southeast Poland: tourism in the European periphery. *Etnografica* 13 (2): 373–393.
- Cash, Jennifer R. 2009. "The Communists Cannot Take Us to Europe": negotiating Moldova's place in the post-socialist world. *Journal of Cultural Geography* 26(3): 259–279.
- Endres, Kirsten W. 2008. Fate, Memory and the Postcolonial Construction of the Self: the life-narrative of a Vietnamese spirit medium. *Journal of Vietnamese Studies* 3 (2): 34–65.
- Fosztó, László. 2009. De la practici de integrare la o filozofie a integrării romilor. *Sfera Politicii* 27 (138): 69–73.
- 2009. Viták és irányzatok a roma-kutatásban: vázlat közpolitikák kidolgozásához. Korunk 20(5): 22–30.
- Gudeman, Stephen. 2008. Watching Wall Street: a global earthquake. *Anthropology Today* 24(6): 20–24.
- —. 2009. Creative Destruction: efficiency or collapse? *Re-Public: Re-Imagining Democracy*. http://www.re-public.gr/en/?p=1471.
- 2009. Hoarding Wealth: when virtue becomes vice. A response to Elyachar/ Maurer, Applbaum and Peebles. *Anthropology Today* 25 (2): 25–26.
- Hann, Chris. 2009. Does Ethnic Cleansing Work? The case of twentieth century Poland. *Cambridge Anthropology* 29(1): 1–25.
- —. 2009. Miestne poznanie? Dunajské vízie kapitalizmu od Polanyiho po Kornaia. OS – Občianska spoločnosť 3/2009: 98–108.
- -. 2009. Of Conferences and Conflicts. Anthropology Today 25(6): 20-23.
- Huber, Birgit. 2009. see Becci, Irene, Esther Peperkamp, Małgorzata Rajtar and Birgit Huber. 2009.
- Khizrieva, Galina. 2008. Professional'nye soobshchestva migrantov-musul'man v zapadnoi Sibiri. *Etnografičeskoe obozrenie* 3: 82–89.
- Ladwig, Patrice. 2009. Prediger der Revolution: der buddhistische Mönchsorden in Laos und seine Verbindungen zur Kommunistischen Bewegung (1957–1975). Jahrbuch für Historische Kommunismusforschung XV: 181–197.
- Peperkamp, Esther. 2009. see Becci, Irene, Esther Peperkamp, Małgorzata Rajtar and Birgit Huber. 2009.

- Rajtar, Małgorzata. 2009. see Becci, Irene, Esther Peperkamp, Małgorzata Rajtar and Birgit Huber. 2009.
- Schorkowitz, Dittmar. 2008. Die Brüdergemeinde von Sarepta: Innenansichten und Außenkontakte einer deutschen Kolonie an der Unteren Wolga. Ural-Altaische Jahrbücher N. F. 22: 227–267.
- Schröder, Ingo W. 2009. Against 'Identity': exploring alternative approaches to the study of the politics of local culture. *Lietuvos Etnologija* 9: 77–92.
- Tappe, Oliver. 2009. Nachbarschaftsstreit am Mekong: König Anuvong und die Geschichte der prekären Lao-Thai-Beziehung. Austrian Journal of South-East Asian Studies 2 (1): 6–29.
- Tocheva, Detelina. 2008. Pozicija antropologa pri issledovanii problem kcenofobii. *Antropologiceskij Forum* 8: 117–126.
- Vasile, Monica. 2008. Nature Conservation, Conflict and Discourses on Forest Management: communities and protected areas from Meridional Carpathians. *Sociologie Româneasca* 6 (3/4): 87–100.
- —. 2008. Un fond fără formă obștea vrânceană: statutar și cutumiar în dinamica definirii unui sistem de proprietate colectivă. Sociologie Româneasca 6(1): 56–73.
- Vasile, Monica and Liviu Măntescu. 2009. Property Reforms in Rural Romania and Community-based Forests. Sociologie Româneasca 7 (2): 95–113.
- Wu, Xiujie. 2008. Wenhua baohu yu wenhua piping. Minsuxue zhen de mianlin liangnan xuanze ma? *Henan-Shehui-Kexue* 16(2): 16–20.
- —. 2008. Das Dilemma der Elektrizitätsgeschichte: die ländliche Elektrifizierung in Nordchina zwischen politischer Ideologie und technischer Bildung. *Technik*geschichte 75(2): 141–162.
- —. 2008. Men Purchase, Women Use: coping with electric appliances in rural north China. *East Asian Science, Technology and Society* 2 (2): 211–234.
- —. 2008. Duoyuanhua bowuguan shiye zhong de wuzhi wenhua yu feiwuzhi wenhua baohu – Deguo minzuxue, minsuxue bowuguan de lishi yu xianzhuang Gaishu. *Henan-Shehui-Kexue* 16(6): 20–24.
- Zigon, Jarrett. 2009. Developing the Moral Person: the concepts of human, godmanhood, and feelings in some Russian articulations of morality. *Anthropology of Consciousness* 20(1): 1–26.
- —. 2009. Morality and HIV/AIDS: a comparison of Russian Orthodox Church and secular NGO approaches. *Religion, State & Society* 37(3): 311–325.

## **Miscellaneous Publications**

- Baghdasaryan, Milena. 2009. Becoming 'Locals': refugees before and after the state housing program in Armenia. *Caucasus Analytical Digest* 4: 7–10.
- Fosztó, László. 2008. Bibliografie cu studiile și reprezentările despre romii din România: cu accentul pe perioada 1990–2007. Working Papers in Romanian

Minority Studies 3. Cluj-Napoca: The Romanian Institute for Research on National Minorities.

- Gudeman, Stephen. 2009. Chasing Alpha. Asa Globalog: A Place for Anthropogists to Engage in Discussion. Current Focus: Financial Crisis. http://blog.theasa. org/?p=118.
- Hann, Chris. 2008. Fieldwork in Bulgaria: an interview with Carol Silverman. In: Vintilă Mihăilescu, Ilia Iliev and Slobodan Naumović (eds.). Studying Peoples in the People's Democracies II: socialist era anthropology in South-East Europe. Halle Studies in the Anthropology of Eurasia 17. Berlin: LIT-Verlag, pp. 397–404.
- —. 2009. Poznań Manifesto: for a public anthropology in the European public sphere. *EASA Newsletter* 50 (December 2009): 6–9.
- Kehl-Bodrogi, Krisztina. 2008. Die Aleviten. In: Michael Klöcker and Udo Tworuschka (eds.). *Handbuch der Religionen: Kirchen und andere Glaubensgemeinschaften in Deutschland*. Landsberg am Lech: Olzog, pp. 1–11.
- Ladwig, Patrice and Gregory Kourilsky. 2008. Caring for the beyond: two Lao Buddhist festivals for the deceased. DVD, 35 min. Vientiane: Lao Art Media.
- Mataradze, Teona and Florian Mühlfried. 2009. Leaving and Being Left Behind: labour migration in Georgia. *Caucasus Analytical Digest* 4: 2–4.
- Mühlfried, Florian. 2009. see Mataradze, Teona and Florian Mühlfried. 2009.
- Obendiek, Helena and Ulrike Schulte Overberg. 2008. *DAAD-Studienführer China*. Bielefeld: Bertelsmann.
- Schefold, Sarah. 2008. Arbeitslosigkeit, neue Märkte und soziale Differenzierung im urbanen China. Arbeitsblatt 46. Bern: Institut für Sozialanthropologie, Universität Bern.
- Schorkowitz, Dittmar and Victoria Bulgakova. 2008. Die Kiever Rus ' und die Steppe. AHF-Information Nr. 090 vom 14.05.2008. München: Arbeitsgemeinschaft historischer Forschungseinrichtungen in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland e.V.
- Steinmüller, Hans. 2009. Zangdu yian fenlie lundun zhengjing xueyuan. BBC Chinese. http://news.bbc.co.uk/chinese/simp/hi/newsid\_7950000/newsid\_7956600/ 7956670.stm
- Tappe, Oliver. 2008. Vietnam. In: Ostasiatischer Verein e.V. (ed.). Wirtschaftshandbuch Asien-Pazifik 2008/2009, pp. 539–552.
- Düker, Jan, Annette Monreal and **Oliver Tappe** (eds.). 2009. *Laos*. Stefan-Loose-Travel-Handbücher. Ostfildern: DuMont-Reiseverlag.
- Vargyas, Gábor. 2008. *Brú (Vân Kiều) fono-foto-video-téka*. http://wwwold.etnologia.mta.hu/tudastar/vargyasproject/index2.html

## **Project Group Legal Pluralism**

#### Books

- Salim, Arskal. 2008. Challenging the Secular State: the Islamization of law in modern Indonesia. Honolulu: University of Hawaii Press.
- —. 2008. The Shift in Zakat Practice in Indonesia: from piety to an Islamic sociopolitical-economic system. Chiang Mai: Silkworm Books.

#### **Edited Volumes and Special Issues**

- Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Julia Eckert (eds.). 2009. *Rules of Law and Laws of Ruling: on the governance of law*. Law, Justice and Power. Farnham: Ashgate.
- Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Anne Griffiths (eds.). 2009. The Power of Law in a Transnational World: anthropological enquiries. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books.
- (eds.). 2009. *Spatializing Law: an anthropological geography of law in society*. Law, Justice and Power. Farnham: Ashgate.
- Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Melanie G. Wiber (eds.). 2009. *Changing Properties of Property*. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books. [Paperback Reprint of 2006].
- Benda-Beckmann, Keebet von (ed.). 2009. see Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Julia Eckert (eds.). 2009.
- (ed.). 2009. see Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Anne Griffiths (eds.). 2009.
- (ed.). 2009. see Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Melanie G. Wiber (eds.). 2009.
- Sikor, Thomas and **Stefan Dorondel** (eds.). 2009. *Private Property: from post*socialism to neoliberalism? Annuaire roumain d'anthropologie 46. Bucarest: Académie de la République Populaire Roumaine.
- Eckert, Julia (ed.). 2008. The Social Life of Anti-Terrorism Laws: the war on terror and the classifications of the "dangerous other". Bielefeld: transcript Verlag.
- (ed.). 2009. see Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Julia Eckert (eds.). 2009.
- Leutloff-Grandits, Carolin, Anja Peleikis and Tatjana Thelen (eds.). 2009. Social Security in Religious Networks. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books.
- Holtzappel, Coen J. G. and **Martin Ramstedt** (eds.). 2009. *Decentralization and Regional Autonomy in Indonesia: implementation and challenge*. IIAS/ISEAS Series on Asia. Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies.
- Berger, Peter and **Christian Strümpell** (eds.). 2009. *Feldforschung: ethnologische Zugänge zu sozialen Wirklichkeiten*. Berliner Beiträge zur Ethnologie 15. Berlin: Weißensee-Verlag.
- Thelen, Tatjana (ed.). 2009. see Leutloff-Grandits, Carolin, Anja Peleikis and Tatjana Thelen (eds.). 2009.
- Turner, Bertram and Melanie G. Wiber (eds.). 2009. *Rural property = Propriété rurale*. Anthropologica: Special Issue 51 (1). Waterloo: Laurier University Press.
- Schlee, Günther and **Bertram Turner** (eds.). 2008. *Vergeltung: eine interdisziplinäre Betrachtung der Rechtfertigung und Regulation von Gewalt*. Frankfurt am Main: Campus.
- Kirsch, Thomas G. and **Bertram Turner** (eds.). 2009. *Permutations of Order: religion and law as contested sovereignties*. Law, Justice and Power. Farnham: Ashgate.

### **Chapters in Edited Volumes**

- Benda-Beckmann, Franz von. 2008. Leben mit Recht: eine rechtsethnologische Perspektive. In: John Eidson (ed.). Das anthropologische Projekt: Perspektiven aus der Forschungslandschaft Halle/Leipzig. Leipzig: Leipziger Universitätsverlag, pp. 150–170.
- —. 2009. Gefangen im Rechtspluralismus: zum Umgang mit Normkollisionen in rechtlich pluralen sozialen Räumen. In: Matthias Kötter and Gunnar Folke Schuppert (eds.). Normative Pluralität ordnen: Rechtsbegriffe, Normenkollisionen und Rule of Law in Kontexten dies- und jenseits des Staates. Schriften zur Governance-Forschung 19. Baden-Baden: Nomos, pp. 169–189.
- —. 2009. Human Rights, Cultural Relativism and Legal Pluralism: towards a two-dimensional debate. In: Franz von Benda-Beckmann, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Anne Griffiths (eds.). *The Power of Law in a Transnational World: anthropological enquiries*. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 115–134.
- —. 2009. Moralischer Relativismus: eine rechtsethnologische Perspektive. In: Gerhard Ernst (ed.). *Moralischer Relativismus*. Ethica 17. Paderborn: Mentis, pp. 13–28.
- —. 2009. Riding or Killing the Centaur? Reflections on the identities of legal anthropology. In: Michael Freeman (ed.). *Law and Anthropology*. Current Legal Issues 12. Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp. 13–46. [Reprint of 2008].
- Benda-Beckmann, Franz von and Keebet von Benda-Beckmann. 2009. Beyond the Law-Religion Divide: law and religion in West Sumatra. In: Thomas G. Kirsch and Bertram Turner (eds.). *Permutations of Order: religion and law as contested sovereignties*. Law, Justice and Power. Farnham: Ashgate, pp. 227–246.

- 2009. Changing One Is Changing All: dynamics in the adat-Islam-state triangle. In: Sulistyowati Irianto (ed.). *Metode penelitian hukum: konstelasi dan refleksi*. Jakarta: Obor, pp. 215–245. [Reprint of 2006].
- —. 2009. Contested Spaces of Authority in Indonesia. In: Franz von Benda-Beckmann, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Anne Griffiths (eds.). Spatializing Law: an anthropological geography of law in society. Law, Justice and Power. Farnham: Ashgate, pp. 115–135.
- —. 2009. Recentralization and Decentralization in West Sumatra. In: Coen J. G. Holtzappel and Martin Ramstedt (eds.). *Decentralization and Regional Autonomy in Indonesia: implementation and challenges*. IIAS/ISEAS Series on Asia. Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies and International Institute for Asian Studies, pp. 293–328.
- —. 2009. The Social Life of Living Law in Indonesia. In: Marc L. M. Hertogh (ed.). Living Law: reconsidering Eugen Ehrlich. Oñati International Series in Law and Society. Oxford: Hart, pp. 177–197.
- —. 2009. Transnationalisation of Law, Globalisation and Legal Pluralism: a legal anthropological perspective. In: Sulistyowati Irianto (ed.). *Hukum yang bergerak: tinjauan antropologi hukum*. Jakarta: Obor, pp. 1–28. [Reprint of 2007].
- Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Julia Eckert. 2009. Rules of Law and Laws of Ruling: law and governance between past and future. In: Franz von Benda-Beckmann, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Julia Eckert (eds.). Rules of Law and Laws of Ruling: on the governance of law. Law, Justice and Power. Farnham: Ashgate, pp. 1–30.
- Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Anne Griffiths. 2009. The Power of Law. In: Franz von Benda-Beckmann, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Anne Griffiths (eds.). *The Power of Law in a Transnational World: anthropological enquiries*. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 1–29.
- —. 2009. Space and Legal Pluralism: an introduction. In: Franz von Benda-Beckmann, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Anne Griffiths (eds.). *Spatializing Law: an anthropological geography of law in society*. Law, Justice and Power. Farnham: Ashgate, pp. 1–29.
- Benda-Beckmann, Keebet von. 2008. Streit ohne Ende. In: John Eidson (ed.). Das anthropologische Projekt: Perspektiven aus der Forschungslandschaft Halle/ Leipzig. Leipzig: Leipziger Universitätsverlag, pp. 133–149.
- —. 2009. Balancing Islam, Adat and the State: comparing Islamic and civil courts in Indonesia. In: Franz von Benda-Beckmann, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Anne Griffiths (eds.). *The Power of Law in a Transnational World: anthropological enquiries*. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 216–235.
- —. 2009. Torts and Notions of Community: more observations on units of legal culture. In: David M. Engel and Michael McCann (eds.). *Fault Lines: tort law as cultural practice*. The Cultural Lives of Law. Stanford: Stanford Law Books, pp. 39–44.

- Benda-Beckmann, Keebet von. 2009. see Benda-Beckmann, Franz von and Keebet von Benda-Beckmann. 2009.
- 2009. see Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Julia Eckert. 2009.
- . 2009. see Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Anne Griffiths. 2009.
- Donahoe, Brian. 2009. The Law as a Source of Environmental Justice in the Russian Federation. In: Julian Agyeman and Yelena Ogneva-Himmelberger (eds.). Environmental Justice and Sustainability in the Former Soviet Union. Urban and Industrial Environments. Cambridge: MIT Press, pp. 21–46.
- Dorondel, Stefan. 2009. "They Should Be Killed": forest restitution, ethnic groups, and patronage in post-socialist Romania. In: Derick Fay (ed.). *The Rights and Wrongs of Land Restitution: "restoring what was ours"*. Abingdon: Routledge-Cavendish, pp. 43–65.
- Eckert, Julia. 2008. Laws for Enemies. In: Julia Eckert (ed.). *The Social Life of Anti-Terrorism Laws: the war on terror and the classifications of the "dangerous other"*. Bielefeld: transcript Verlag, pp. 7–31.
- —. 2009. Rechtsaneignung: Paradoxien von Pluralisierung und Entpluralisierung in rechtspluralen Situationen. In: Mathias Kötter and Gunnar Folke Schuppert (eds.). Normative Pluralität ordnen: Rechtsbegriffe, Normenkollisionen und Rule of Law in Kontexten dies- und jenseits des Staates. Schriften zur Governance-Forschung 19. Baden-Baden: Nomos, pp. 191–206.
- 2009. see Benda-Beckmann, Franz von, Keebet von Benda-Beckmann and Julia Eckert. 2009.
- Handl, Stephan, Severin Lenart and Matthäus Rest. 2008. "Something We Could Never Have": die südafrikanische Landreform und ihre Auswirkungen mit Beispielen aus dem Weinbau. In: Werner Zips (ed.). To BEE or not to be? Black Economic Empowerment im neuen Südafrika am Beispiel der Weinindustrie. Afrikanische Studien 31. Wien: LIT-Verlag, pp. 233–268.
- Peleikis, Anja. 2009. The (Re-)making of Translocal Networks through Social Security Practices: the case of German and Lithuanian Lutherans in the Curonian Spit. In: Carolin Leutloff-Grandits, Anja Peleikis and Tatjana Thelen (eds.). *Social Security in Religious Networks*. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 167–186.
- 2009. Reisen in die Vergangenheit: deutsche Heimattouristen auf der Kurischen Nehrung. In: Wiebke Kolbe, Christian Noack and Hasso Spode (eds.). *Tourismusgeschichte(n)*. Voyage: Jahrbuch f
  ür Reise- & Tourismusforschung 8. M
  ünchen: Profil-Verlag, pp. 85–97.
- Chirițoiu, Ana, Mădălin Nicolăescu, Sergiu Novac and **Ioan-Mihai Popa**. 2009. Etnicitate și turism cultural în satul Bașpunar. In: Bogdan Iancu (ed.). *Dobrogea: identități și crize*. București: Editura Paideia, pp. 94–125.

- Ramstedt, Martin. 2009. Regional Autonomy and Its Discontents: the case of postnew order Bali. In: Coen J. G. Holtzappel and Martin Ramstedt (eds.). *Decentralization and Regional Autonomy in Indonesia: implementation and challenges*. IIAS/ISEAS Series on Asia. Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies and International Institute for Asian Studies, pp. 329–379.
- Ramstedt, Martin and Coen J. G. Holtzappel. 2009. Preface. In: Coen J. G. Holtzappel and Martin Ramstedt (eds.). *Decentralization and Regional Autonomy in Indonesia: implementation and challenges*. IIAS/ISEAS Series on Asia. Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies and International Institute for Asian Studies, pp. xxiii–xxviii.
- Schwarcz, Gyöngyi. 2008. Egy sajátos helyi stratégia: az etnikus identitás, mint a gazdasági tőkeképzés eszköze Tarjánban. In: Attila Dénes, Márta Kiss, Katalin Rácz and Gyöngyi Schwarcz (eds.). *Alkalmazkodási stratégiák a vidék gazdaságában*. Jelen-kutatások 1. Budapest: Jelenkutatások Alapítvány, pp. 53–64.
- —. 2008. Ide elkötelezett emberek kellenek, akik élhető falvakat akarnak. In: Monika Maria Váradi (ed.). *Kistelepülések lépéskényszerben*. Budapest: Új Mandátum Könyvkiadó, pp. 282–322.
- Strümpell, Christian. 2008. Forts and Camps in Tribal Orissa: kshatriyaization and industrialization compared. In: Deepak Kumar Behera and Georg Pfeffer (eds.). *Identity, Intervention and Ideology in Tribal India and Beyond*. Contemporary Society, Tribal Studies 7. New Delhi: Concept Publishers, pp. 56–78.
- Thelen, Tatjana. 2009. Social Security, Life Courses and Religious Norms: ambivalent layers of support in an Eastern German Protestant network. In: Carolin Leutloff-Grandits, Anja Peleikis and Tatjana Thelen (eds.). Social Security in Religious Networks. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 62–80.
- Thelen, Tatjana and Astrid Baerwolf. 2008. Traditionalisierung in der Flexibilisierung: familiäre Arbeitsteilung in Ostdeutschland. In: Marc Szydlik (ed.). *Flexibilisierung: Folgen für Arbeit und Familie*. Wiesbaden: VS Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften, pp. 275–294.
- Thelen, Tatjana, Carolin Leutloff-Grandits and Anja Peleikis. 2009. Social Security in Religious Networks: an introduction. In: Carolin Leutloff-Grandits, Anja Peleikis and Tatjana Thelen (eds.). *Social Security in Religious Networks*. New York, Oxford: Berghahn Books, pp. 1–22.
- Turner, Bertram. 2008. Islamic Activism and Anti-Terrorism Legislation in Morocco. In: Julia Eckert (ed.). *The Social Life of Anti-Terrorism Laws: the war on terror and the classifications of the "dangerous other"*. Bielefeld: transcript Verlag, pp. 163–191.
- —. 2008. Recht auf Vergeltung? Soziale Konfigurationen und die prägende Kraft der Gewaltoption. In: Günther Schlee and Bertram Turner (eds.). Vergeltung: eine interdisziplinäre Betrachtung der Rechtfertigung und Regulation von Gewalt. Frankfurt am Main: Campus, pp. 69–103.

- —. 2008. Schlussbetrachtung: Felder einer interdisziplinären Forschung. In: Günther Schlee and Bertram Turner (eds.). Vergeltung eine interdisziplinäre Betrachtung der Rechtfertigung und Regulation von Gewalt. Frankfurt am Main: Campus, pp. 181–185.
- —. 2009. Religious Message and Transnational Interventionism: constructing legal practice in the Moroccan Souss. In: Thomas G. Kirsch and Bertram Turner (eds.). *Permutations of Order: religion and law as contested sovereignties*. Law, Justice and Power. Farnham: Ashgate, pp. 185–203.
- Turner, Bertram and Günther Schlee. 2008. Einleitung: Wirkungskontexte des Vergeltungsprinzips in der Konfliktregulierung. In: Günther Schlee and Bertram Turner (eds.). Vergeltung: eine interdisziplinäre Betrachtung der Rechtfertigung und Regulation von Gewalt. Frankfurt am Main: Campus, pp. 7–47.
- Schlee, Günther and Bertram Turner. 2008. Rache, Wiedergutmachung und Strafe: ein Überblick. In: Günther Schlee and Bertram Turner (eds.). Vergeltung: eine interdisziplinäre Betrachtung der Rechtfertigung und Regulation von Gewalt. Frankfurt am Main: Campus, pp. 49–67.
- Turner, Bertram and Thomas G. Kirsch. 2009. Law and Religion in Permutation of Order: an introduction. In: Thomas G. Kirsch and Bertram Turner (eds.). *Permutations of Order: religion and law as contested sovereignties*. Law, Justice and Power. Farnham: Ashgate, pp. 1–24.
- Vetters, Larissa. 2008. Reflections on 'the Field': local community offices in Mostar as sites for investigating state-society relations in a post-conflict country. In: Vassilis Nitsiakos, Ioannis Manos, Georgios Agelopoulos and Aliki Angelidou (eds.). Balkan Border Crossings: first annual of the Konitsa summer school. Berlin: LIT-Verlag, pp. 460–471.

### Articles in Thomson ISI (Web of Science) listed Journals

- Donahoe, Brian, Joachim Otto Habeck, Agnieszka Halemba and István Sántha. 2008. Size and Place in the Construction of Indigeneity in the Russian Federation. *Current Anthropology* 49 (6): 993–1020.
- Sikor, Thomas, Johannes Stahl and Stefan Dorondel. 2009. Negotiating Postsocialist Property and State: struggles over forests in Albania and Romania. *Development and Change* 40(1): 171–193.
- Ramstedt, Martin. 2008. Hindu Bonds at Work: spiritual and commercial ties between India and Bali. *Journal of Asian Studies* 67 (4): 1227–1250.
- Strümpell, Christian. 2008. "We Work Together, We Eat Together": conviviality and modernity in a company settlement in south Orissa. *Contributions to Indian Sociology* 42 (3): 351–381.
- Ventsel, Aimar. 2009. Introduction: Generation P in the Tundra: young people and the Russian North. *Folklore: Electronic Journal of Folklore* 41: 7–32.

Habeck, Joachim Otto and Aimar Ventsel. 2009. Consumption and Popular Culture among Youth in Siberia. *Zeitschrift für Ethnologie* 134(1): 1–22.

#### Articles in Journals

- Benda-Beckmann, Franz von. 2008. Comment on James Midgley "Developing appropriate approaches for social welfare in developing countries". *Zeitschrift für ausländisches und internationales Arbeits- und Sozialrecht* 1/2: 119–123.
- —. 2008. "Recht und Entwicklung" im Wandel. Verfassung und Recht in Übersee 41 (3): 295–308.
- —. 2008. Riding or Killing the Centaur? Reflections on the identities of legal anthropology. *International Journal of Law in Context* 4(2): 85–110.
- Benda-Beckmann, Keebet von. 2008. Law, Development and Social Security. Zeitschrift für ausländisches und internationales Arbeits- und Sozialrecht 22 (1-2): 124–138.
- —. 2009. Anthropological Perspectives on Law and Geography. *Political and Legal Anthropology Review* 32 (2): 265–278.
- Dorondel, Stefan. 2009. Etničnost, d'ržava i dosť p do prirodni resursi v Jugoiztočna Evropa: clučajat na rudarite. *Balgarski Folklor* 1: 72–86.
- Stahl, Johannes, Thomas Sikor and Stefan Dorondel. 2009. The Institutionalization of Property Rights in Albanian and Romanian Biodiversity Conservation. *International Journal of Agricultural Resources, Governance and Ecology* 8(1): 57–73.
- —. 2009. Transparence de l'administration foncière en Albanie et en Roumanie : l'enchâssement social de la question foncière dans les Balkans. Options Méditerranéennes, Séries A 85: 55–64.
- Salim, Arskal. 2008. Discourses on Democracy within Debates on Islam-State Relations in Indonesia. *Journal of Indonesian Islam* 2 (1): 103–128.
- —. 2008. Perda berbasis agama dan perlindungan konstitusional penegakan ham. *Jurnal Perempuan* 60 (September): 7–30.
- --. 2008. Pluralisme hukum di Indonesia: keberadaan hukum islam dalam perundangundangan nasional. *Jurnal Harmoni* 28 (October – December): 15–33.
- —. 2008. The Shari'a Bylaws and Human Rights of Individuals, Women and non-Muslim Minorities in Indonesia. *Studia Islamika* 15(1): 1–23.
- Schwarcz, Gyöngyi. 2009. Being Swabian, Remaining Ethnic German: the characteristics of changing ethnic identities in a Hungarian village. *Ethnologia Polona*
- Parry, Jonathan and Christian Strümpell. 2008. On the Desecration of Nehru's 'Temples': Bhilai and Rourkela compared. *Economic and Political Weekly* 43 (19): 47–57.
- Turner, Bertram. 2009. Intervention transnationale et moralisation de la gestion de la propriété en milieu rural au Maroc. *Anthropologica* 51(1): 81–93.

- Turner, Bertram and Melanie G. Wiber. 2009. Conjonctions paradoxales: propriété rurale et accès aux ressources dans un environnement transnational. *Anthropologica* 51(1): 15–28.
- —. 2009. Paradoxical Conjunctions: rural property and access to rural resources in a transnational environment. *Anthropologica* 51(1): 3–14.
- Ventsel, Aimar. 2008. Punx and Skins United: one law for us one law for them. Journal of Legal Pluralism and Unofficial Law 57: 45–100.
- 2009. Sakha Music Business: mission, contracts, and social relations in the developing post-socialist market economy. *Sibirica* 8(1): 1–23.

### **Miscellaneous Publications**

- Benda-Beckmann, Franz von. 2009. Adat. In: Stanley N. Katz (ed.). The Oxford International Encyclopedia of Legal History 1, Abbasid Dynasty – Cicero. New York: Oxford University Press, pp. 20–21.
- Benda-Beckmann, Franz von and Keebet von Benda-Beckmann. 2008. Ethnologie. In: Albrecht Cordes, Heiner Lück and Wolfgang Stammler (eds.). *Handwörterbuch zur deutschen Rechtsgeschichte 1, Aachen – Geistliche Bank*. Berlin: Erich Schmidt, pp. 213–216.
- Benda-Beckmann, Keebet von. 2008. see Benda-Beckmann, Franz von and Keebet von Benda-Beckmann. 2008.
- Stahl, Johannes, Thomas Sikor and Stefan Dorondel. 2009. Transparency in Albanian and Romanian Land Administration. Rom: International Land Coalition.
- Eckert, Julia. 2008. Creating Hindusthan: religion and violence in Hindu-nationalist mobilisation. EUI Working Paper RSCAS 15. Badia Fiesolana, San Domenico (FI): European University Institute.
- Lenart, Severin and Erwin Schweitzer. 2008. Der Drahtseilakt: die südafrikanische Landreform zwischen gesellschaftlicher Transformation und kommerzieller Agrarwirtschaft. Südwind: Magazin für Internationale Politik, Kultur und Entwicklung 29 (3): 18–19.
- Fotiade, Nicoleta and **Ioan-Mihai Popa**. 2008. *Evaluarea nivelului de competență în mass media*. București: Active Watch – Agenția de Monitorizare a Presei.
- Ramstedt, Martin. 2008. Bali heute: zur ökonomischen Dimension des traditionellen Ritualsystems. *journal-ethnologie.de*
- —. 2009. Balinese Hindu Law. In: Stanley N. Katz (ed.). The Oxford International Encyclopedia of Legal History 1, Abbasid Dynasty – Cicero. New York: Oxford University Press, pp. 251.
- —. 2009. Indonesia. In: Knut A. Jakobsen (ed.). Brill's Encyclopedia of Hinduism. Handbook of Oriental Studies. Sect. 2: India 22/1. Leiden: Brill, pp. 353–369.
- Csoba, Judit, Attila Dénes, Márta Kiss, Bálint Ákos Koós, Katalin Rácz and **Gyöngyi** Schwarcz. 2008. Alkalmazkodási stratégiák a vidék gazdaságában. Budapest: Jelenkutatások Alapítvány.

- Szöke, Alexandra. 2008. *Brits on the Phone: western workers and outsourcing multinationals in Prague*. Prague: Multicultural Center Prague. http://www. migrationonline.cz/e-library/?x=2100879
- —. 2008. Chceme si užít života. *A2: Czech Cultural Weekly* 24. http://www.advojka. cz/archiv/2008/24/chceme-si-uzit-zivota
- —. 2009. We Want to Enjoy Life. Czech Made? An exhibition of comics on migrant labour. Prague: Multicultural Center Prague. http://www.europeancity.cz/czechmade/index.php?option=com\_content&task=view&id=45&Itemid=8.

### Siberian Studies Centre

#### Books

Gernet, Katharina. 2008. "Kulturrevolution" in Zentral-Kamtschatka: die Integration der evenischen Rentiernomaden in die sowjetische Gesellschaft. Tunguso-Sibirica 25. Wiesbaden: Harrassowitz.

### **Edited Volumes and Special Issues**

Namsaraeva, Sayana, Ni Ma and Wang Yudeng (eds.). 2009. *Makesi Pulangke shehui renleixue yanjiusuo: Xibolia huigu*. Beijing: Minzu chubanshe.

#### **Chapters in Edited Volumes**

- Broz, Ludek. 2009. Conversion to Religion? Negotiating continuity and discontinuity in contemporary Altai. In: Mathijs Pelkmans (ed.). Conversion after Socialism: disruptions, modernisms and technologies of faith in the former Soviet Union. Oxford, New York: Berghahn Books, pp. 17–37.
- Donahoe, Brian. 2008. Tuvintsy-Todžintsy: očerk sovremennoj kul'tury. In: Dmitij Funk and N. A. Alekseev (eds.). *Tiurkskie narody vostočnoj Sibiri*. Moscow: Nauka, pp. 186–204.
- —. 2009. Comparative Analysis of Property Rights among the Tofa and Tozhu of Southern Siberia [in Chinese language]. In: Sayana Namsaraeva, Ni Ma and Wang Yudeng (eds.). *Makesi Pulangke shehui renleixue yanjiusuo: Xibolia huigu*. Beijing: Minzu chubanshe, pp. 2–22.
- Dudeck, Stephan. 2008. Wolfgang Steinitz' fotografischer Nachlass von der Expedition zu den Ostjaken/Chanty 1935. In: Universiteta Tomskogo Gosudarstvennogo Pedagogieskogo (ed.). Archeologija i etnografija Priob'ja: materialy i issledovanija. Sbornik trudov kafedry archeologii i etnologii 2. Tomsk: Izdatel'stvo Tomskogo Gosudarstvennogo Pedagogičeskogo Universiteta, pp. 34–46.
- Gernet, Katharina. 2008. Die ethnogenetische Geschichte der Tungusen im Blick von Theorien zum Kulturwandel: der Fall der Evenen. In: Erich Donnert (ed.). Unbekannte Quellen, Aufsätze zu Entwicklung, Vorstufen, Grenzen und Fortwirken der Frühneuzeit in und um Europa. Europa in der Frühen Neuzeit: Festschrift für Günter Mühlpfordt 7. Köln: Böhlau, pp. 803–818.
- —. 2008. Zur Vielfalt der Ethnonyme der Evenen. In: Erich Donnert (ed.). Unbekannte Quellen, Aufsätze zu Entwicklung, Vorstufen, Grenzen und Fortwirken der Frühneuzeit in und um Europa. Europa in der Frühen Neuzeit: Festschrift für Günter Mühlpfordt 7. Köln: Böhlau, pp. 819–826.

- Habeck, Joachim Otto. 2009. Identity Beyond Ethnicity [in Chinese language]. In: Sayana Namsaraeva, Ni Ma and Wang Yudeng (eds.). *Makesi Pulangke shehui* renleixue yanjiusuo: Xibolia huigu. Beijing: Minzu chubanshe, pp. 197–208.
- Halemba, Agnieszka. 2008. Religion and Conflict over Land in the Republic of Altai: is there a difference between building a shrine and creating a nature park? In: Fernanda Pirie and Toni Huber (eds.). *Conflict and Social Order in Tibet and Inner Asia*. Brill's Tibetan Studies Library 21. Leiden: Brill, pp. 135–158.
- —. 2009. Who Protects What from Whom? Tourism and nature protection initiatives in the Republic of Altai [In Chinese language]. In: Sayana Namsaraeva, Ni Ma and Wang Yudeng (eds.). *Makesi Pulangke shehui renleixue yanjiusuo: Xibolia huigu*. Beijing: Minzu chubanshe, pp. 55–74.
- Dwyer, Mark J. and Kirill V. Istomin. 2009. Technological Carrying Capacity Renders Ecological Carrying Capacity a Redundant Concept in Pastoralist Systems? A case study of 'overgrazing' amongst Komi and Nenets reindeer herders. In: David Knaute and Sacha Kagan (eds.). Sustainability in Karamoja? Rethinking the terms of global sustainability in a crisis region of Africa. Topics in African Studies 12. Köln: Köppe, pp. 271–287.
- Liarskaya, Elena. 2008. Sem'ja u tundrovyč Nencev Jamala. In: I. V. Radikov (ed.). *Dialog kul'tur*. Sankt-Peterburg: Asterion, pp. 198–209.
- Metzo, Katherine. 2009. Civil Society and the Debate over Pipelines in Tunka National Park, Russia. In: Julian Agyeman and Yelena Ogneva-Himmelberger (eds.). *Environmental Justice and Sustainability in the Former Soviet Union*. Urban and Industrial Environments Cambridge: MIT Press, pp. 119–140.
- —. 2009. Intangible Cultural Heritage and Baikal's Sacred Ecological Heritage [In Chinese language]. In: Sayana Namsaraeva, Ni Ma and Wang Yudeng (eds.). *Makesi Pulangke shehui renleixue yanjiusuo: Xibolia huigu*. Beijing: Minzu chubanshe, pp. 98–114.
- Namsaraeva, Sayana. 2008. Političeskij aspekt religioznoj žizni sovremennoj Burjatii. In: N. L. Ukovskaja (ed.). *Religija v istorii i kul ture mongolojazyčnych narodov Rossii*. Moskva: Vostočnaja Literatura RAN, pp. 58–87.
- —. 2009. Buryat Ethnicity in Three Countries (Russia, China and Mongolia) [in Chinese language]. In: Sayana Namsaraeva, Ni Ma and Wang Yudeng (eds.). *Makesi Pulangke shehui renleixue yanjiusuo: Xibolia huigu*. Beijing: Minzu chubanshe, pp. 115–152.
- Oelschlägel, Anett Christine. 2009. Tuvan World Views and the Concept of Transdifference [in Chinese language]. In: Sayana Namsaraeva, Ni Ma and Wang Yudeng (eds.). *Makesi Pulangke shehui renleixue yanjiusuo: Xibolia huigu*. Beijing: Minzu chubanshe, pp. 153–173.
- Vaté, Virginie. 2009. Redefining Chukchi Practices in Contexts of Conversion to Pentecostalism. In: Mathijs Pelkmans (ed.). Conversion after Socialism: disruptions, modernisms and technologies of faith in the former Soviet Union. Oxford, New York: Berghahn Books, pp. 39–57.

- Ventsel, Aimar. 2009. Creating Taditional Economy: state reindeer economy and preservation of ethnic groups [In Chinese language]. In: Sayana Namsaraeva, Ni Ma and Wang Yudeng (eds.). *Makesi Pulangke shehui renleixue yanjiusuo: Xibolia huigu*. Beijing: Minzu chubanshe, pp. 75–97.
- Vladimirova, Vladislava. 2009. Having the Cake and Eating It: transformation of reindeer ownership in NW Russia. In: Hugh Beach, Dmitri A. Funk and Lennard Sillanpää (eds.). *Post-Soviet Transformations: politics of ethnicity and resource use in Russia*. Uppsala Studies in Cultural Anthropology 46. Uppsala: Uppsala University Press, pp. 217–244.

#### Articles in Thomson ISI (Web of Science) listed Journals

- Habeck, Joachim Otto. 2009. Does Life Make More Sense Now? Young people's life projects and the new feeling of stability in Russia. *Folklore: Electronic Journal* of Folklore 41: 189–206.
- Habeck, Joachim Otto and Aimar Ventsel. 2009. Consumption and Popular Culture among Youth in Siberia. *Zeitschrift für Ethnologie* 134(1): 1–22.
- Donahoe, Brian, Joachim Otto Habeck, Agnieszka Halemba and István Sántha. 2008. Size and Place in the Construction of Indigeneity in the Russian Federation. *Current Anthropology* 49 (6): 993–1020.
- Halemba, Agnieszka. 2008. "What Does It Feel Like When Your Religion Moves Under Your Feet?" Religion, earthquakes and national unity in the Republic of Altai, Russian Federation. Zeitschrift für Ethnologie 133 (2): 283–299.
- 2008. see Donahoe, Brian, Joachim Otto Habeck, Agnieszka Halemba and István Sántha. 2008.
- Istomin, Kirill V. and Mark K. Dwyer. 2009. Finding the Way: a critical discussion of anthropological theories of human spatial orientation with reference to reindeer herders of Northeastern Europe and Western Siberia. *Current Anthropology* 50(1): 29–49.
- Dwyer, Mark J. and Kirill V. Istomin. 2008. Theories of Nomadic Movement: a new theoretical approach for understanding the movement decisions of Nenets and Komi reindeer herders. *Human Ecology* 36 (4): 521–533.
- Dwyer, Mark J. and Kirill V. Istomin. 2009. Komi Reindeer Herding: the effects of socialist and post-socialist change on mobility and land use. *Polar Research* 28 (2): 282–297.
- Konstantinov, Yulian. 2009. Roadlessness and the Person: modes of travel in the reindeer herding part of the Kola Peninsula. *Acta Borealia* 26 (1): 27–49.
- Liarskaya, Elena V. 2009. Settlement Nenets on Yamal Peninsula: who are they? *Folklore: Electronic Journal of Folklore* 41: 33–46.
- Metzo, Katherine. 2009. The Formation of Tunka National Park: revitalization and autonomy in late socialism. *Slavic Review* 68(1): 50–69.

- Sántha, István. 2009. "Bright Future": the knowledge, practices and strategies of the young people in a South Siberian Evenki village. *Folklore: Electronic Journal of Folklore* 41: 163–188.
- 2008. see Donahoe, Brian, Joachim Otto Habeck, Agnieszka Halemba and István Sántha. 2008.

#### Articles in Journals

- Bagdasarova, Jaroslava. 2008. O antropologické zkušenosti a filmové skutečnosti. Dok.Revue 19/20: 6.
- Broz, Ludek. 2009. Bohatýr Kokyšev: na okraj překladu Barbary Spalové. *Cargo: Casopis Pro Kulturní-Sociální Antropologii* 1: 144–146.
- —. 2009. Substance, Conduct, and History: 'Altaian-ness' in the twenty-first century. Sibirica 8(2): 43–70.

#### **Miscellaneous Publications**

Halemba, Agnieszka and Brian Donahoe. 2008. Local Perspectives on Hunting and Poaching. Research report for WWF Russia Altai-Saian Ecoregion. Moscow: WWF Russia.

# Max Planck Fellow Group 'Law, Organisation, Science and Technology'

# Books

Rottenburg, Richard. 2009. *Far-fetched Facts: a parable of development aid*. Inside Technology. Cambridge: MIT Press.

# **Edited Volumes and Special Issues**

Becker, Felicitas and **P. Wenzel Geissler** (eds.). 2009. *AIDS and Religious Practice in Africa*. Studies of Religion in Africa 36. Leiden: Brill.

### **Chapters in Edited Volumes**

- Becker, Felicitas and P. Wenzel Geissler. 2009. Introduction: searching for pathways in a landscape of death. Religion and AIDS in Africa. In: Felicitas Becker and P. Wenzel Geissler (eds.). AIDS and Religious Practice in Africa. Studies of Religion in Africa 36. Leiden: Brill, pp. 1–25.
- Klein, Thamar. 2008. Water and Health. In: Michael Judex and Hans-Peter Thamm (eds.). *IMPETUS Atlas Benin*. Bonn: University of Bonn, Department of Geography, pp. 51–52.
- Klein, Thamar, Kerstin Hadjer and Michael Schopp. 2008. Water Consumption Embedded in Its Social Context. In: Michael Judex and Hans-Peter Thamm (eds.). *IMPETUS Atlas Benin*. Bonn: University of Bonn, Department of Geography, pp. 55–56.
- Klein, Thamar, Kerstin Hadjer and Uwe Singer. 2008. Regional Survey on Livelihood Security. In: Michael Judex and Hans-Peter Thamm (eds.). *IMPETUS Atlas Benin*. Bonn: University of Bonn, Department of Geography, pp. 115–116.
- Laplante, Julie. 2008. Entre savoirs et cultures. In: Christine Bellas Cabane (ed.). Soins de santé et pratiques culturelles: à propos du sida et de quelques maladies infectieuses. Les terrains du siècle Paris: Kharthala, pp. 123–144.
- Nguyen, Vinh-Kim. 2009. Therapeutic Evangelism: confessional technologies, antiretrovirals and biospiritual transformation in the fight against AIDS in West Africa. In: Felicitas Becker and P. Wenzel Geissler (eds.). *AIDS and Religious Practice in Africa*. Studies of Religion in Africa 36. Leiden: Brill, pp. 359–378.
- Prince, Ruth J. 2008. Struggling for Growth in Western Kenya: modernity, tradition, generation and gender. In: Erdmute Alber, Sjaak van der Geest and Susan Reynolds Whyte (eds.). *Generations in Africa: connections and contrasts*. Beiträge zur Afrikaforschung 33. Berlin: LIT-Verlag, pp. 137–161.
- —. 2009. Christian Salvation and Luo Tradition: arguments of faith in a time of death in western Kenya. In: Felicitas Becker and P. Wenzel Geissler (eds.). AIDS

*and Religious Practice in Africa*. Studies of Religion in Africa 36. Leiden: Brill, pp. 49–84.

- Rottenburg, Richard. 2008. Übersetzung und ihre Dementierung. In: Georg Kneer, Markus Schroer and Erhard Schüttpelz (eds.). Bruno Latours Kollektive: Kontroversen zur Entgrenzung des Sozialen. Suhrkamp-Taschenbuch Wissenschaft 1862. Frankfurt am Main: Suhrkamp, pp. 401–424.
- Schramm, Katharina. 2008. Slave Route Projects: tracing the heritage of slavery in Ghana. In: Michael Rowlands and Ferdinand De Jong (eds.). *Reclaiming Heritage: alternative imaginaries of memory in West Africa*. Critical Cultural Heritage Series. Walnut Creek: Left Coast Press, pp. 71–98.

#### Articles in Thomson ISI (Web of Science) listed Journals

- Geissler, P. Wenzel, N. Hakamies and M. Borchert. 2008. Providing Reproductive Health Care to Internally Displaced Persons: barriers experienced by humanitarian agencies. *Reproductive Health Matters* 16 (31): 33–43.
- Geissler, P. Wenzel, A. Kelly, B. Imoukhuede and R. Pool. 2008. "He is now like a brother, I can even give him some blood": relational ethics and material exchanges in a Malaria vaccine 'trial community' in the Gambia. *Social Science* & *Medicine* 67 (5): 696–707.
- Geissler, P. Wenzel and Ruth J. Prince. 2009. Active Compounds and Atoms of Society: plants, bodies, minds and cultures in the work of Kenyan ethnobotanical knowledge. *Social Studies of Science* 39 (4): 599–634.
- Molyneux, Sassy and **P. Wenzel Geissler**. 2008. Ethics and the Ethnography of Medical Research in Africa. *Social Science & Medicine* 67(5): 685–695.
- Nam, S. L., K. Fielding, A. Avalos, D. Dickinson, T. Gaolathe and P. Wenzel Geissler. 2008. The Relationship of Acceptance or Denial of HIV-Status to Antiretroviral Adherence among Adult HIV Patients in Urban Botswana. *Social Science & Medicine* 67 (2): 301–310.
- Nam, S. L., K. Fielding, A. Avalos, T. Gaolathe, D. Dickinson and P. Wenzel Geissler. 2009. Discussing Matters of Sexual Health with Children: what issues relating to disclosure of parental HIV status reveal. *AIDS Care* 21 (3): 389–395.
- Khatib, R.A., G.F. Killeen, S.M.K. Abdulla, E. Kahigwa, P.D. McElroy, Rene P. Gerrets, H. Mshinda, A. Mwita, S. P. Kachur. 2008. Markets, Voucher Subsidies and Free Nets Combine to Achieve High Bed Net Coverage in Rural Tanzania. *Malaria Journal* 7: 98.
- Langwick, Stacey A. 2008. Articulate(d) Bodies: traditional medicine in a Tanzanian hospital. *American Ethnologist* 35(3): 428–439.
- Laplante, Julie. 2009. South African Roots towards Global Knowledge: music or molecules? *Anthropology Southern Africa* 32 (1/2): 8–17.
- Boileau, C., Vinh-Kim Nguyen, M. Sylla, N. Machouf, A. Chamberland, H. A. Traoré, P. A. Niamba, I. Diallo, M. Maiga, M. Cissé, S. Rashed and C. Tremblay.

2008. Low Prevalence of Detectable HIV Plasma Viraemia in Patients Treated with Antiretroviral Therapy in Burkina Faso and Mali. *JAIDS* 48 (4): 464–472.

- Pirkle, C. M., C. Boileau, Vinh-Kim Nguyen, N. Machouf, S. Ag Aboubacrine, P. A. Niamba, J. Drabo, S. Koala, C. Tremblay and S. Rashed. 2009. Impact of a Modified Directly Administered Antiretroviral Treatment Intervention on Virological Outcome in HIV-infected Patients Treated in Burkina Faso and Mali. *HIV Medicine* 10(3): 152–156.
- Sylla, M., A. Chamberland, C. Boileau, H. A. Troaré, S. Ag-Aboubacrine, M. Cissé, S. Koala, J. Drabo, I. Diallo, P. Niamba, D. Tremblay-Sher, N. Machouf, S. Rashed, D. Nickle and Vinh-Kim Nguyen. 2008. Characterization of Drug Resistance in Antiretroviral-treated Patients Infected with HIV-1 CRF02\_AG and AGK Subtypes in Mali and Burkina Faso. *Antiviral Therapy* 13(1): 141–148.

Prince, Ruth J. 2009. see Geissler, P. Wenzel and Ruth J. Prince. 2009.

# Articles in Journals

- Klein, Thamar. 2008. Querying Medical and Legal Discourses of Queer Sexes and Genders in South Africa. *Anthropology Matters* 10(2): 1–17.
- Nguyen, Vinh-Kim. 2009. Government-by-Exception: enrolment and experimentality in mass HIV treatment programs in Africa. *Social Theory & Health* 7(3): 196–218.
- Boileau, C., B. Vissandjee, Vinh-Kim Nguyen, S. Rashed, M. Sylla and M.V. Zunzunegui. 2008. Gender Dynamics and Sexual Norms among Youth in Mali in the Context of HIV/AIDS Prevention. *African Journal of Reproductive Health* 2(3): 173–184.
- Ndiaye, C., C. Boileau, M. V. Zunzunegui, S. Koala, S. Ag Aboubacrine, P. Niamba, Vinh-Kim Nguyen and S. Rashed. 2009. Gender-related Factors Influencing HIV Serostatus Disclosure in Patients Receiving HAART in West Africa. *World Health & Population* 10(3): 43–54.
- Prince, Ruth J., P. M. Adhiambo, T. Chantler and G. Jones. 2008. 'Our Son Obama': the US presidential elections in Western Kenya. *Anthropology Today* 24(6): 4–7.
- Rottenburg, Richard. 2009. Social and Public Experiments and New Figurations of Science and Politics in Postcolonial Africa. *Postcolonial Studies* 12(4): 423–440.
- Schramm, Katharina. 2008. Das Joseph-Projekt: Sklavenhandel, Diaspora, Erinnerungskultur. *Historische Anthropologie* 16(2): 227–246.
- —. 2008. Leaving Area Studies Behind: the challenge of diasporic connections in the field of African studies. *African and Black Diaspora* 1(1): 1–12.
- 2009. Negotiating Race: Blackness and Whiteness in the context of homecoming to Ghana. *African Diaspora* 2(1): 3–24.

# Miscellaneous Publications

- Laplante, Julie. 2008. Lebenswege und Lehren. *Cargo Zeitschrift für Ethnologie* 29: 50–54.
- Müller-Rockstroh, Babette. 2008. Wenn Ultraschall auf Reisen geht. *Deutsche Hebammenzeitschrift* 11/08: 61–64.
- -. 2009. Mutterpass in Tansania. Deutsche Hebammenzeitschrift 5/09: 66-69.

# Max Planck Institute for Social Anthropology Working Papers, ISSN 1616-4568

# Year 2008

No. 100: *Jacqueline Knörr*: Towards Conceptualizing Creolization and Creoleness

No. 101: *Bertram Turner*: Whose Complementarity? Social lines of conflict between mobile pastoralism and agriculture in the context of social differentiation in the Moroccan Sus

No. 102: *Vihra Barova*: A Bulgarian Example of Exchange and Reciprocity in the Family

No. 103: Günther Schlee: Ethnopolitics and Gabra Origins

No. 104: *Joachim Otto Habeck*: Conditions and Limitations of Lifestyle Plurality in Siberia: a research programme

No. 105: *Tatjana Thelen, Andrew Cartwright and Thomas Sikor*: Local State and Social Security in Rural Communities: a new research agenda and the example of postsocialist Europe

No. 106: *Harald Müller-Dempf*: The Ngibokoi Dilemma: generation-sets and social system engineering in times of stress – an example from the Toposa of Southern Sudan

No. 107: *Dereje Feyissa and Markus V. Hoehne*: Resourcing State Borders and Borderlands in the Horn of Africa

No. 108: *Milena Benovska-Sabkova*: Martyrs and Heroes: the politics of memory in the context of Russian post-Soviet religious revival

No. 109: *Irene Becci*: Collapse and Creation: the rise and fall of religion in East German offender rehabilitation programmes

# Year 2009

No. 110: *Arskal Salim*: Dynamic Legal Pluralism in Indonesia: the shift in plural legal orders of contemporary Aceh

No. 111: *Friederike Fleischer*: Between Technology of Self and Technology of Power: the volunteer phenomenon in Guangzhou, China

No. 112: Merle Schatz: Sprachkontakterscheinungen in der Inneren Mongolei

No. 113: *Hussein A. Mahmoud*: Breaking Barriers: the construction of a new Burji identity through livestock trade in northern Kenya

No. 114: *Malgorzata Rajtar*: Searching for a Purpose of Life: conversion to Jehovah's Witnesses in Eastern Germany

No. 115: *Olaf Zenker*: Between the Lines of Socio-Cultures of Trauma: Republicanism, dissenters and the politics of meta-trauma in the Northern Irish conflict

No. 116: Brian Donahoe, John Eidson, Dereje Feyissa, Veronika Fuest, Markus V. Hoehne, Boris Nieswand, Günther Schlee and Olaf Zenker: The Formation and Mobilization of Collective Identities in Situations of Conflict and Integration

No. 117: *Brian Donahoe*: Situated Bounded Rationality: linking institutional analysis to cognitive, processual, and phenomenological approaches in anthropology

No. 118: *Dittmar Schorkowitz*: Erinnerungskultur, Konfliktdynamik und Nationsbildung im nördlichen Schwarzmeergebiet

No. 119: *Thamar Klein*: Technologies of Trans\* Citizen Configuration: the case of South Africa

# Index

# A

Ababu Minda Yimene 2 Abimbola, O. 3, 123 Adamczyk, C. 3, 125 Adano Wario Roba 2, 117, 121, 124–126 Adugna, Fekadu *see* Fekadu Adugna Aivazishvili, N. 4, 51, 53 Ambaye Ogato 3, 16, 28 Assefa, Getinet *see* Getinet Assefa

# B

Bagdasarova, V. 2, 150 Baghdasaryan, M. 3, 51–52, 136 Bakonyi, J. 3, 123 Becci, I. 2, 135–136, 155 Behrends, A. 117-118, 122-124 Bellér-Hann, I. 44, 55, 57, 131–132 Benda-Beckmann, F. von 1, 26, 43, 45, 69–70, 72–73, 79, 81–82, 138-141, 144-145 Benda-Beckmann, K. von 1, 26, 43, 45, 69-70, 72, 80-82, 138-141, 144-145 Benovska-Sabkova, M. 4, 129, 135, 155 Beyer, J. 3, 4, 70, 77, 79 Binder, F. 3, 132 Biner, Z.Ö. 2, 85, 87 Bogdanova, Z. 129 Bordag, S. 5, 115 Broz, L. 2, 147, 150 Brumann, C. 4 Buzalka, J. 129, 134–135

# С

Cash, J. 2, 58, 129, 134–135 Ciabarri, L. 2, 118, 122 Da Col, G. 2, 55

# D

Dafinger, A. 3, 123 Dejene Gemechu 3 Dereje Feyissa 4, 17, 26, 119, 122, 155–156 Diallo, Y. 4, 117 Donahoe, B. 2, 13, 26, 83–84, 90, 97, 141, 143, 147, 149–150, 156 Donath, F. 3, 118 Dorondel, S. 4, 138, 141, 143–145 Drent, A. 3, 111 Dudeck, S. 3, 147

# E

Eckert, J. 1, 3, 26, 69–70, 81–83, 138, 140–142, 145 Eidson, J. 2, 7, 26, 117–118, 121, 130, 139, 140, 156 Eli, A. 2, 55, 57 Elsayed, G.F. 3, 111 Endres, K.W. 2, 55, 127, 129, 134–135

# F

Falge, C. 118 Fekadu Adugna 3 Feyissa, Dereje *see* Dereje Feyissa Fleischer, F. 2, 55–56, 58, 156 Fosztó, L. 127–130, 135, 136 Fuest, V. 26, 122, 156

# G

Gabbert, C. 3, 25, 28, 124 Geissler, W. 4, 102, 107, 151–153 Gemechu, Dejene *see* Dejene Gemechu Gernet, K. 3, 147 Gerrets, R. 3, 152 Getinet Assefa 3 Girke, F. 3, 25, 27, 119 Glick Schiller, N. 4, 119–120, 122, 124 Görlich, J. 2, 125 Grätz, T. 3, 122 Gruber, S. 4 Gudeman, S. 4, 39, 45, 50, 58, 61, 127–128, 130, 135, 137 Guichard, M. 2

# H

Habeck, J.O. 1, 28, 89–90, 143–144, 148-150, 155 Halemba, A. 143, 148–150 Hann, C. 1, 15, 27, 39–40, 42, 44, 48, 50, 55, 57–58, 72, 89, 127–128, 130, 134-135, 137 Harboe Knudsen, I. 4, 70, 79 Heady, P. 4, 18, 27, 45, 109, 113 Heintz, M. 44, 128–129, 131–133 Hilgers, I. 3, 127 Hoehne, M.V. 3-4, 17, 26, 122, 124-125, 155-156 Hoinathy, R. 3 Højbjerg, C. 4, 34-35, 38, 117, 120, 124 Holzwarth, W. 4, 26, 28, 120 Huber, B. 2, 135–136, 148

# I

Ismailbekova, A. 3, 16, 28 Istomin, K. 4, 26, 28, 89–98, 148–149

### J

Jacobs, C. 3, 70, 77 Jacquesson, S. 2, 124 Johannessen, S. 3

### K

Kaneff, D. 41, 43, 50, 131 Kehl-Bodrogi, K. 2, 127, 131, 137 Khizrieva, G. 131, 135 King, N. 3, 34, 36–37 Klein, T. 2, 151, 153, 156
Knörr, J. 1, 29, 32, 34–38, 120, 123–124, 155
Kohl, C. 3, 32, 34, 36–37, 117, 125
Köllner, T. 3
Komáromi, T. 2, 127
Konstantinov, Y. 4, 149

#### L

Ladwig, P. 2, 45, 62, 64, 131, 135, 137 Ładykowska, A. 3 Langwick, S. 4, 152 Laplante, J. 2, 151–152, 154 Laszczkowski, M. 4 Lauser, A. 118, 121, 128, 131, 134 Lenart, S. 3, 111, 141, 145 Liarskaya, E. 2, 148–149 Light, N. 2, 58, 127 Lindenberg, J. 3, 31, 33, 120

# M

Mahieu, S. 48, 50, 128–130, 132
Mahmoud, H. A. 2, 123, 126, 156
Mann, B. 5, 7, 109
Mataradze, T. 3, 51–52, 137
McBrien, J. 3, 132, 134
Metzo, K. 148–149
Minda Yimene, Ababu *see* Ababu Minda Yimene
Monova, M. 2, 58
Mugler, J. 3, 111
Mühlfried, F. 2, 51–53, 137
Müller-Dempf, H. 4, 123, 155
Müller-Rockstroh, B. 2, 101, 154

# N

Namsaraeva, S. 2, 147–149 Naumescu, V. 48, 50, 128–130, 132 Naumović, S. 4, 128–129, 137 Neuner, A. 5, 114 Nguyen, V.-K. 4, 99–100, 108, 151–153 Nicolas, A. 4, 16, 28 Nieswand, B. 3, 24, 26–27, 120, 123–124, 126, 156

# 0

Obendiek, H. 3, 55, 56, 137 Oelschlägel, A. 4, 148 Ogato, Ambaye *see* Ambaye Ogato Ou, Z.-H. 4 Özgen, N. 4, 51, 54, 132

# P

Park, S.-J. 3
Pasieka, A. 3, 66
Pawan, S. 2, 55, 57
Peleikis, A. 72, 79, 138–139, 141–142
Pelkmans, M. 44, 50, 128, 132, 134, 147–148
Penitsch, R. 3
Peperkamp, E. 2, 132, 135–136
Pfeifer, K. 3, 28
Pilichowska, A. 132
Pine, F. 41, 43, 50
Popa, I.-M. 4, 141, 145
Poser, A. von 16, 28
Pranaitytė, L. 3, 66
Prince, R. 4, 151–153

# R

Rajtar, M. 2, 132, 135–136, 156
Ramstedt, M. 2, 69, 71, 138, 140, 142–143, 145
Rasanayagam, J. 44, 132
Reissner, J. 3
Reyna, S. P. 4, 19, 117, 121, 123–124
Richardson, T. 127
Riester; A. 3
Roba, Adano Wario *see* Adano Wario Roba
Roche, S. 3, 16, 28
Roszko, E. 3

Rottenburg, R. 1, 99, 105, 108, 151–153 Röttger-Rössler, B. 2, 117, 121 Rudolf, M. 3, 34–35, 37

# S

Salim, A. 2, 70, 138, 144, 156 Sanders, R. 3, 123 Sántha, I. 143, 149–150 Schatz, M. 3, 32, 126, 156 Schefold, S. 3, 55-56, 137 Schlecker, M. 2, 7, 55, 56-58 Schlee, G. 1, 9, 15–16, 18, 21–23, 26-29, 33-34, 38, 72, 89-90, 98, 113, 117–119, 121–123, 126, 139, 142-143, 155-156 Schorkowitz, D. 1, 39, 45, 62-63, 127-128, 132-133, 136-137, 156 Schramm, K. 5, 152–153 Schröder, P. 3 Schröder, I. 4, 44, 66, 129, 132–133, 136 Schroven, A. 3, 34–35, 37 Schwarcz, G. 4, 142, 144–145 Sekerdej, K. 4, 44, 66, 68, 127 Stahlmann, F. 3, 111 Steinmüller, J. 2, 55, 137 Stephan, M. 3 Strümpell, C. 2, 84–85, 139, 142–144 Szöke, A. 4, 146

# Т

Tallio, V. 2, 100 Tappe, O. 2, 45, 62, 64, 127, 136–137 Thelen, T. 4, 70, 72, 79, 138–139, 141–142, 155 Thiemann, A. 4 Thubauville, S. 2, 25, 28 Thufail, F.I. 2, 70 Tocheva, D. 2, 58, 133, 136 Trajano Filho, W. 5, 34–38, 124 Turaeva, R 3, 31, 124 Turner, B. 2, 7, 69–70, 72, 77, 79–80, 109–111, 117, 119, 122, 139, 142–145, 155

# V

Vargyas, G. 5, 128, 133, 137 Vasile, M. 2, 58, 136 Vaté, V. 148 Ventsel, A. 143, 144, 145, 149 Vetters, L. 4, 70, 143 Vidacs, B. 2, 58, 128 Vladimirova, V. 2, 93, 98, 149

# W

Witsenburg, K. 2, 117, 124–126 Wu, X. 2, 55–56, 128, 136

# Y

Yalçın-Heckmann, L. 1, 3, 39, 43–44, 49, 51, 53, 133 Yessenova, S. 122

# Z

Zenker, J. 5 Zenker, O. 2, 3, 26, 29–30, 33, 123, 156 Zigon, J. 2, 128, 133–134, 136

# Location of the Institute



# SfSA

Seminar for Social Anthropology, Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg, Reichardtstr. 11





MPI for Social Anthropology, Advokatenweg 36







# G

Guest House of the MPI for Social Anthropology, Reichardtstr. 12